RADIOLOGIX INC Form 10-K March 15, 2005 Table of Contents

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

FOR THE FISCAL YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004

COMMISSION FILE NO. 0-23311

RADIOLOGIX, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE (State or other jurisdiction of

75-2648089 (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization)

Identification No.)

3600 JP MORGAN CHASE TOWER

2200 ROSS AVENUE

DALLAS, TEXAS 75201-2776

(Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(214) 303-2776

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

TITLE OF EACH CLASS
ON WHICH REGISTERED

Common Stock, \$0.0001 Par Value

American Stock Exchange

Securities registered Pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant s knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an accelerated filer (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes x No "

The aggregate market value of the Common Stock held by non-affiliates of the registrant was approximately \$98,512,202, computed by reference to the \$4.52 closing sales price of the Common Stock on the American Stock Exchange on June 30, 2004, the last business day of the registrant s most recently completed second fiscal quarter.

As of March 1, 2005, 21,970,584 shares of the registrant s Common Stock were outstanding.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Portions of the proxy statement for the 2005 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the registrant are incorporated by reference in Part III.

RADIOLOGIX, INC.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		PAGE
FORM 10-K	<u>ITEM</u>	
PART I.		
Item 1.	Business	3
Item 2.	Properties	12
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	12
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	12
PART II.		
Item 5.	Market for Registrant s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	13
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	14
Item 7.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	15
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	37
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	38
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	72
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	72
Item 9B.	Other Information	73
PART III.		
Item 10.	Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant	74
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	74
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	74
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	74
Item 14.	Principal Accountant Fees and Services	74
PART IV.		
Item 15.	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules	75

2

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS.

THE DIAGNOSTIC IMAGING SERVICES INDUSTRY

Overview

Diagnostic imaging involves the use of less-invasive techniques to generate representations of internal anatomy that can be recorded on film or digitized for display on a video monitor. Diagnostic imaging procedures facilitate the early diagnosis of diseases and disorders, often minimizing the cost and amount of care required for patients and healthcare providers. Diagnostic imaging procedures include: magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), computed tomography (CT), positron emission tomography (PET), nuclear medicine, ultrasound, mammography, bone densitometry (DEXA), general radiography (X-ray) and fluoroscopy.

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) estimate that national healthcare spending on healthcare services and products in 2003 was approximately \$1.7 trillion and expect that spending will grow, at an annual average rate of approximately 7.3% through 2013. As a share of gross domestic product, healthcare spending is projected to reach 18.4% by 2013, up from its 2002 level of 14.9%. The American College of Radiology estimates that over 543 million diagnostic imaging procedures were performed in the United States during 2003, the most recent year for which data is available. In addition, according to the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC), the volume of imaging services provided to Medicare patients grew at an average annual rate of 9% between 1999 and 2002.

We believe that the diagnostic imaging services industry will continue to grow as a result of:

The Escalating Demand for Healthcare Services from an Aging Population. There has been strong demand for healthcare services due to an aging population in the United States. According to the United States Census Bureau, one of the fastest growing segments of the population is the baby boom group ranging from 45 to 64 years of age. This group is expected to include approximately 79 million persons by 2010. We believe the aging population will help drive the growth for diagnostic imaging procedures over the coming years because diagnostic imaging utilization tends to increase as a person ages.

The Increasing Role of Diagnostic Imaging in Healthcare. Advanced imaging equipment and modalities are allowing physicians to diagnose a wide variety of diseases and injuries quickly and accurately without exploratory surgery or other surgical or invasive procedures, which are usually more expensive, involve greater risk to patients and result in longer rehabilitation time. We believe that future technological advances will continue to enhance the ability of radiologists to diagnose and influence treatment. For example, MRI techniques, such as magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging, are used to show the functions of the brain and to investigate how epilepsy, AIDS, brain tumors, Alzheimer's disease and other abnormalities affect the brain. In addition, advanced imaging systems are gaining wider acceptance among payors, as they are increasingly seen and accepted as a tool for reducing long-term healthcare costs.

Greater Consumer Awareness of and Demand for Preventive Diagnostic Screening. Diagnostic imaging is increasingly being used as a screening tool for preventive care. Consumer awareness of and demand for diagnostic imaging as a less-invasive and preventive screening method has added to the growth in diagnostic imaging procedures. Consumers are now more aware of the advanced procedures that are available to them and are requesting them as preventive procedures from their physicians and healthcare providers. We believe that, with increased technological advancements, there will be greater consumer awareness of and demand for diagnostic imaging procedures as preventive and less-invasive procedures for early diagnosis of diseases and disorders.

An Increased Number of High-End Procedures That Utilize Advancements in Technology. Technological advancements include: PET and PET/CT scanners, which provide greater accuracy in the diagnosis and follow-up of therapy for cancer patients as well as earlier diagnosis of Alzheimer disease; magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging, which can differentiate malignant from benign lesions; magnetic resonance angiography, which can produce three-dimensional images of body parts and assess the status of blood vessels; and enhancements in teleradiology systems, which permit the digital transmission of radiological images from one location to another for interpretation. Additional improvements in imaging technologies, contrast agents and scanning capabilities are leading to new, less invasive methods of diagnosing diseases. For example, these improvements are aiding in detecting blockages in the heart—s vital arteries, liver metastases, pelvic diseases and certain vascular abnormalities without exploratory surgery.

The market for diagnostic imaging services is growing at a healthy rate, but it is highly competitive, with low barriers to entry and it requires a great deal of capital. As such, we believe the key success factors are: (1) adopting a disciplined and rigorous return on capital approach to all investment decisions; (2) a radiologist friendly business model; (3) overcoming both the radiologist and technologist labor shortage; (4) common information systems; and (5) utilizing partnership structures when appropriate.

The Radiologix, Inc. website address is www.radiologix.com, which provides access to the Company s Exchange Act reports.

3

Diagnostic Imaging Modalities

The principal diagnostic imaging modalities include the following:

Magnetic Resonance Imaging. MRI utilizes a strong magnetic field in conjunction with low energy electromagnetic waves that are processed by a computer to produce high-resolution, three-dimensional, cross-sectional images of body tissue, including the brain, spine, abdomen, heart and extremities. Unlike CT and conventional X-rays, MRI does not utilize ionizing radiation, which can cause tissue damage in high doses. A typical MRI examination takes from 20 to 45 minutes. MRI systems are priced in the range of \$1.0 million to \$2.0 million.

Computed Tomography. CT utilizes a computer to direct the movement of an X-ray tube to produce multiple cross-sectional images of a particular organ or area of the body. CT is used to detect tumors and other conditions affecting bones and internal organs. It is also used to detect the occurrence of strokes, hemorrhages and infections. CT provides higher resolution images than conventional X-rays, but generally not as well defined as those produced by magnetic resonance. A typical CT examination takes from 15 to 45 minutes. CT systems are priced in the range of \$0.7 million to \$1.2 million.

Positron Emission Tomography. PET/CT combines the technology of both Positron Emission Tomography and Computed Tomography. CT s advanced algorithms allow the physician to see precise patient anatomy while advanced PET technology captures the metabolic activity of cells. The fused image provides a highly accurate profile of a disease, helping to effectively plan the course of treatment. PET/CT scanners are priced in the range of \$1.8 million to \$2.2 million.

Nuclear Medicine. Nuclear medicine utilizes short-lived radioactive isotopes that release small amounts of radiation that can be recorded by a gamma camera and processed by a computer to produce an image of various anatomical structures or to assess the function of various organs such as the heart, kidneys, thyroid and bones. Nuclear medicine is used primarily to study anatomic and metabolic functions. Nuclear medicine systems are priced in the range of \$300,000 to \$400,000.

Ultrasound. Ultrasound imaging utilizes high-frequency sound waves to develop images of internal organs, fetuses and the vascular system. Ultrasound has widespread applications, particularly for procedures in obstetrics, gynecology and cardiology. Ultrasound systems are priced in the range of \$90,000 to \$200,000.

Mammography. Mammography is a specialized form of radiology utilizing low dosage X-rays to visualize breast tissue and is the primary screening tool for breast cancer. Mammography procedures and related services assist in the diagnosis and treatment planning for breast cancer. Mammography systems are priced in the range of \$70,000 to \$100,000.

Bone Densitometry. Bone densitometry uses an advanced technology called dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry, or DEXA, which safely, accurately and painlessly measures bone density and the mineral content of bone for the diagnosis of osteoporosis and other bone diseases. Bone densitometry systems are priced in the range of \$40,000 to \$90,000.

General Radiography (or X-ray) and Fluoroscopy. X-rays utilize roentgen rays to penetrate the body and record images of organs and structures on film. Fluoroscopy utilizes ionizing radiation combined with a video viewing system for real time monitoring of organs. X-ray and fluoroscopy are the most frequently used imaging modalities. Digital X-ray systems add computer image processing capability to traditional X-ray images. X-ray systems are priced in the range of \$50,000 to \$150,000.

OUR COMPANY

Overview

We are a leading national provider of diagnostic imaging services through our ownership and operation of freestanding, outpatient diagnostic imaging centers. We utilize sophisticated technology and technical expertise to perform a broad range of imaging procedures, such as MRI, CT, PET, nuclear medicine, ultrasound, mammography, DEXA, X-ray and fluoroscopy. As of December 31, 2004, we owned, operated or maintained an ownership interest in imaging equipment at 76 locations, with imaging centers located in 10 states, including primary operations in the Mid-Atlantic; the Bay Area, California; the Treasure Coast area, Florida; Northeast, Kansas; and the Finger Lakes (Rochester) and Hudson Valley areas of New York state. We offer multi-modality imaging services at 52 of our diagnostic imaging centers, which provide patients and referring physicians access to advanced diagnostic imaging services in one convenient location.

We also provide administrative, management and information services to certain radiology practices that provide professional services in connection with our diagnostic imaging centers and to hospitals and radiology practices with which we operate joint ventures. The services we provide leverage our existing infrastructure and we believe improve the profitability, efficiency and effectiveness of the radiology practice or joint venture.

For the year ended December 31, 2004, we performed over 1.6 million diagnostic imaging procedures and generated service fee revenue of \$251.3 million. In addition, we generated net cash flows from operating activities of \$27.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2004.

4

revenue at our existing centers by:

Competitive Strengths / Business Strategy
Our focus is on the following five goals:
Provide exceptional service
Increase market share
Enhance our partnership with physicians
Reduce denial rates
Build the best teams with the best people
<i>Provide exceptional service</i> . We provide a broad range of diagnostic imaging services within our primary operations. Our 52 multi-modality centers enable us to offer one-stop shopping to payors, referring physicians and patients. In our experience, referring physicians and payors prefer to enter into relationships with diagnostic imaging providers that offer a broad spectrum of services at convenient locations, benefiting referring physicians and patients who require more than one type of diagnostic imaging procedure. From January 1, 2002 to December 31, 200

we spent approximately \$74 million on diagnostic imaging equipment and leasehold improvements to enhance our diagnostic imaging centers and increase the number of modalities offered per center. We continue to focus on enhancing our operations and increase procedure volume and

expanding referring physician, hospital and payor relationships;

increasing patient referrals through targeted marketing efforts; and

leveraging our multi-modality offerings to increase the number of high-end procedures performed.

Increase market share. We have a concentrated presence in our primary operations, which enables us to offer patients, referring physicians and payors a higher degree of responsiveness and convenience than independent operators or hospitals and consequently drive organic growth. We provide flexible scheduling, convenient locations and expanded hours of operation, as well as the expeditious delivery of radiology reports to referring physicians. The 70 centers in our primary operations generated 96% of our service fee revenue for the year ended December 31, 2004. We believe that payors contract with us because of our strong market presence, the high quality of our services and our ability to provide a single point of contact and centralized administration. In addition, our leading position enables us to increase our procedure volume, optimize equipment utilization, benefit from economies of scale in purchasing and negotiation of payor contracts and leverage our administrative and information technology infrastructure in our primary operations.

Enhance our partnership with physicians. In our primary operations, we contract with leading radiology practices to provide professional radiology services in connection with our diagnostic imaging centers. We believe that our affiliation with these leading radiology practices enhances our reputation with referring physicians and their patients. We also provide administrative, management and information services to certain radiology practices. In light of an ongoing shortage of radiologists, we believe that our contractual relationships with large, established radiology practices are important to maintaining our high quality service.

Reduce denial rates. Our revenue base comprises a diverse mix of payors, including managed care organizations, Medicare, Medicaid, private and other payors. For the year ended December 31, 2004, revenue generated at our diagnostic imaging centers consisted of 62% from managed care payors, 29% from Medicare and Medicaid, and 9% from private and other payors. In addition, we have experienced relatively stable pricing, with modest increases in most markets and across most modalities. We believe our payor diversity and multi-modality service offerings mitigate our exposure to possible unfavorable reimbursement trends within any one-payor class and to modality-specific rate changes. In addition, we have further mitigated our exposure to unfavorable reimbursement trends by creating a list of the top five reasons that payors deny submitted claims and have developed best practices to address these reasons. As a result of these efforts, we reduced our denial rate from 12.6% in 2003 to 10.9% in 2004. This denial reduction effort will continue in 2005.

Build the best teams with the best people. We have a highly experienced management team lead by one of our founders, CEO Sami Abbasi. Our senior management team has an average of approximately 20 years of healthcare services experience. We believe management has positioned the Company to (1) achieve disciplined volume and service fee revenue growth in our primary operations and (2) explore accretive acquisition and development opportunities.

5

To facilitate the achievement of the above goals, we have committed to spend approximately \$14.0 million through the second quarter of 2006 (\$11.0 million of which we plan to spend for capital expenditures in 2005) to implement a comprehensive Radiology Information System/Picture Archival Communications System (RIS/PACS) common platform among all our facilities. We refer to this initiative as our Radiologix Enhanced Workflow And Record Distribution or REWARD Program. We expect this program to significantly enhance operational efficiencies by: (1) standardizing processes and protocols across the Company, (2) automating, accelerating and simplifying workflow, (3) improving the capture of front-end data including billing and patient scheduling information (4) providing more timely digitized images and records to referring physicians and (5) reducing film and storage costs.

We have also recently promoted a Regional Vice President from one of our primary operations to Senior Vice President of Development and increased our development budget in order to explore and evaluate acquisition and development opportunities.

Diagnostic Imaging Centers

The Company operates through two segments: our primary operations and our Questar subsidiary operations.

The Company s primary operations consist of owning and operating diagnostic imaging centers and providing administrative, management and information services to the contracted radiology practice groups under long-term agreements that provide professional interpretation and supervision services in connection with the Company s diagnostic imaging centers and to hospitals and radiology practices with which the Company operates joint ventures.

The Company s Questar subsidiary operations consist of short-term agreements with radiology practice groups. These operations have different characteristics from our primary operations, including location, market concentration, contracting leverage, capital requirements, the single modality nature of most of the centers and the structure of the management service agreements with physicians.

Additional information related to the number and locations of our diagnostic-imaging centers within our two operating segments is set forth below:

		Owned	Venture	
Primary Operations		Centers	Centers	Other
Mid-Atlantic	Baltimore, MD/Washington Metro Area	24	10	
Finger Lakes	Rochester, NY	4		1
Hudson Valley	Rockland County, NY	5		3
Bay Area	San Francisco/Oakland/San Jose, CA	17		
Northeast Kansas	Topeka and Northeast KS	1	1	
Treasure Coast	St. Lucie County, FL	4		

Diagnostic Imaging Centers

Primary operations		55	11	4
Questar operations	Multiple locations (1)	6		
	Total	61	11	4

Includes diagnostic imaging centers in Arizona, California, Colorado and Minnesota that are not integrated into our primary market operations.

At December 31, 2004, we operated 463 diagnostic imaging units in 76 centers. These include 60 fixed MRI units, 48 CT units, 3 PET units, 4 PET/CT units, 23 nuclear medicine cameras, 95 ultrasound units, 69 general mammography units, 1 digital mammography unit, 29 DEXA units, 90 x-ray units and 41 fluoroscopy units. The average age of our MRI units is 4.1 years, CT units 3.9 years and our PET units, 1.6 years.

To increase the convenience of our diagnostic imaging centers to patients, we implement market-wide scheduling systems where practical. In these instances, each diagnostic imaging center in a market area can access the patient appointment calendar of other centers in the market area. Each center also can schedule patient appointments at other centers within the network. This system permits each of our centers within a market area to efficiently allocate time available at our diagnostic imaging centers within that market area and to meet a patient s appointment time, date or location preferences.

We focus on providing quality patient care and service to ensure patient and referring physician satisfaction. Our development of comprehensive radiology networks permits us to invest in technologically advanced imaging equipment, including MRI, open MRI, spiral CT and PET. Our consolidation of diagnostic imaging centers into coordinated networks improves response time, increases overall patient accessibility, permits us to standardize certain customer relations procedures and permits us to develop best practices for our diagnostic imaging centers. We seek the input and participation of the

contracted radiology practices to which we provide administrative, management and information services to develop best practices and to improve productivity and the quality of services. By focusing on further improving and, where appropriate, standardizing the operations of our diagnostic imaging centers, we believe that we can increase patient and referring physician satisfaction, which should lead to increased referrals and increased utilization of our diagnostic imaging centers.

Payment for diagnostic imaging services comes primarily from managed care payors, governmental payors (including Medicare and Medicaid), private and other payors. Our centers are principally dependent on our ability to attract referrals from primary care physicians, specialists and other healthcare providers. The referral often depends on the existence of a contractual arrangement with the referred patient shealth benefit plan. The following table illustrates our approximate payor mix, based on revenue generated at our diagnostic imaging centers, for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002:

Payor	2004	2003	2002
Managed Care	62%	63%	64%
Medicare and Medicaid	29%	28%	27%
Private and Other	9%	9%	9%

For the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002 approximately 6%, 6% and 4%, respectively, of our diagnostic imaging center revenue was generated from capitated arrangements.

Contracted Radiology Practices

We contract with radiology practices to provide professional services, including supervision and interpretation of diagnostic imaging procedures performed in our diagnostic imaging centers. We do not engage in the practice of medicine nor do we employ physicians. The radiology practices maintain full control over the provision of professional radiological services. The contracted radiology practices generally have outstanding physician and practice credentials and reputations; strong competitive market positions; a broad sub-specialty mix of physicians; a history of growth and potential for continued growth; and a willingness to embrace our strategy for the delivery of diagnostic imaging services.

We have two models by which we contract with radiology practices: a comprehensive services model and a technical services model. Under our comprehensive services model, we enter into a long-term agreement with a radiology practice group (typically 40 years). Under this arrangement, in addition to obtaining technical fees for the use of our diagnostic imaging equipment and the provision of technical services, we provide management services and receive a fee based on the practice group s professional revenue, including revenue derived outside of our diagnostic imaging centers. Under our technical services model, which relates primarily to our Questar subsidiary operations, we enter into a shorter-term agreement with a radiology practice group (typically 10 to 15 years) and pay them a fee based on cash collections from reimbursements for imaging procedures. In both the comprehensive services and technical services models, we own the diagnostic imaging assets, and, therefore, receive 100% of the technical reimbursements associated with imaging procedures. Additionally, in most instances, both the comprehensive services and the technical services models contemplate an incentive technical bonus for the radiology group if the net technical income exceeds specified thresholds.

The agreements with the radiology practices under our comprehensive services model contain provisions whereby both parties have agreed to certain restrictions on accepting or pursuing radiology opportunities within a five to 15-mile radius of any of our owned, operated or managed diagnostic imaging centers at which the radiology practice provides professional radiology services or any hospital at which the radiology practice provides on-site professional radiology services. Each of these agreements also restricts the applicable radiology practice from

competing with us and our other contracted radiology practices within a specified geographic area during the term of the agreement. In addition, the agreements require the radiology practices to enter into and enforce agreements with their physician shareholders at each radiology practice (subject to certain exceptions) that include covenants not to compete with us for a period of two years after termination of employment or ownership, as applicable.

Under our comprehensive services model, we have the right to terminate each agreement if the radiology practice or a physician of the contracted radiology practice engages in conduct, or is formally accused of conduct, for which the physician employee s license to practice medicine reasonably would be expected to be subject to revocation or suspension or is otherwise disciplined by any licensing, regulatory or professional entity or institution, the result of any of which (in the absence of termination of this physician or other action to monitor or cure this act or conduct) adversely affects or would reasonably be expected to adversely affect the radiology practice.

Under our comprehensive services model, upon termination of an agreement with a radiology practice, depending upon the termination event, we may have the right to require the radiology practice to purchase and assume, or the radiology practice may have the right to require us to sell, assign and transfer to it, the assets and related liabilities and obligations associated with the professional and technical radiology services provided by the radiology practice immediately prior to the termination. The purchase price for the assets, liabilities and obligations would be the lesser of their fair market value or the return of the consideration received in the acquisition. However, the purchase price may not be less than the net book value of the assets being purchased.

7

The agreements with most of the radiology practices under our technical services model contain non-compete provisions that are generally less restrictive than those provisions under our comprehensive services model. The geographic scope of and types of services covered by the non-compete provisions vary from practice to practice. Under our technical services model, we generally have the right to terminate the agreement if a contracted radiology practice loses the licenses required to perform the service obligations under the agreement, violates non-compete provisions relating to the modalities offered or if income thresholds are not met.

Our contractual relationships with two radiology groups ended in June 2004 (M&S Imaging Associates, P.A. in San Antonio) and January 2005 (WB&A Imaging, P.C. in the Mid-Atlantic).

Sales and Marketing

We selectively invest in marketing and sales resources and activities in an effort to attract new patients, expand business relationships, grow revenue at our existing centers and maintain present business alliances and contractual agreements. Marketing activities include organizing and presenting educational programs on new applications and uses of technology to referring physicians, developing and conducting customer service programs and proactively calling managed care organizations and third-party insurance companies to generate additional contracts.

Government Regulation and Supervision

General. The healthcare industry is highly regulated, and we can give no assurance that the regulatory environment in which we operate will not change significantly in the future. Our ability to operate profitably will depend in part upon us, the contracted radiology practices and their affiliated physicians obtaining and maintaining all necessary licenses, certificates of need and other approvals and operating in compliance with applicable healthcare regulations. We believe that healthcare regulations will continue to change. Therefore, we monitor developments in healthcare law and modify our operations from time to time as the business and regulatory environment changes. Although we intend to continue to operate in compliance, we cannot ensure that we will be able to adequately modify our operations to address changes in the regulatory environment. MedPAC recently recommended proposals that seek more effective use of imaging services while controlling costs. Private payors have also begun adopting policies to control imaging costs. Although we believe we are well-positioned for these changes there is no guarantee that we will ultimately benefit from them.

Licensing and Certification Laws. Ownership, construction, operation, expansion and acquisition of diagnostic imaging centers are subject to various federal and state laws, regulations and approvals concerning licensing of centers, personnel, certificates of need and other required certificates for certain types of healthcare centers and major medical equipment. Free-standing diagnostic imaging centers that provide services not performed as part of a physician office must meet Medicare requirements to be certified as an independent diagnostic testing facility to bill the Medicare program. We may not be able to receive the required regulatory approvals for any future acquisitions, expansions or replacements, and the failure to obtain these approvals could limit the market for our services.

Fee-Splitting; Corporate Practice of Medicine. The laws of many states, including many of the states in which the contracted radiology practices are located, prohibit us from exercising control over the medical judgments or decisions of physicians and from engaging in certain financial arrangements, such as splitting professional fees with physicians. These laws and their interpretations vary from state to state and are enforced by state courts and regulatory authorities, each with broad discretion. A component of our business has been to enter into service agreements with radiology practices. We provide management, administrative, technical and other non-medical services to the radiology practices in exchange for a service fee. We structure our relationships with the radiology practices, including the purchase of diagnostic imaging centers, in a manner that we believe keeps us from engaging in the practice of medicine or exercising control over the medical judgments or decisions of the

radiology practices or their physicians or violating the prohibitions against fee-splitting. State regulatory authorities or other parties may assert that we are engaged in the corporate practice of medicine or that the payment of service fees to us by the radiology practices constitutes fee splitting. If such a claim were successfully asserted, we could be subject to civil and criminal penalties and could be required to restructure or terminate the applicable contractual arrangements. This result or our inability to successfully restructure our relationships to comply with these statutes could jeopardize our business strategy.

Medicare and Medicaid Reimbursement Program. Our revenue is derived through our ownership, operation and management of diagnostic imaging centers and from service fees paid to us by contracted radiology practices. During the year ended December 31, 2004, approximately 29% of our revenue generated at our diagnostic imaging centers was derived from government sponsored healthcare programs (principally, Medicare and Medicaid).

In 2004, Congress legislated an increase (fee schedule update) of approximately 1.5% in the overall reimbursement rates for physician and outpatient services, including diagnostic imaging services. Combined with increased valuation of some radiology procedure relative value units, overall reimbursement for our services increased slightly beyond the 1.5% rate for 2004. Our

8

diagnostic imaging centers are principally dependent on our ability to attract referrals from primary care physicians, specialists and other healthcare providers. The referral often depends on the existence of a contractual agreement with the patient shealth benefit plan. In 2004, we continued to experience utilization requirements from third party payors, which provide conditions that must be met before a referral for our services can be made.

Medicare and Medicaid Fraud and Abuse. Federal law prohibits the knowing and willful offer, payment, solicitation or receipt of any form of remuneration in return for, or to induce, (i) the referral of a person, (ii) the furnishing or arranging for the furnishing of items or services reimbursable under the Medicare, Medicaid or other governmental programs or (iii) the purchase, lease or order or arranging or recommending purchasing, leasing or ordering of any item or service reimbursable under the Medicare, Medicaid or other governmental programs. Enforcement of this anti-kickback law is a high priority for the federal government, which has substantially increased enforcement resources and is likely to continue increasing such resources. The applicability of the anti-kickback law to many business transactions in the healthcare industry has not yet been subject to judicial or regulatory interpretation. Noncompliance with the federal anti-kickback legislation can result in exclusion from the Medicare, Medicaid or other governmental programs and civil and criminal penalties.

We receive fees under our service agreements for management and administrative services, which include contract negotiation and marketing services. We do not believe we are in a position to make or influence referrals of patients or services reimbursed under Medicare, Medicaid or other governmental programs to radiology practices or their affiliated physicians or to receive referrals. However, we may be considered to be in a position to arrange for items or services reimbursable under a federal healthcare program. Because the provisions of the federal anti-kickback statute are broadly worded and have been broadly interpreted by federal courts, the government could take the position that our arrangements with the contracted radiology practices implicate the federal anti-kickback statute. Violation of the law can result in monetary fines, civil and criminal penalties, and exclusion from participation in federal or state healthcare programs, any of which could have an adverse effect on our business and results of operations. While our service agreements with the contracted radiology practices will not meet a safe harbor to the federal anti-kickback statute, failure to meet a safe harbor does not mean that agreements violate the anti-kickback statute. We have sought to structure our agreements to be consistent with fair market value in arms length transactions for the nature and amount of management and administrative services rendered. For these reasons, we do not believe that service fees payable to us should be viewed as remuneration for referring or influencing referrals of patients or services covered by such programs as prohibited by statute.

The Stark Law prohibits a physician from referring Medicare or Medicaid patients to an entity providing designated health services, including, without limitation, radiology services, in which the physician has an ownership or investment interest or with which the physician has entered into a compensation arrangement. The penalties for violating the Stark Law include a prohibition on payment by these governmental programs and civil penalties of as much as \$15,000 for each violative referral and \$100,000 for participation in a circumvention scheme.

Under CMS regulations, radiology and certain other imaging services and radiation therapy services and supplies are included in the designated health services and supplies subject to the self-referral prohibition. Included are the professional and technical components of any diagnostic test or procedure using X-rays, ultrasound or other imaging services, CT, MRI, radiation therapy and diagnostic mammography services (but not screening mammography services). The regulations, however, exclude from designated health services: (i) X-ray, fluoroscopy or ultrasonic procedures that require the insertion of a needle, catheter, tube or probe through the skin or into a body orifice; (ii) radiology procedures that are integral to the performance of, and performed during, nonradiological medical procedures; (iii) nuclear medicine procedures; and (iv) invasive or interventional radiology, because the radiology services in these procedures are merely incidental or secondary to another procedure that the physician has ordered.

The Stark Law provides that a request by a radiologist for diagnostic radiology services or a request by a radiation oncologist for radiation therapy, if such services are furnished by or under the supervision of the radiologist or radiation oncologist pursuant to a consultation requested by another physician, does not constitute a referral by a referring physician. If these requirements were met, the Stark Law self-referral prohibition would not apply to such services. The effect of the Stark Law on the radiology practices, therefore, depends on the precise scope of services furnished by each such practice s radiologists and whether such services derive from consultations or are self-generated. We believe that (other than self-referred patients) all of the services covered by the Stark Law provided by the contracted radiology practices derive from

requests for consultations by non-affiliated physicians and therefore are exempt from the Stark Law.

In addition, we believe that we have structured our acquisitions of the assets of existing practices, and we intend to structure any future acquisitions, to comply with the anti-kickback and Stark Law and regulations. Specifically, we believe the consideration paid by us to physicians to acquire the tangible and intangible assets associated with their practices is consistent with fair market value in arms—length transactions and is not intended to induce the referral of patients. Should any such practice be deemed to constitute an arrangement designed to induce the referral of Medicare or Medicaid patients, then our acquisitions could be viewed as possibly violating anti-kickback and self-referral laws and regulations. A determination of liability under any such laws could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

9

All Medicare carriers routinely perform audits of Medicare claims. These carriers are contracted by CMS to adjudicate and pay Medicare claims. Although there were none, an unsatisfactory audit of any of our diagnostic imaging centers or contracted radiology practices could result in significant repayment obligations, exclusion from the Medicare, Medicaid, or other governmental programs and/or civil and criminal penalties.

Federal regulatory and law enforcement authorities have increased enforcement activities with respect to Medicare and Medicaid fraud and abuse regulations and other reimbursement laws and rules, including laws and regulations that govern our activities and the activities of the contracted radiology practices. Our or the contracted radiology practices—activities may be investigated, claims may be made against us or the contracted radiology practices and these increased enforcement activities may directly or indirectly have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

State Anti-kickback and Physician Self-referral Laws. All of the states in which our diagnostic imaging centers are located have adopted a form of anti-kickback law and almost all of those states have also adopted a form of Stark Law. The scope of these laws and the interpretations of them vary from state to state and are enforced by state courts and regulatory authorities, each with broad discretion. Generally, state laws cover all referrals by all healthcare providers for all healthcare services. A determination of liability under these laws could result in fines and penalties and restrictions on our ability to operate in these jurisdictions.

Federal False Claims Act. The Federal False Claims Act provides, in part, that the federal government may bring a lawsuit against any person whom it believes has knowingly presented, or caused to be presented, a false or fraudulent request for payment from the federal government, or who has made a false statement or used a false record to get a claim approved. The Federal False Claims Act further provides that a lawsuit there under may be initiated in the name of the United States by an individual who is an original source of the allegations. The government has taken the position that claims presented in violation of the federal anti-kickback law or Stark Law may be considered a violation of the Federal False Claims Act. Penalties include civil penalties of not less than \$5,500 and not more than \$11,000 for each false claim, plus three times the amount of damages that the federal government sustained because of the act of that person. We believe that we are in compliance with the rules and regulations that apply to the Federal False Claims Act. However, we could be found to have violated certain rules and regulations resulting in sanctions under the Federal False Claims Act, and if we are so found in violation, any sanctions imposed could result in fines and penalties and restrictions on and exclusion from participation in federal and state healthcare programs that are integral to our business.

Healthcare Laws and Regulations. Healthcare laws and regulations may change significantly in the future. We continuously monitor these developments and modify our operations from time to time as the regulatory environment changes. We cannot assure you, however, that we will be able to adapt our operations to address new regulations or that new regulations will not adversely affect our business. In addition, although we believe that we are operating in compliance with applicable federal and state laws, neither our current or anticipated business operations nor the operations of the contracted radiology practices has been the subject of judicial or regulatory interpretation. We cannot assure you that a review of our business by courts or regulatory authorities will not result in a determination that could adversely affect our operations or that the healthcare regulatory environment will not change in a way that restricts our operations.

Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996. In an effort to combat healthcare fraud, Congress enacted the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA). Under HIPAA, a healthcare benefit program includes any private plan or contract affecting interstate commerce under which any medical benefit, item or service is provided. A person or entity that knowingly and willfully obtains the money or property of any healthcare benefit program by means of false or fraudulent representations in connection with the delivery of healthcare services is subject to a fine and/or imprisonment. In addition, HIPAA authorizes the imposition of civil money penalties against entities that employ or enter into contracts with excluded Medicare or Medicaid program participants if such entities provide services to federal health program beneficiaries. A finding of liability under HIPAA could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Further, the Administrative Simplification provisions of HIPAA required the promulgation of regulations establishing national standards for, among other things, certain electronic healthcare transactions, the use and disclosure of certain individually identifiable patient health information, and the security of the electronic systems maintaining this information. These are commonly known as the HIPAA transaction and code set standards, privacy standards, and security standards, respectively.

The administrative provisions of HIPAA direct the federal government to adopt national electronic standards for automated transfer of certain healthcare data between healthcare payors, plans and providers. HIPAA is designed to enable the entire healthcare industry to communicate electronic data using a single set of standards, thus eliminating all nonstandard formats currently in use. Our contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers are covered entities under HIPAA, and as such, must be in compliance with the privacy standards and the HIPAA electronic data interchange mandates. The security

10

standards must be established by April 21, 2005. A failure in our continued ability to comply with HIPAA standards or the discontinuance of CMS or payor contingency plans could cause us to experience a delay in its claims processing by its payors or lead to a large number of rejected or denied claims. Either of these results may slow our cash collections and increase our accounts receivable days sales outstanding. In addition, it could materially affect our short-term revenues, or our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Although our electronic systems are HIPAA compatible and consistent with the HIPAA regulations, we cannot guarantee that enforcement agencies or courts will not make interpretations of the HIPAA standards that are inconsistent with ours, or the interpretations of the contracted radiology practices or their affiliated physicians. A finding of liability under the HIPAA standards may result in criminal and civil penalties. Noncompliance also may result in exclusion from participation in government programs, including Medicare and Medicaid. These actions could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Many states recently have adopted statutes and regulations that are similar to the HIPAA privacy standards. In some cases these restrictions are difficult to harmonize with the federal regulations.

Compliance Program. We implemented a program to monitor compliance with federal and state laws and regulations applicable to healthcare entities. We have appointed a compliance officer who is charged with implementing and supervising our compliance program, which includes the adoption of (i) Standards of Conduct for our employees and affiliates and (ii) an Ethics Process that specifies how employees, affiliates and others may report regulatory or ethical concerns to our compliance officer. We believe that our compliance program meets the relevant standards provided by the Office of Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human Services. An important part of our compliance program consists of conducting periodic reviews of various aspects of our operations and that of the contracted radiology practices. We also conduct mandatory educational programs designed to familiarize our employees with the regulatory requirements and specific elements of our compliance program.

Insurance Laws and Regulation. Certain states have enacted statutes or adopted regulations affecting risk assumption in the healthcare industry, including statutes and regulations that subject any physician or physician network engaged in risk-based managed care contracting to applicable insurance laws and regulations. These laws and regulations may require physicians and physician networks to meet minimum capital requirements and other safety and soundness requirements. Implementing additional regulations or compliance requirements could result in substantial costs to us and the contracted radiology practices and limit our ability to enter into capitated or other risk-sharing managed care arrangements.

Competition

The market for diagnostic imaging services is competitive. We compete principally on the basis of our reputation, our ability to offer multiple modalities, our conveniently located centers and our ability to provide cost-effective, high-quality diagnostic imaging services. We compete locally with groups of radiologists and non-radiologist physician practices, established hospitals, clinics and certain other independent organizations that own and operate imaging equipment. Our major national competitors include Alliance Imaging, Inc., InSight Health Services Corp., Medical Resources, Inc., and MedQuest, Inc. Some of our local or national competitors that provide diagnostic-imaging services may now or in the future have access to greater financial resources than we do and may have access to newer more advanced equipment.

Each of the contracted radiology practices under our comprehensive services model has entered into agreements with its physician shareholders and full-time employed radiologists that generally prohibit those shareholders and radiologists from competing for a period of two years within defined geographic regions after they cease to be owners or employees, as applicable. In most states, a covenant not to compete will be enforced

On	lv

to the extent it is necessary to protect a legitimate business interest of the party seeking enforcement;

if it does not unreasonably restrain the party against whom enforcement is sought; and

if it is not contrary to public interest.

Enforceability of a non-compete covenant is determined by a court based on all of the facts and circumstances of the specific case at the time enforcement is sought. For this reason, it is not possible to predict whether, or to what extent, a court will enforce the contracted radiology practices—covenants. The inability of the contracted radiology practices or us to enforce radiologists—non-compete covenants could result in increased competition from individuals who are knowledgeable about our business strategies and operations.

We may not be able to compete effectively for the acquisition of diagnostic imaging centers, joint venture opportunities or other outsourcing relationships. Our competitors may have better-established operating histories and greater resources than we do. Competitors may make it more difficult to complete acquisitions or joint ventures on terms beneficial to us.

11

Corporate Liability and Insurance

We may be subject to professional liability claims including, without limitation, for improper use or malfunction of our diagnostic imaging equipment. We maintain insurance policies with coverages that we believe are appropriate in light of the risks attendant to our business and consistent with industry practice. We also require the contracted radiology practices to maintain sufficient professional liability insurance consistent with industry practice. However, adequate liability insurance may not be available to us and the contracted radiology practices in the future at acceptable costs or at all.

Providing medical services entails the risk of professional malpractice and other similar claims. The physicians employed by the contracted radiology practices are from time to time subject to malpractice claims. We structure our relationships with the practices under our agreements with them in a manner that we believe does not constitute the practice of medicine by us or subject us to professional malpractice claims for acts or omissions of physicians in the contracted radiology practices. Nevertheless, claims, suits or complaints relating to services provided by the contracted radiology practices may be asserted against us in the future, including malpractice.

Any claim made against us not fully covered by insurance could be costly to defend, result in a substantial damage award against us and divert the attention of our management from our operations, which could have an adverse effect on our financial performance. In addition, claims might adversely affect our business or reputation.

The contracted radiology practices maintain professional liability insurance coverage primarily on a claims made basis. This insurance provides coverage for claims asserted when the policy is in effect, regardless of when the events that caused the claim occurred. The contracted radiology practices are required by the terms of the service agreements to maintain medical malpractice liability insurance consistent with minimum limits mandated in their hospital contracts or by applicable state law.

We maintain general liability and umbrella coverage in commercially reasonable amounts. Additionally, we maintain workers compensation insurance on all employees. Coverage is placed on a statutory basis and responds to each state s specific requirements.

We have assumed and succeeded to substantially all of the obligations of some of the operations that we have acquired. Therefore, claims may be asserted against us for events that occurred prior to our acquiring these acquisitions. The sellers of the operations that we have acquired have agreed to indemnify us for certain claims. However, we may not be able to collect payment under these indemnity agreements, which could affect us adversely.

Employees

As of December 31, 2004, we had approximately 2,500 employees, 64 of whom were based at our corporate headquarters with the remainder based at our regional offices and diagnostic imaging centers. We believe that our relationship with our employees is good.

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES.

Radiologix s corporate headquarters are located at 3600 JP Morgan Chase Tower, 2200 Ross Avenue, Dallas, Texas 75201-2776, in approximately 26,000 square feet occupied under a lease, which expires on September 30, 2011.

We also have a regional office of approximately 39,000 square feet occupied under a lease in Baltimore, Maryland which expires on September 30, 2012.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS.

We are not currently subject to any material litigation nor, to our knowledge, is any material litigation threatened against us. All of our current litigation is (i) expected to be covered by liability insurance or (ii) not expected to materially adversely affect our business. Some risk exists, however, that we could subsequently be named as a defendant in additional lawsuits or that pending litigation could materially adversely affect us.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS.

Radiologix did not submit any matters to a vote of security holders during the fourth quarter of 2004.

12

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES.

Radiologix s common stock is listed on the American Stock Exchange under the symbol RGX. The following table sets forth the high and low sale prices per share of the common stock for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 as reported by the American Stock Exchange.

	HIGH	LOW
<u>2004</u>		
First Quarter	\$ 4.20	\$ 3.25
Second Quarter	\$ 4.65	\$ 3.31
Third Quarter	\$ 4.68	\$ 3.30
Fourth Quarter	\$ 4.53	\$ 2.99
<u>2003</u>		
First Quarter	\$ 2.81	\$ 1.75
Second Quarter	\$ 4.33	\$ 1.95
Third Quarter	\$ 4.51	\$ 2.98
Fourth Quarter	\$ 3.69	\$ 2.79

As of the close of business on March 1, 2005, the last reported sales price per share of Radiologix s common stock was \$4.80 and approximately 77 shareholders owned Radiologix common stock of record. This number does not include persons whose shares are held by a bank, brokerage house or clearing company, but does include the banks, brokerage houses and clearing companies.

No cash dividends have been paid on Radiologix s common stock since the organization of Radiologix and Radiologix does not anticipate paying dividends in the foreseeable future. Radiologix currently intends to retain earnings for future growth and expansion opportunities.

The Company has a \$12.0 million convertible junior subordinated note, which matures July 31, 2009, and bears interest, payable quarterly in cash or payment in kind securities, at 8.0%.

ITEM 6. SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA.

The following selected historical financial data is derived from Radiologix s consolidated financial statements for the periods indicated and, as such, reflects the impact of acquired entities from the effective dates of such transactions. The information in the table and its notes should be read in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and with Radiologix s consolidated financial statements and their notes included elsewhere in this report.

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

(IN THOUSANDS, EXCEPT PER SHARE DATA)

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,

	20	004 (a) (b)		2003 (c)		2002		2001 (d)		2000
SERVICE FEE REVENUE	\$	251,291	\$	242,038	\$	256,344	\$	256,334	\$	223,453
COSTS AND EXPENSES:										
Cost of services		158,613		149,034		145,049		138,715		123,322
Equipment lease		17,660		17,230		15,653		18,357		15,196
Provision for doubtful accounts		22,337		20,228		21,540		22,877		32,795
Depreciation and amortization	_	24,750		25,537	_	24,568		22,037		20,412
Gross profit		27,931	_	30,009		49,534	_	54,348		31,728
Severance and Other Related Costs		405		1,568		978				
Corporate General and Administrative		18,919		15,335		15,172		14,336		10,571
Impairment of Goodwill, Intangible and Long-lived		14.550		522		50.4				
Assets		14,558		523		794		1.000		1.770
Merger Related Costs								1,000		1,772
Supplemental Incentive Compensation Loss on Early Extinguishment of Debt								615 4,730		
Interest Expense, Net		16,974		17,670		18,388		14,911		17,250
Gain on Sale of Operations		(4,669)		17,070		16,366		14,511		17,230
Gain on Saic of Operations	_	(4,002)	_		_		_		_	
Income (loss) before Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates, Non-Operating Income, Minority Interest in Consolidated Subsidiaries,		(19.256)		(5,007)		14,202		10.757		2 125
Income Taxes and Discontinued Operations		(18,256)		(5,087)		14,202		18,756		2,135
Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates		2,865		4,082		4,568		5,017		4,275
Non-Operating Income								1,300		
Minority Interests In Income of Consolidated										
Subsidiaries	_	(791)		(748)	_	(1,185)		(1,092)		(948)
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND										
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS		(16,182)		(1,753)		17,585		23,981		5,462
Income Tax Expense (Benefit)		(5,848)		(701)		7,034		9,592		2,192

Edgar Filing: RADIOLOGIX INC - Form 10-K

INCOME (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING										
OPERATIONS		(10,334)		(1,052)		10,551		14,389		3,270
Discontinued Operations:										
Income (loss) from discontinued operations before										
income tax		(13,128)		(11,519)		342		(931)		1,771
Income tax expense (benefit)		(5,426)		(4,608)		137		(372)		708
,										
Income (loss) from discontinued operations		(7,702)		(6,911)		205		(559)		1,063
						_				
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$	(18,036)	\$	(7,963)	\$	10,756	\$	13,830	\$	4,333
	_		_							
EARNINGS (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE:										
Income (loss) from continuing operations basic	\$	(0.48)	\$	(0.05)	\$	0.50	\$	0.74	\$	0.17
Income (loss) from discontinued operations basic		(0.35)		(0.32)		0.01		(0.03)		0.05
			_							
Net income (loss) basic	\$	(0.83)	\$	(0.37)	\$	0.51	\$	0.71	\$	0.22
			_							
Income (loss) from continuing operations diluted	\$	(0.48)	\$	(0.05)	\$	0.47	\$	0.68	\$	0.17
Income (loss) from discontinued operations diluted	·	(0.35)		(0.32)	·	0.01	·	(0.02)	•	0.05
•										
Net income (loss) diluted	\$	(0.83)	\$	(0.37)	\$	0.48	\$	0.66	\$	0.22
			_							
WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES										
OUTSTANDING:										
Basic	2	1,789,517	2	1,724,165	20),957,026	19	,559,185	19	,494,959
Diluted	2	1,789,517	2	1,724,165	23	3,967,427	22	2,652,372	19	,808,520

⁽a) Service fee revenue and equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates were reduced by \$9.1 million and \$286,000, respectively, due to a change in estimating contractual adjustments, in the fourth quarter of 2004.

- (b) Cost of services for the year ended December 31, 2004 includes: (i) \$315,000 for lease termination costs related to diagnostic equipment no longer in use; (ii) \$200,000 to write-off software costs associated with canceling a software contract and (iii) \$295,000 for a litigation settlement.
- (c) Cost of services for the year ended December 31, 2003 includes: (i) \$546,000 to meet HIPAA compliance requirements, (ii) \$775,000 associated with self reporting certain lease agreements terms to the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services Office of the Inspector General (OIG), (iii) \$300,000 for a legal settlement, and (iv) \$363,000 for financing costs related to an amendment of the credit facility.
- (d) Non-operating income in 2001 represents \$1.3 million for partial consideration for an early termination of management services provided at certain imaging centers not owned or operated by the Company.

	AS	AS OF DECEMBER 31,			
	2004	2004 2003			
		(in thousands)			
Balance Sheet Data:					
Working capital	\$ 65,387	\$ 74,050	\$ 60,450		
Total assets	254,071	279,514	296,091		
Long-term debt and capital lease obligations	158,519	162,075	166,249		
Convertible notes	11,980	11,980	11,980		
Stockholders equity	42,916	60,684	68,367		

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.

Overview

The discussion and analysis presented below refers to and should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this Form 10-K.

Our results may be impacted by variability due to changes in modality mix and the volume of procedures performed, physician referral and vacation patterns, the impact of hospital and physician-affiliated imaging centers that compete in our primary and Questar operations, the timing and negotiation of managed care and service contracts, the availability of technologists and other personnel resources, and trends in receivable collectibility. We are impacted by seasonality in that referring physicians and technologists often schedule vacations in the summer months which typically results in a decline in our volumes and service fee revenue while increasing cost of services as we contract for the services of temporary technologists at higher rates.

We are a leading national provider of diagnostic imaging services through our ownership and operation of free-standing, outpatient diagnostic imaging centers. We utilize sophisticated technology and technical expertise to perform a broad range of imaging procedures, such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), computed tomography (CT), positron emission tomography (PET), PET/CT, nuclear medicine, ultrasound, mammography, bone densitometry (DEXA), general radiography (X-ray) and fluoroscopy. For the year ended December 31, 2004, we derived 83% of our service fee revenue from the ownership, management and operation of our imaging center network and 17% of our service fee revenue from administrative, management and information services provided to contracted radiology practices. As of December 31, 2004, we owned, operated or maintained, through our two operating segments, an ownership interest in imaging equipment at 76 locations, with imaging centers located in 10 states, including (1) primary operations in the Mid-Atlantic; the Bay Area, California; Treasure Coast, Florida; Northeast, Kansas; and the Finger Lakes (Rochester) and Hudson Valley markets in New York state; and (2) Questar operations with imaging centers located in Arizona, California, Colorado and Minnesota.

As disclosed in our 2004 Form 10-Q for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, we expected to finalize a retrospective collection analysis of our accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004. Accordingly, in connection with our December 2004 year-end closing process, we did finalize this retrospective collection analysis. This retrospective process represents an enhancement to our methodology for estimating the amount of contractual adjustments and provision for doubtful accounts necessary to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross receivables to net amounts realizable from managed care, Medicare, Medicaid, private and other payors. This enhanced methodology is based on the matching of cash collections to billed charges by month of service. In connection with our provision for doubtful accounts, we continue to record this expense based on historical write-offs which has not significantly changed. As a result of the above process, we increased contractual adjustments by \$9.1 million resulting in a corresponding decrease in service fee revenue and accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004 to reflect the change in estimate of net realizable value.

Service fee revenue from our primary operations is comprised primarily of billed charges for both the technical and professional components for services performed, reduced by estimated contractual adjustments and by amounts retained by contracted radiology practice groups for their professional services, pursuant to our medical services agreements. Under these medical services agreements, the Company provides contracted radiology practices with the facilities and equipment used in its medical practice, assumes responsibility for the management of the operations, and employs substantially all of the non-physician personnel utilized by the contracted radiology practices. In connection with operations related to our Questar subsidiary, service fee revenue is comprised primarily of billed charges for technical services performed at our Questar imaging centers reduced by estimated contractual adjustments. Revenue is recognized once services are performed by contracted radiology practices, the imaging centers, or both. The provision for doubtful accounts related to established charges is reflected as an operating expense rather than a reduction of revenue. Our patient accounting system currently does not record contractual adjustments at the time of billing. Instead, adjustments for contractual adjustments and doubtful accounts are estimated based on historical collection experience using a retrospective collection analysis, payment versus charge schedules and accounts receivable aging models. As these factors change, changes in estimates are made in the appropriate period. We expect to implement a system in fiscal 2005 that will allow us to estimate and record contractual adjustments at the time of billing at our primary operations.

The Company s service fee revenue is dependent upon the operating results of the contracted radiology practice groups and diagnostic imaging centers. Where state law allows, service fees due under the medical services agreements for the contracted radiology practice groups are derived from two distinct revenue streams: (1) a negotiated percentage of the professional revenues, reduced by certain expenses (non-physician salaries and benefits, rent, depreciation, insurance, interest and other physician costs), as defined in the medical services agreements; and (2) 100% of the adjusted technical revenues as defined in the medical service agreements up to a designated ceiling at which point certain of the medical services agreements provide for a technical bonus to the contracted radiology practice groups for a percentage amount in excess of this ceiling. In states where the law requires a flat fee structure, the Company has negotiated a base service fee, which approximates the estimated fair market value of the services provided under the medical services agreements and which is renegotiated each year to equal the fair market value of the services provided under the medical services agreements.

Our diagnostic imaging centers are also principally dependent on our ability to attract referrals from primary care physicians, specialists and other healthcare providers. The referral often depends on the existence of a contractual arrangement with the referred patient shealth benefit plan. The Company has contracts with health benefit plans representing many of the patients in the markets we serve.

A summary of our volumes and service fee revenue follows (in thousands):

For the Year Ended

		December 31,			
	2004	2003	2002		
High end volumes (1)	377	360	341		
Other volumes	1,183	1,141	1,106		
Professional component	\$ 41,969	\$ 46,576	\$ 51,010		
Technical component	209,322	195,462	205,334		
Service fee revenue	\$ 251,291	\$ 242,038	\$ 256,344		
Service toe revenue	\$ 231,291	Ψ 2 12,030	Ψ 230,311		

(1) Defined as MRI, PET and CT procedures.

Capitation revenue of \$15.1 million, \$13.9 million and \$10.3 million in 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively, is included in service fee revenue above. For the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, approximately 6%, 6% and 4%, respectively, of our diagnostic imaging center service fee revenue was generated from capitated arrangements. Of this 6%, two-thirds relates to contracts with two physician groups and the remainder relates to two contracts with one managed care payor.

Our charge masters at individual subsidiaries are generally set at approximately two times the current Medicare fee schedule because we are generally paid the lower of (1) billed charges, (2) a negotiated flat rate or (3) a multiple of the current Medicare fee schedule. Additionally, because the majority of our managed care payor contracts have fixed rates, we generally do not raise charge master pricing (gross charges). It is our policy that proposed price (gross charge) increases to any subsidiary charge master must be approved in writing by the Vice President of our Patient Services Group.

For fiscal 2005, we estimate that we may receive from \$800,000 to \$1,100,000 in additional service fee revenue due to changes to the Medicare fee schedules that were effective with the November 1, 2004 Federal Register.

Contracted rates that we received under managed care contracts (excluding capitation arrangements and Blue Cross Blue Shield contracts) in fiscal 2004 were up approximately 2% in 2004. In fiscal 2005, we expect our managed care contract rates (including those rates for Blue Cross and Blue Shield payors, which are major payors for us in several markets) to remain relatively constant compared to rates received in fiscal 2004.

16

Results of Operations

Our primary operations consist of owning and operating diagnostic imaging centers and providing administrative, management, information, and other services to certain contracted radiology practice groups. These contracted radiology practice groups provide professional interpretation and supervision services to our diagnostic imaging centers and to hospitals and joint ventures in which we participate. Our services are designed to leverage our existing infrastructure and improve radiology practice groups or joint venture profitability, efficiency and effectiveness. We also operate primarily single modality imaging centers through our subsidiary, Questar. Because of different characteristics from our primary operations, including location, market concentration, contracting leverage, and capital requirements, the single modality nature of most of the centers and the structure of the management service agreements with physicians related to the Company s Questar operations, senior management makes resource allocation decisions separately for Questar and our primary operations.

Effective October 31, 2004, we entered into a definitive agreement to purchase, for \$15.5 million in cash, diagnostic imaging equipment and an equipment financing right that was granted prior to the formation of Radiologix and to assume certain equipment leases. As a result of this acquisition, we recorded a \$13.9 million intangible asset for this equipment financing right, which we are amortizing over 18 years, the remaining accounting life of the underlying medical services agreement (initially 25 years).

Under this financing right, the seller had a perpetual right to finance certain types of equipment on behalf of Radiologix and to charge the Company usage-based rent on these pieces of equipment. Service fee revenue is not affected as a result of this purchase. Instead, this acquisition eliminates expenses that previously varied based on volume resulting in incremental reductions in equipment lease expense as volume increases. If this transaction had been effective on January 1, 2004 instead of October 31, 2004, we estimate that cost of services would have increased by \$500,000, equipment lease expense would have decreased by \$4.5 million, depreciation and amortization would have increased by \$1.4 million and pre-tax loss would have decreased by \$2.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2004.

Year Ended December 31, 2004 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2003

For the year ended December 31, 2004, our operations reflected volume increases of 4.0% over technical service volumes for the year ended December 31, 2003 and ongoing improvements in our service mix to high end procedures. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we received additional service fee revenue of approximately \$500,000 as a result of renegotiating a capitated contract in our Bay Area market and approximately \$400,000 from a new management contract in our Mid-Atlantic market. These amounts were offset by a \$350,000 decrease in service fee revenue due to the renegotiation of a management services agreement, which resulted in a decrease in our management fee percentage and an increase in the technical bonus component to the contracted radiology group. Overall, the above activities resulted in an increase in service fee revenue of 3.8% over the year ended December 31, 2003 and reflect the impact of our improved organic growth including the addition of new imaging centers and imaging equipment placed into operations since December 31, 2003.

The impact of hurricanes on our Southeastern operations resulted in an estimated \$480,000 loss of revenue in September 2004 compared to an estimated \$394,000 loss of revenue due to the impact of hurricane Isabel on our Mid-Atlantic operations in September 2003.

Imaging Centers Questar

A summary of our Questar operations is as follows (in thousands):

For the Year Ended

Decem	ber	31,

	2004	2003	2002
Centers in continuing operations at year end	6	17	26
Centers in discontinued operations at year end	2	5	
Service fee revenues continuing operations	\$ 9,227	\$ 8,575	\$ 11,241
Service fee revenues discontinued operations	\$ 10,553	\$ 18,196	\$ 20,952
Impairment of goodwill continuing operations	\$ 6,809	\$	\$
Impairment of goodwill discontinued operations	\$ 10,206	\$ 8,400	\$
Impairment of long-lived assets discontinued operations	\$ 617	\$	\$ 2,700
Gain (loss) on dispositions of centers, net	\$ (1,483)	\$ 11	\$ 231
Pre-tax income (loss) continuing	\$ (5,636)	\$ 363	\$ 1,159
Pre-tax loss - discontinued	\$ (11,431)	\$ (10,437)	\$ (652)

In November 2004, we sold our 80% joint venture interest in our Questar Tampa operations, including accounts receivable, to our venture partner for \$275,000 in cash, resulting in a loss of \$591,000, including the write-off of goodwill for \$354,000.

In June 2004 we sold a Questar center for \$3.1 million in cash, resulting in a gain of \$682,000 net of a write-off of goodwill for \$500,000.

In fiscal 2003, the Company recorded an \$8.4 million pre-tax charge to discontinued operations related to the impairment of goodwill of Questar. In the first quarter of 2004 the Company recorded a \$5.5 million charge related to Questar in connection with our annual assessment of goodwill based on our internal analysis, which included a valuation performed by an independent valuation firm. In June 2004, after performing an extensive reassessment of our Questar imaging center portfolio, management concluded that certain centers were not strategic to our future plans and would be unable to meet and sustain our profitability requirements going forward. That reassessment considered: location, contracting leverage, expected capital requirements, the single modality nature of most of these sites, current operating trends, and the sale of our most profitable Questar center on June 21, 2004. The Company s decision to dispose of this group of imaging centers created an event that required us to reassess the carrying value of the assets related to these centers, including goodwill at our Questar segment. This reassessment considered the impact on the value of the ongoing, deteriorating operating trends in these centers, as well as the implications of disposing of individual centers versus operating those centers as part of an ongoing operating enterprise. To assist us in that reassessment, we engaged an independent valuation firm to estimate the fair value of our combined Questar sites. As a result of our reassessment and the independent valuation, the Company recorded an \$10.4 million pre-tax charge to continuing operations related to the impairment of Questar goodwill in June 2004. We also recorded a \$617,000 pre-tax charge to impair long-lived assets of certain Questar centers in June 2004.

In December 2004, the Company recorded a \$1.1 million pre-tax charge to continuing operations related to the impairment of goodwill at our Questar center in Arizona. This center is one of six Questar sites that we chose to keep in continuing operations at December 31, 2004. We did not anticipate this impairment previously as the center is in a strategic new location and was projected to improve in volumes, profitability and net cash flows in the fourth quarter of 2004 and throughout 2005. However, it appears that because of disruption caused by the move to this new location, confusion in the community due to a change in the center s name, and increased local competition, we have had difficulty in achieving the volumes, profitability and net cash flow levels that we expected in the fourth quarter of 2004 and budgeted for in 2005. Accordingly, although we intend to keep this center open in an attempt to engineer a turnaround in its operations, our revised volume, profitability and cash flow estimates did not support the recoverability of this center s goodwill at December 31, 2004.

We assess the viability of our imaging centers throughout the year. In the event we decide to dispose of one or more imaging centers, additional charges may result depending on cash flow and market conditions at the time of our assessment.

Medical Services Agreements

In addition to continually assessing the financial viability of our imaging centers, management also evaluates the businesses surrounding our relationships with radiologists and radiology practice groups that have reading privileges at our facilities. These businesses may include Radiologix imaging centers and/or professional reading agreements involving another entity s inpatient or outpatient imaging centers.

In most cases, individual radiologists and radiology practice groups serve in our facilities pursuant to medical services agreements entered into when Radiologist acquired the practice group sassets. The value of these arrangements is recorded as intangible assets when acquired. Although the agreements may extend for longer periods, the value of the intangible assets is amortized over 25 years based on SEC guidance.

Mid-Atlantic Medical Services Agreement

During the third quarter of 2004, management determined that the ability of one of the radiology groups to perform in accordance with a medical services agreement administered by one of our Mid-Atlantic subsidiaries had diminished significantly. With several owned imaging centers covered by the medical services agreement operating at financial losses, deteriorating financial conditions at hospitals involving professional reading arrangements, and the resignation from the practice of two physician leaders, management concluded that the value of our intangible asset had become significantly impaired.

As a result, Radiologix and the radiology group agreed to terminate the medical services agreement. The Company has decided to dispose of three unprofitable imaging centers and to transfer the professional reading responsibility for certain other centers to another radiology group that operates under a medical services agreement with us in the Mid-Atlantic market. As of December 31, 2004, the Company will no longer be a party to most of the professional reading arrangements at certain hospitals and accordingly, we will receive minimal service fee revenue from these arrangements in 2005. We received \$6.3 million in service fee revenue from these professional reading arrangements in 2004.

Based on our assessment and the actions that we have undertaken, the Company recorded 2004 third quarter impairment charges of: \$6.5 million to write off the unamortized portion of intangible assets related to this group s medical services agreement, and \$800,000 to write off long-lived assets related to the centers planned for disposition, one of which was disposed of in December 2004.

18

Service fee revenue and pre-tax income (loss) for the remaining two centers planned for disposition in July and November 2005, respectively, and the professional reading arrangements that we will no longer be a party to, as reflected in continuing operations (including impairment charges), are as follows (in thousands):

For th	e Year	Ended
--------	--------	-------

	D	December 31,		
	2004	2003	2002	
Service fee revenue	\$ 5,910	\$ 5,890	\$ 4,944	
Pre-tax income (loss)	\$ (5,871)	\$ 2,312	\$ 1,805	

San Antonio, Texas Medical Services Agreement

We completed the sale of our operations in San Antonio, Texas in the second quarter of 2004. The purchase price was \$10.5 million, resulting in a gain on sale of approximately \$4.7 million, or \$3.1 million net of taxes (\$0.14 per dilutive share). Net cash received was \$9.7 million after purchase price adjustments. The sale included (1) assets we owned and leased in our operation of M&S Imaging Partners, Inc., (2) a diagnostic imaging center, and (3) certain partnership interests, but did not include accounts receivable aggregating approximately \$4.7 million, which we retained.

Other Medical Services Agreements

In addition to the medical services agreement we terminated effective January 31, 2005 (see Note 4), we amended (1) a medical services agreement which resulted in a 15% reduction in our management fee effective January 1, 2004 and (2) a separate medical services agreement which resulted in the establishment of a technical bonus to the contracted radiology group and a 3% reduction in our management fee effective October 1, 2004.

Our management fees for certain other medical services agreements declined by 1% in 2004 and will decline by an additional 1% in 2005. The estimated annual impact to our service fee revenue for these 1% decreases is approximately \$650,000.

In connection with the amendment of a medical services agreement with a contracted radiology group in July 2002, the Company recorded deferred revenue of \$3.3 million in consideration for the amended agreement, which amount is amortized over 20 years. In December 2002, the Company amended the medical services agreement of another contracted radiology practice and recorded deferred revenue of \$4.8 million in consideration for the amended agreement, which is amortized over 19 years.

Other Charges

A summary of other charges in continuing operations (in addition to the impairment amounts discussed above) is as follows (in thousands):

		For the Year Ended December 31,				
	2004	2003	2002			
Other impairment (1)	\$ 538	\$ 523	\$			
Contract termination costs (2)	\$ 515	\$	\$			
Severance and related costs (3)	\$ 405	\$ 1,568	\$ 978			
Litigation and regulatory matters (4)	\$ 295	\$ 1,621	\$			
Amendment of credit facility (5)	\$	\$ 363	\$			

- (1) We incurred impairment charges and other costs aggregating \$263,000 in the third quarter of 2004 associated with damages from hurricanes impacting our Southeastern operations. We are currently working with our insurance broker to determine what, if any, insurance recoveries we may receive for property damage and may record insurance recoveries, if any, in fiscal 2005. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we recorded additional impairment charges of \$275,000 for software related to our RIS system in our Northeast operations where software has been replaced in connection with the implementation of our REWARD Program. In fiscal 2003, we incurred impairment charges of \$523,000 to write-off a patient scheduling software system that we replaced.
- (2) In the third quarter of 2004, we recorded \$315,000 for lease termination costs related to diagnostic equipment no longer in use; and \$200,000 to write-off software costs associated with canceling a software contract.
- (3) During the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002, we recognized \$405,000, \$1.6 million and \$978,000 in charges, respectively, in connection with severance and other related costs for changes in the Company s senior management team.

- (4) In the third quarter of 2004, we recorded \$295,000 for a litigation settlement. For the year ended December 31, 2003, we recorded a \$775,000 charge for regulatory matters and related legal and consulting costs in connection with self-reporting a matter to the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Office of the Inspector General (OIG), \$546,000 in costs to meet HIPAA compliance requirements, and a \$300,000 litigation settlement related to our Mid-Atlantic operations.
- (5) In 2003 we incurred costs of \$363,000 in connection with amending a credit facility.

The following table outlines our operating expenses, excluding (1) the \$4.7 million gain on sale of our San Antonio operations in 2004, (2) the aggregate \$14.6 million in charges for impairment of goodwill, intangible and long-lived assets and items (1) through (5) in the above table, for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 below (in thousands):

			Percent of Service Fee					
				Percent	Reve	nue	Basis	
	2004	2003	(Decrease)	2004	2003	Point Change		
Service fee revenue	\$ 251,291	\$ 242,038	3.8%					
Cost of services	157,921	148,259	6.5	62.8	61.3	150		
Equipment lease	17,660	17,230	2.5	7.0	7.1	(10)		
Provision for doubtful accounts	22,337	20,228	10.4	8.9	8.4	50		
Depreciation and amortization	24,750	25,537	(3.1)	9.8	10.6	(80)		
Corporate, general and administrative	18,719	14,126	32.5	7.4	5.8	160		
Interest expense, net	16,974	17,670	3.9	6.8	7.3	(50)		
Total operating expense, excluding gain and charges	\$ 258,361	\$ 243,050	6.7%	102.8%	100.4%	240		

Comparable results excluding certain Medical Services Agreement operations (San Antonio and the terminated Mid-Atlantic agreement) are presented below:

				Percei Service			
			Percent	Reve	nue	Basis Point	
	2004	2003	Increase (Decrease)	2004	2003	Change	
Service fee revenue	\$ 239,393	\$ 220,925	8.4%				
Cost of services	152,153	139,028	9.4	63.6	62.9	70	
Equipment lease	17,546	17,054	2.9	7.3	7.7	(40)	
Provision for doubtful accounts	19,713	17,291	14.0	8.2	7.8	40	
Depreciation and amortization	24,062	23,852	0.9	10.1	10.8	(70)	
Corporate, general and administrative	18,719	14,126	32.5	7.8	6.4	140	
Interest expense, net	16,799	17,242	(2.6)	7.0	7.8	(80)	
Total operating expense, excluding gain and charges	\$ 248,992	\$ 228,593	8.9%	104.0%	103.5%	50	

Cost of services consists of (1) field salaries and benefits, (2) field supplies, (3) facility rent (lease) and (4) other field expenses.

Field salaries and benefits as a percentage of service fee revenue from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2004 were 34.4% compared to 32.9% for the year ended December 31, 2003. This increase resulted primarily from (1) higher cost of temporary labor required to fill vacant positions, especially radiology technologists (2) salary market adjustments effective in July 2004 for certain employees at one of our subsidiaries, and (3) bonuses paid to field personnel. Field salaries and benefits costs were also impacted by new imaging centers placed into operations since December 31, 2003, internal recruiting costs to fill open positions and internal marketing costs related to new sales program initiatives. Field salaries and benefits as a percentage of service fee revenue from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, excluding the San Antonio and the terminated Mid-Atlantic operations, were 35.1% and 34.1%, respectively. Management continues to evaluate our service offerings, patient flows and technology offerings to identify more efficient and less costly methods of providing high quality patient care and continues to evaluate its back office and support operations for new opportunities to gain economies of scale. We believe our REWARD Program, once fully implemented, will help us achieve greater efficiencies and lower our operating costs. In connection with field salaries and benefits, market studies performed in our primary operating locations indicate that certain employee positions could be above or below market salary rates. We address performance and merit increases on an annual basis in March through our Focal Point Review process.

Field supplies as a percentage of service fee revenue from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2004 were 5.9% compared to 6.5% for the year ended December 31, 3003. This percentage decline was primarily due to (1) reduced film costs at one subsidiary that implemented a PACS system in 2004, (2) improved control over supply costs and (3) a decrease in nuclear medical volume, which reduces our radiopharmaceutical costs.

20

Field rent increased in the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 primarily due to the impact of imaging centers placed in operation since December 31, 2003.

Equipment lease expenses increased in the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 primarily due to the impact of imaging center sites placed into operation since December 31, 2003 and decisions we made to lease rather than buy certain imaging equipment offset by the impact of lease buyouts and the acquisition of an equipment financing right effective October 31, 2004 which, as discussed above, eliminates equipment lease expense that was previously recorded based on volume.

Other field expenses increased in the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 due primarily to system conversion, upgrade and outsourcing costs for our patient accounting systems, physician purchased service costs, higher marketing costs in our primary operations, higher workers—compensation costs and higher off-site storage costs offset by decreases in repairs, maintenance and service contract costs on diagnostic equipment, lower legal and consulting purchased service costs related to the OIG matter, lower malpractice insurance costs and lower external recruiting costs.

Provision for doubtful accounts increased by \$2.1 million in the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 due primarily to weaker than expected collection performance on receivables owed us for professional services we performed at two Mid-Atlantic hospitals as well as receivables we retained from the sale of our San Antonio operations.

Depreciation and amortization decreased in the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 primarily due to the effect of asset impairments and the impact of assets that became fully depreciated during fiscal 2004, offset by the impact of new imaging centers and new equipment placed in service since December 31, 2003, lease buyouts in 2004, and the acquisition of an equipment financing right and related diagnostic equipment effective October 31, 2004.

Corporate, general and administrative expenses increased in the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 due primarily to costs associated with filling vacant executive positions, relocation costs for our former chief executive officer, approximately \$1.2 million in costs relating to our Sarbanes-Oxley Section 404 compliance efforts, increased costs related to our sales, marketing, information technology and development departments and approximately \$800,000 in management bonus costs accrued in the 2004 fourth quarter, offset by reduced legal costs as a result of establishing an in-house legal department which resulted in reducing our contracted legal costs.

Interest expense (net of interest income) for the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003 is lower due primarily to our \$1.73 million retirement of debt in the second quarter of 2004.

Equity in earnings decreased in 2004 compared to 2003 primarily due to the sale of certain joint ventures in connection with our San Antonio operations, a \$286,000 charge to increase contractual adjustments in the fourth quarter of 2004, increases in contractual adjustments and provision for doubtful accounts during 2004 and increased tube replacement costs.

Year Ended December 31, 2003 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2002

For the year ended December 31, 2003, our operations declined in spite of volume increases of 3.7% compared to volumes for the year ended December 31, 2002, due to increased competition, the slow down of the economy, increased payor pre-authorization activity and a shortage of technologists. This resulted in a decrease in service fee revenue of 5.6% over the year ended December 31, 2002.

The following table outlines our operating expenses, excluding (1) \$1.3 million and \$587,000 of severance and other related costs in 2003 and 2002 respectively, (2) \$1.1 million for litigation settlement and regulatory matters in 2003, (3) \$363,000 of costs related to an amendment of the credit facility in 2003, and (4) \$546,000 to meet HIPAA compliance requirements in 2003, for the years ended December 31, 2003 and 2002 below:

				Percen Service			
			Percent			Basis	
	2003	2002	(Decrease)	2003	2002	Point Change	
Service fee revenue	\$ 242,038	\$ 256,344	(5.6)%				
Cost of services	148,259	145,049	2.2	61.3	56.6	470	
Equipment lease	17,230	15,653	10.1	7.1	6.1	100	
Provision for doubtful accounts	20,228	21,540	(6.1)	8.4	8.4		
Depreciation and amortization	25,537	24,568	3.9	10.6	9.6	100	
Corporate, general and administrative	14,126	15,172	(6.9)	5.8	5.9	(10)	
Interest expense, net	17,670	18,388	(3.9)	7.3	7.2	10	
Total operating expense, excluding gain and charges	\$ 243,050	\$ 240,370	1.1%	100.4%	93.8%	660	

Comparable results excluding certain Medical Services Agreement operations (San Antonio and the terminated Mid-Atlantic agreement) are presented below:

			Percent	Percen Service Reven	Fee	Basis
	2003	2002	Increase (Decrease)	2003	2002	Point Change
Service fee revenue	\$ 220,925	\$ 255,839	(6.3)%			
Cost of services	139,028	135,849	2.3	62.9	57.6	530
Equipment lease	17,054	15,457	10.3	7.7	6.6	110
Provision for doubtful accounts	17,291	18,559	(6.8)	7.8	7.9	(10)
Depreciation and amortization	23,852	23,212	2.8	10.8	9.8	100
Corporate, general and administrative	14,126	15,172	(6.9)	6.4	6.4	
Interest expense, net	17,242	18,023	(4.3)	7.8	7.6	20
Total operating expense, excluding gain and charges	\$ 228,593	\$ 226,272	1.0%	103.5%	95.9%	760

Cost of services consists of (1) field salaries and benefits, (2) field supplies, (3) facility rent (lease) and (4) other field expenses.

Field salaries and benefits as a percentage of service fee revenue from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2003 were 32.9% compared to 30.0% for the year ended December 31, 2002. This increase resulted primarily from rising salary costs, including health insurance for technologists and salary pressure related to hiring and retaining technologists. In addition, the Company experienced an increase in temporary labor costs to address open positions. Field salaries and benefits as a percentage of service fee revenue from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2003 and 2002, excluding the San Antonio and terminated Mid-Atlantic operations, were 34.1% and 30.9%, respectively.

Field supplies as a percentage of service fee revenue from continuing operations for the year ended December 31, 2003 were 6.5% compared to 5.9% for the year ended December 31, 3002. This percentage increase was primarily due to increased film costs in the year ended December 31, 2003 compared to the year ended 2002.

Field rent and equipment lease expenses increased in the year ended December 31, 2003 compared to the year ended December 31, 2002 primarily due to the impact of imaging center sites placed into operations since December 31, 2002, operating leases for new equipment and higher same store facility lease costs for the year ended December 31, 2003 compared to the year ended December 31, 2002.

Other field expenses decreased in the year ended December 31, 2003 compared to the year ended December 31, 2002 primarily due to insurance expense and other costs no longer incurred by the Company for two medical services agreements amended in 2002 and the elimination of a revenue tax no longer required by the state of Florida.

In addition, in 2003, the Company recorded charges of (1) \$775,000 associated with our self-reporting of certain lease agreements to the OIG and related legal and consultant costs, and (2) \$300,000 for a legal settlement. Radiologix has qualified for the Provider Self-disclosure Protocol of the OIG. The Provider Self-disclosure Protocol is a self-reporting program that provides for minimizing the cost and disruption associated with on-going investigations of the OIG.

During 2003, the Company incurred \$1.6 million in severance and other related costs. These costs include severance costs incurred in connection with changes in the Company s executive and senior management team and the reduction of employees at the corporate office and among certain field offices. In February 2003, the former president and chief operating officer resigned from his positions. In March 2003, we began a cost reduction program to reduce administrative positions. In May 2003, the

22

Table of Contents

former general counsel resigned from his position, effective July 31, 2003. In October 2003, the chief financial officer was appointed to the chief operating officer position. In the fourth quarter of 2003, we recorded \$288,000 of recruiting costs for the open executive (chief financial officer and general counsel) and senior level positions.

We recorded \$978,000 in severance and other related costs in the fourth quarter of 2002. These costs include severance payments to our former chairman and chief executive officer and recruiting costs related to the search for a new chief executive officer. In February 2003, a new president and chief executive officer was named.

Corporate, general and administrative expenses totaled \$15.3 million and \$15.2 million in 2003 and 2002, respectively. As a percentage of service fee revenue, these costs were 6.4% and 6.5% in 2003 and 2002, respectively. In the fourth quarter of 2003, we recorded financing costs of \$363,000 related to an amendment of the credit facility. During 2003, the expected annual cost savings of \$2.0 million on an annual basis from the reduction of employees had been offset by additional legal costs, consulting services and insurance costs.

Depreciation and amortization expense increased \$900,000 in 2003 versus 2002. The increase in depreciation expense is primarily attributable to the purchases of property and equipment for replacement, maintenance, and expansion in 2003 and 2002. In addition, amortization expense increased \$400,000 in 2003 due to an increase of \$6.0 million in intangibles related to restructuring of certain service agreements in 2002.

Interest expense, net of interest income, decreased \$700,000, to \$18.4 million in 2003 from \$17.7 million in 2002. The decrease in expense is primarily due to the reduction of convertible debt outstanding during 2002.

23

SUMMARY OF OPERATIONS BY QUARTER

The following table presents unaudited quarterly operating results for each of Radiologix s last eight fiscal quarters, restated for discontinued operations. Radiologix believes that all necessary adjustments have been included in the amounts stated below to present fairly the quarterly results when read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements. Results of operations for any particular quarter are not necessarily indicative of results of operations for a full year or predictive of future periods.

	20	2004 QUARTER ENDED 2003 QUARTER ENDED)			
			SEPT.				SEPT.	
	MAR. 31	JUNE 30	30	DEC. 31	MAR. 31	JUNE 30	30	DEC. 31
		(IN	N THOUSA	NDS, EXCE	PT PER SI	HARE DAT	A)	
Statement of Operations Data:								
Service fee revenue	\$ 66,042	\$ 66,211	\$ 63,613	\$ 55,425	\$ 59,444	\$ 60,018	\$ 60,078	\$ 62,498
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income								
taxes	1,362	943	(8,523)	(9,964)	(522)	638	260	(2,131)
Income (loss) from continuing operations	817	846	(5,175)	(6,822)	(313)	383	156	(1,278)
Income (loss) on discontinued operations	(3,524)	(2,955)	(211)	(1,012)	(4,297)	(107)	(802)	(1,705)
Net income (loss)	\$ (2,707)	\$ (2,109)	\$ (5,386)	\$ (7,834)	\$ (4,610)	\$ 276	\$ (646)	\$ (2,983)
,								
Earnings (loss) Per Common Share:								
Income (loss) from continuing operations basic	\$ 0.04	\$ 0.04	\$ (0.24)	\$ (0.31)	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.02	\$ 0.01	\$ (0.06)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations basic	(0.16)	(0.14)	(0.01)	(0.05)	(0.20)	(0.01)	(0.04)	(0.08)
Net income (loss) basic	(0.12)	(0.10)	(0.25)	(0.36)	(0.21)	0.01	(0.03)	(0.14)
Income (loss) from continuing operations diluted	0.04	0.04	(0.24)	(0.31)	(0.01)	0.02	0.01	(0.06)
Income (loss) from discontinued operations diluted	(0.16)	(0.13)	(0.01)	(0.05)	(0.20)	(0.01)	(0.04)	(0.08)
•								
Net income (loss) diluted	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.09)	\$ (0.25)	\$ (0.36)	\$ (0.21)	\$ 0.01	\$ (0.03)	\$ (0.14)
Weighted Average Shares Outstanding:								
Basic	21,766	21,770	21,806	21,816	21,695	21,695	21,741	21,764
Diluted	22,288	22,220	21,806	21,816	21,695	21,823	22,224	21,764

Income (loss) for the quarters ended March 31, 2004, June 30, 2004, September 30, 2004 and December 31, 2004 and the corresponding periods in 2003 include the following for continuing operations:

	2004 QUARTER ENDED			2003 QUARTER ENDED				
	MAR.	31 JUNE 30	SEPT. 30	DEC. 31	MAR. 31	JUNE 30	SEPT. 30	DEC. 31
Service fee revenue reduction	\$	\$	\$	\$ 9,128	\$	\$	\$	\$
Equity in earnings reduction				286				
Impairment of goodwill, intangible and other long-lived assets		5,752	7,474	1,332				523
Contract termination costs			515					

Severance and related costs		405	969	311		288
Litigation and regulatory matters		295			775	1,121
Gain on sale of operations	(4,669)					
Amendment of credit facility						363

LIQUIDITY AND CAPITAL RESOURCES

Liquidity for the year ended December 31, 2004, was derived from cash and cash equivalents and net cash generated by operating activities, as well as \$14.1 million in cash proceeds from the sales of our San Antonio, Texas operations and certain of our Questar centers. As of December 31, 2004, we had current assets of \$97.1 million, including cash and cash equivalents of \$34.1 million, and current liabilities of \$31.7 million, including current maturities of long-term debt and capital lease obligations of \$157,000. For the year ended December 31, 2004, we generated \$27.3 million in net operating cash flow, invested \$26.9 million and used cash of \$3.0 million in financing activities.

Net cash from operating activities for the year ended December 31, 2004 of \$27.3 million decreased from \$36.6 million for the same period in 2003. Our days sales outstanding on accounts receivable decreased from 73 days at December 31, 2002 to 63 days at December 31, 2003 and to 48 days at December 31, 2004. We calculate days sales outstanding by dividing accounts receivable, net of allowances, by the three-month average revenue per day.

Net cash used in investing activities for the year ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 was \$26.9 million and \$15.2 million, respectively. Purchases of property and equipment during the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 were \$24.0 million and \$16.5 million, respectively, including \$2.8 million to buyout operating leases in 2004. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we acquired an equipment financing right and diagnostic equipment for \$15.5 million in cash. In 2004, we received \$14.1 million in consideration for the sale of certain operations and imaging centers. Also during 2004, we transferred \$5.5 million to restricted cash in accordance with our Master Lease Agreement with GE Healthcare Financial Services (GE) as discussed below. We expect to spend approximately \$2.9 million in fiscal 2005 on equipment lease buyouts.

Net cash flows used in financing activities for the year ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 were \$3.0 million and \$3.8 million, respectively. At December 31, 2004, we had outstanding senior note borrowings of \$158.3 million and a \$12.0 million convertible subordinated junior note. At December 31, 2004, amounts considered outstanding under the revolving credit facility totaled \$1.3 million related to two letters of credit in connection with our high retention workers—compensation program with \$29.3 million available for borrowings. Borrowings under this line are limited to 85% of eligible accounts receivable, as defined under the credit facility. Borrowings are secured by substantially all of our assets and a pledge of the capital stock of our wholly owned subsidiaries.

At December 31, 2004, we had not met certain incurrence tests under our debt agreements. As a result, we are limited to borrowing an additional \$20.0 million until such time as we meet these tests.

On July 9, 2004, we amended our master lease with GE under an Amended and Restated Master Lease Agreement. Through this arrangement, GE has agreed to fund up to \$60.0 million of equipment leases through December 31, 2006, and requires that at least two-thirds of the outstanding balance represent GE healthcare equipment. In connection with the Master Lease Agreement, the Company is required to provide additional cash collateral in a restricted account equal to 20% of the aggregate amounts outstanding under the Master Lease Agreement. The accompanying December 31, 2004 balance sheet includes \$5.5 million of restricted cash under this provision. GE provided us with a written waiver stating that GE agreed to waive compliance with the financial leverage ratio for the year ending December 31, 2004 and to modify this calculation for 2005 to exclude the \$9.1 million adjustment that was recorded to reduce service fee revenue and accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004.

At December 31, 2004 applicable amounts outstanding under the Master Lease Agreement totaled \$27.7 million; commitments for leases signed but not placed in service under the Master Lease Agreement were \$5.4 million, and \$26.9 million remained available for future leases.

In fiscal 2005, we plan to spend approximately \$11.0 million for capital expenditures in connection with our REWARD Program, \$21.0 million for expansion of centers including de novo projects and commit \$26.0 million for major diagnostic equipment leases over the respective lease terms.

We operate in a capital intensive, high fixed-cost industry that requires significant amounts of capital to fund operations, particularly the initial start-up and development cost of new diagnostic imaging centers and the acquisition of additional centers and new diagnostic imaging equipment. We currently believe that our cash balances, the expected cash flow from operations, and our borrowing capacity under our revolving credit facility and our master lease line will be sufficient to fund our working capital, acquisitions and capital expenditure requirements for the next eighteen months. Our long-term liquidity needs will consist of working capital and capital expenditure requirements, the funding of future acquisitions and repayment of debt. We intend to fund these long-term liquidity needs from cash generated from operations, available borrowings under our revolving credit facility, our master lease line of credit, and future debt and equity financings. However, our ability to generate cash is subject to our performance, general economic conditions, industry trends and other factors. Many of these factors are beyond our control and cannot be anticipated at this time. To the extent we are unable to generate sufficient cash from our operations, or if funds are not available under our revolving credit facility or our master lease line, we may be unable to meet our capital expenditure and debt service requirements. Furthermore, we may not be able to raise any necessary additional funds through bank financing or the issuance of equity or debt securities on terms acceptable to us, if at all.

As of December 31, 2004, long-term debt, including capital lease obligations and non-cancelable operating leases are as follows (in thousands):

		Payments Due by Period				
		Less than	1-3		After	
	Total	1 Year	Years	3-5 Years	5 Years	
Long term debt	\$ 170,250	\$	\$	\$ 170,250	\$	
Capital lease obligations	249	157	66	26		
Operating leases	103,456	22,185	37,158	25,741	18,372	
Total contractual cash obligations	\$ 273,955	\$ 22,342	\$ 37,224	\$ 196,017	\$ 18,372	

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this report.

The preparation of our consolidated financial statements requires the use of judgments and estimates. Our critical accounting policies are described below to provide a better understanding of how we develop our judgments about future events and related estimations and how they can impact our financial statements. A critical accounting policy is one that requires our most difficult, subjective or complex estimates and assessments and is fundamental to our results of operations. We identified our most critical accounting policies to be:

revenue recognition and estimation of allowances for contractuals and doubtful accounts;

evaluation of intangible assets, including goodwill, and long-lived assets for impairment; and

estimation of a valuation allowance in accounting for income taxes (deferred tax assets).

Revenue Recognition, Contractual Allowances and Allowances for Doubtful Accounts

As disclosed in our 2004 Form 10-Q for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, we expected to finalize a retrospective collection analysis of our accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004. Accordingly, in connection with our December 2004 year-end closing process, we did finalize this retrospective collection analysis. This retrospective process represents an enhancement to our methodology for estimating the amount of contractual adjustments and provision for doubtful accounts necessary to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross receivables to net amounts realizable from managed care, Medicare, Medicaid, private and other payors. This enhanced methodology is based on the matching of cash collections to billed charges by month of service. In connection with our provision for doubtful accounts, we continue to record this expense based on historical write-offs which experience has not significantly changed. As a result of the above process, we increased

contractual adjustments by \$9.1 million resulting in a corresponding decrease in service fee revenue and accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004 to reflect the change in estimate of net realizable value.

Service fee revenue from the contracted radiology practice groups (professional revenue component) and diagnostic imaging centers (technical revenue component) is recorded when services are rendered by the contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers based on established gross charges billed and reduced by estimated contractual adjustments and amounts retained by the contracted radiology practice groups under the terms of medical services agreements. Our patient accounting system currently does not record contractual adjustments at the time of billing. Instead, contractual adjustments and the provision for doubtful accounts are estimated based on historical collection experience using a retrospective collection analysis, which we began using in December 2004, payment-versus-charge schedules and aging models. Should circumstances change (shift in payor mix, decline in economic conditions or deterioration in aging of patient receivables), our estimates of the net realizable value of patient receivables could be reduced by a material amount. We plan to implement a system in fiscal 2005 that will allow us to record contractual adjustments at the time of billing. We have estimated that a change in our collection percentage of 1.0% could result in a change in service fee revenue of \$5.0 million per year.

Our accounts receivable write-off process is primarily system-driven whereby a series of communications requesting payment is sent to a private payor who either is without healthcare benefit coverage or who owes us a co-pay amount. These communications increase in intensity and urgency as the receivable becomes more delinquent. Once the communication cycle is completed and the receivable remains uncollected, it is written off in our patient accounting system. We also review accounts receivable events checklists which are designed to identify significant delinquent accounts receivable. Write-offs for accounts identified by our events checklists are approved by the Vice President of our Patient Services Group.

Write-offs for accounts receivables have been relatively constant, but we can experience increases for specified events, primarily when we retain receivables for businesses we dispose of, such as our San Antonio, certain Questar centers and certain Mid-Atlantic operations in 2004.

26

Impairment of Goodwill, Intangible and Long-Lived Assets

Goodwill

Goodwill and other intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are subject to at least annual assessments for impairment by applying a fair-value-based test. We conduct our annual impairment fair-value-based test during the first quarter of each fiscal year. We also review the recoverability of our goodwill on a quarterly basis, including a review of events or changes in circumstances that may indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. At December 31, 2004 the balance of goodwill, which relates entirely to our Questar subsidiary operation, is approximately \$2.2 million.

Intangible and Long-Lived Assets

Impairment losses are recognized for long-lived assets through operations when events or changes in circumstances that may indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable and the underlying net cash flows are not sufficient to support the assets carrying value. Examples of events or changes in circumstances or in the business climate can include, but are not limited to the following:

- a. History of operating losses or expected future losses
- b. Significant adverse change in legal factors
- c. Significant adverse change in the extent or manner in which the assets are used or in the physical condition of the assets
- d. Current expectations to dispose of the assets by sale or other means
- e. Reductions or expected reductions of cash flow

Our medical services agreements, included in the consolidated balance sheets as intangible assets, are not considered to have indefinite useful lives and will continue to be amortized over a useful life of 25 years based on SEC guidance. We regularly evaluate the carrying value and lives of the finite lived intangible assets in light of any events or circumstances that we believe may indicate that the carrying amount or amortization period should be adjusted.

Income Taxes

We account for income taxes under the asset and liability method. This approach requires the recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the carrying amounts and the tax bases of assets and liabilities.

Developing our provision for income taxes, including our effective tax rate, and analysis of potential tax exposure items, if any, requires significant judgment and expertise in federal and state income tax laws, regulations and strategies, including the determination of deferred tax assets and liabilities and, any estimated valuation allowances we deem necessary to value deferred tax assets. Our judgments and tax strategies are subject to audit by various taxing authorities. While we believe we have provided adequately for our income tax liabilities in our consolidated financial statements, adverse determinations by these taxing authorities could have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

We have significant noncurrent deferred tax assets at December 31, 2004. Realization of these deferred tax assets is dependent on generating sufficient taxable income prior to expiration of the twenty-year loss carryforward period. Although realization is not assured, management believes it is more likely than not that all of the deferred tax assets will be realized. The amount of the deferred tax assets considered realizable, however, could be reduced in the near term if estimates of future taxable income during the carryforward period are reduced.

Our tax strategy to realize deferred tax assets resulting from the impairment of goodwill and long-lived assets at certain of our Questar centers, involves the future disposal of the remaining six Questar centers we are currently operating at December 31, 2004. Until we dispose of all our Questar operations, we cannot, under the current tax regulations, deduct these particular impairment charges. As of December 31, 2004, we plan to operate these six Questar centers for the next few years, as long as they are profitable; however, we do not plan to invest in new equipment for these six centers. At the point the cumulative operations begin to deteriorate, we will make a cost benefit decision in which we will compare the estimated future profitability of these centers to the potential tax benefits we could realize upon disposal.

27

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Throughout this report we make forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act). Forward-looking statements include words such as may, would, could, likely, estimate, intend, plan, continue, believe, expect or anticipate and other similar words and include all discussions about our acquisition and development plans. We do not guarantee that the transactions and events described in this report will happen as described or that any positive trends noted in this report will continue. The forward-looking statements contained in this report are generally located in the material set forth under the heading Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, but may be found in other locations as well. These forward-looking statements generally relate to our plans, objectives and expectations for future operations and are based upon management s reasonable estimates of future results or trends. Although we believe that our plans and objectives reflected in or suggested by such forward-looking statements are reasonable, we may not achieve such plans or objectives. You are cautioned not to unduly rely on such forward-looking statements when evaluating the information presented in this report. You should read this report completely and with the understanding that actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We will not update forward-looking statements even though our situation may change in the future.

Specific factors that might cause actual results to differ from our expectations include, but are not limited to:

economic, demographic, business and other conditions in our markets;

the highly competitive nature of the healthcare business;

changes in patient referral patterns;

changes in the rates or methods of third-party reimbursement for diagnostic imaging services;

changes in our contracts with radiology practice groups;

changes in the number of radiologists operating in our contracted radiology practice groups;

the ability to recruit and retain technologists;

the availability of additional capital to fund capital expenditure requirements;

lawsuits against Radiologix and our contracted radiology practice groups;

Table of Contents 53

changes in operating margins, particularly changes due to our managed care contracts and capitated fee arrangements;

failure by Radiologix to comply with state and federal anti-kickback and anti-self referral laws or any other applicable healthcare regulations;

changes in business strategy and development plans;

changes in federal, state or local regulations affecting the healthcare industry;

our indebtedness, debt service requirements and liquidity constraints;

risks related to our Senior Notes and healthcare securities generally;

interruption of operations due to severe weather or other extraordinary events; and

charges for unusual or infrequent (nonrecurring) matters.

28

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common stock or notes involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the risk factors listed below, as well as the other information included or incorporated in this report, before investing in our common stock or notes.

Risks Related to Our Company and Our Industry

Our revenue is dependent on referrals.

We generate most of our revenue from fees charged for the use of our diagnostic imaging equipment at our centers. This revenue depends on referrals from third parties, many of which are made by physicians who have no contractual relationship with us. We also generate revenue from service fees that we receive from the contracted radiology practices. If a sufficiently large number of physicians discontinue referring patients to us, our procedure volume could decrease, which would reduce our revenue and operating margins.

Further, commercial third-party payors have implemented programs to control costs that could limit the ability of physicians to refer patients to us. For example, prepaid healthcare plans, such as health maintenance organizations, in certain instances provide diagnostic-imaging services directly and contract directly with providers and require their enrollees to obtain these services from only these providers. Some insurance companies and self-insured employers also limit these services to contracted providers. These closed panel systems are now common in the managed care environment. Other systems create an economic disincentive for referrals to providers outside of the system s designated panel of providers. We may not be able to compete successfully for managed care contracts against entities with greater resources within a market area.

Changes in third-party payment rates or methods for diagnostic imaging services could create downward pricing pressure, which would result in a decline in our revenue and harm our financial position.

Our revenue is derived through our ownership, operation and management of diagnostic imaging centers and from service fees paid to us by contracted radiology practices. Substantially all of the revenue of our diagnostic imaging centers and the contracted radiology practices is currently derived from commercial third-party payors, government sponsored healthcare programs (principally, Medicare and Medicaid) and private and other payors. For 2004, revenue generated at our diagnostic imaging centers consisted of 62% from managed care, 29% from Medicare and Medicaid, and 9% from private and other payors.

Rates paid by commercial third-party payors are based on established physician and hospital charges and are generally higher than Medicare payment rates. Any decrease in the relative number of patients covered by commercial third-party payors could decrease our revenue.

Any change in the rates of or conditions for reimbursement from commercial third-party payors, Medicare or Medicaid could substantially reduce the amounts reimbursed to us or our contracted radiology practices for services provided. These reductions could have a significant adverse effect on our revenue and financial results by creating downward pricing pressure.

We could be harmed if the contracted radiology practices terminate their agreements with us or lose a significant number of radiologists.

Our diagnostic imaging services include a professional component that must be provided by radiologists who are not directly employed by us. We do not control the radiologists who perform professional services for us. Instead, these radiologists are employed by the contracted radiology practices that maintain agreements with us. These agreements typically have terms of between 10 and 40 years, but may be terminated by either party under certain limited conditions. Depending on the termination event, the radiology practice may have the right to require us to sell, assign and transfer to it, the assets and related liabilities and obligations associated with the professional and technical radiology services provided by the radiology practice immediately prior to the termination. The termination or material modification of any of them could reduce our revenue.

If a significant number of radiologists terminate their relationships with the contracted radiology practices and the radiology practices cannot recruit sufficient qualified radiologists to fulfill practice obligations under our agreements with them, our ability to maximize the use of our diagnostic imaging centers could be adversely affected, thereby decreasing our revenue. Competition in recruiting radiologists and a shortage of qualified radiologists has made it difficult for some contracted radiology practices to maintain adequate levels of radiologists. Neither we nor the contracted radiology practices maintain insurance on the lives of any affiliated physicians.

In 2004, we terminated medical services agreements with contracted radiology practices in San Antonio, Texas and the Mid-Atlantic.

29

Our success is dependent on an operational turnaround.

We may be unable to successfully complete the operational turnaround of this Company. Over the past year we have reviewed our overall operations, disposed of under performing operations, invested in strategic projects such as our REWARD Program, authorized new equipment expenditures, increased marketing initiatives and placed greater focus on Physician Advisory Board (PAB) communications (which involve meetings planned throughout the year with representatives of our contracted radiology practices to discuss strategic initiatives in the market place). There can be no assurance that these actions, or future actions that we may take, will successfully turnaround the operations of the Company.

We may not be able to successfully complete our market development plans.

We intend to increase our presence in existing markets through acquisitions of centers, developing de novo centers and adding additional equipment at existing centers, establishing additional joint venture and outsourcing relationships and selectively entering into contractual relationships with high-quality, profitable radiology practices. We may not be able to expand either within our existing markets or in new markets. In addition, any expansion may not be beneficial to our overall strategy, and any such expansion may not ultimately produce returns that justify our investment.

Our ability to expand is dependent upon many factors, including our ability to:

identify attractive and willing candidates for acquisitions, joint ventures or outsourcing relationships;

adapt our structure to comply with federal and state legal requirements affecting our arrangements with contracted radiology practices, including state prohibitions on fee-splitting, corporate practice of medicine and self-referrals;

obtain regulatory approvals and certificates of need, where necessary, and comply with licensing and certification requirements applicable to our diagnostic imaging centers, the contracted radiology practices and the physicians associated with the contracted radiology practices;

recruit a sufficient number of qualified radiology technologists;

expand our infrastructure and management; and

obtain adequate financing.

Our ability to expand is also dependent on our ability to compete for opportunities. We may not be able to compete effectively for the acquisition of diagnostic imaging centers, joint venture opportunities or other outsourcing relationships. Our competitors may have better-established operating histories and greater resources than we do. Competitors may make it more difficult to complete acquisitions or joint ventures on terms beneficial to us.

Acquisitions involve a number of special risks, including the following:
possible adverse effects on our operating results;
diversion of management s attention and resources;
failure to retain key personnel;
difficulties in integrating new operations into our existing management infrastructure;
amortization or write-offs of acquired intangible assets; and
risks associated with unanticipated events or liabilities.
Additionally, although we will continue to structure our operations in an effort to comply with applicable antitrust laws, federal or state governmental authorities may view us as being dominant in a particular market and, therefore, cause us to divest ourselves of relationships or assets.
We and the contracted radiology practices may become subject to burdensome lawsuits.

We may be subject to professional liability claims, including, without limitation, for improper use or malfunction of our diagnostic imaging equipment. Our operations, as well as the services we provide on behalf of the contracted radiology practices, also may be subject to lawsuits for inappropriate use or disclosure of individually identifiable patient health information. We maintain insurance policies with coverages that we believe are appropriate in light of the risks attendant to our business and consistent with industry practice. We also require the contracted radiology practices to maintain professional liability insurance consistent with industry practice. However, adequate liability insurance may not be available to us and the contracted radiology practices in the future at acceptable costs or at all.

30

Providing medical services entails the risk of professional malpractice and other similar claims. The physicians employed by the contracted radiology practices are from time to time subject to malpractice claims. We structure our relationships with the practices under our agreements with them in a manner that we believe does not constitute the practice of medicine by us or subject us to professional malpractice claims for acts or omissions of physicians in the contracted radiology practices. Nevertheless, claims, suits or complaints relating to services provided by the contracted radiology practices may be asserted against us in the future, including malpractice.

Any claim made against us not fully covered by insurance could be costly to defend against, result in a substantial damage award against us and divert the attention of our management from our operations, which could have an adverse effect on our financial performance. In addition, claims might adversely affect our business or reputation.

We have assumed and succeeded to substantially all of the obligations of some of the operations that we have acquired. Therefore, claims may be asserted against us for events that occurred prior to these acquisitions. In connection with our acquisitions, the sellers of the operations that we have acquired have agreed to indemnify us for certain claims. However, we may not be able to collect payment under these indemnity agreements, which could affect us adversely.

Most of our imaging modalities require the utilization of radiation, and certain imaging modalities utilize radioactive materials. These operations generate regulated waste and could subject us to regulation, related costs and delays and potential liabilities for injuries or violations of environmental, health and safety laws.

Most of our imaging modalities utilize radiation, and certain imaging modalities utilize radioactive material. These operations generate medical and other regulated wastes. Storage, use and disposal of these materials and waste products present the risk of accidental environmental contamination and physical injury. We are subject to federal, state and local regulations governing storage, handling and disposal of these materials. We cannot completely eliminate the risk of accidental contamination or injury from these hazardous materials. In the event of an accident, we would be held liable for any resulting damages, and any liability could exceed the limits of or fall outside the coverage of our insurance. We may not be able to maintain insurance on acceptable terms, or at all. We could incur significant costs and the diversion of our management s attention to comply with current or future environmental, health and safety laws and regulations.

We may experience competition from other diagnostic imaging companies. This competition could adversely affect our revenue and our business.

The market for diagnostic imaging services is competitive. We compete principally on the basis of our reputation for providing multiple modalities, our conveniently located centers and our cost-effective, high-quality diagnostic imaging services. We compete locally with groups of radiologists and some non-radiologist physician practices, established hospitals, clinics and certain other independent organizations that own and operate imaging equipment. Our major national competitors include Alliance Imaging, Inc., InSight Health Services Corp., Medical Resources, Inc., and MedQuest, Inc. Some of our local or national competitors that provide diagnostic-imaging services may now or in the future have access to greater financial resources than we do and may have access to newer more advanced equipment.

Technological change in our industry could reduce the demand for our services and require us to incur significant costs to upgrade our equipment.

Technological change in the diagnostic imaging industry has been gradual. In the future, however, the development of new technologies or refinements of existing modalities may make our existing equipment technologically or economically obsolete, or cause a reduction in the value of, or reduce the need for, our services. Diagnostic imaging equipment is currently manufactured by numerous companies. Competition among manufacturers for a greater share of the diagnostic imaging equipment market may result in technological advances in the speed and imaging capacity of new equipment. Consequently, the obsolescence of our equipment may be accelerated. We may not have the financial ability to acquire the new or improved equipment.

A failure to meet our capital expenditure requirements could adversely affect our business.

We operate in a capital intensive, high fixed-cost industry that requires significant amounts of capital to fund operations, particularly the initial start-up and development expenses of new diagnostic imaging centers and the acquisition of additional centers and new diagnostic imaging equipment. We incur capital expenditures to, among other things:

upgrade and replace existing equipment;

purchase new diagnostic imaging equipment; and

expand within our existing markets and enter new markets.

To the extent we are unable to generate sufficient cash from our operations, funds are not available under our credit facility or we are unable to structure or obtain operating leases, we may be unable to meet our capital expenditure requirements. Furthermore, we may not be able to raise any necessary additional funds through bank financing or the issuance of equity or debt securities on terms acceptable to us, if at all.

31

Our success depends in part on our key personnel and we may not be able to retain sufficient qualified personnel.

Our success depends in part on our ability to attract and retain qualified senior and executive management, managerial and technical personnel. Competition in recruiting these personnel may make it difficult for us to continue our growth and success. The loss of their services or our inability in the future to attract and retain management and other key personnel could hinder the implementation of our business strategy. We do not maintain key person insurance for any of our executive officers. Recently, there has been a shortage in certain of our markets of qualified radiology technologists, the personnel who operate our equipment. If we are unable to recruit and retain a sufficient number of qualified technologists, we will be unable to operate our centers at maximum capacity or we will be forced to staff our diagnostic imaging centers with temporary personnel, thereby increasing our operating costs and reducing our operating margin profitability.

Our inability to enforce non-compete agreements with the radiologists may increase competition.

Each of the contracted radiology practices under our comprehensive services model has entered into agreements with its physician shareholders and full-time employed radiologists that generally prohibit those shareholders and radiologists from competing for a period of two years within defined geographic regions after they cease to be owners or employees, as applicable. In most states, a covenant not to compete will be enforced only:

to the extent it is necessary to protect a legitimate business interest of the party seeking enforcement;

if it does not unreasonably restrain the party against whom enforcement is sought; and

if it is not contrary to public interest.

Enforceability of a non-compete covenant is determined by a court based on all of the facts and circumstances of the specific case at the time enforcement is sought. For this reason, it is not possible to predict whether, or to what extent, a court will enforce the contracted radiology practices covenants. The inability of the contracted radiology practices or us to enforce radiologists non-compete covenants could result in increased competition from individuals who are knowledgeable about our business strategies and operations.

It is difficult to estimate our uncollectible accounts receivable and contractual allowances for billed charges, which may impact our earnings.

Due to the complex nature of billing for healthcare services, it is difficult for us to estimate our uncollectible accounts receivable and our contractual allowances for billed charges. If we have to revise our estimates and our existing reserves are not adequate, this may impact our earnings.

Our ability to maximize the use of our diagnostic imaging equipment may be subject to seasonality.

During the summer months our average daily diagnostic imaging procedures decrease, which reduces our service fee revenues during those months. The decrease in average daily diagnostic imaging procedures may have resulted from referring physicians or their patients taking vacation. We cannot give any assurance that our future procedure volume and service fee revenues will not be affected by similar circumstances during the summer months or other traditional vacation times of the year.

Severe weather conditions can adversely affect our operations. We cannot give any assurance that our future procedure volume and service fee revenues will not be adversely affected by weather-related interruptions.

Managed care contracts and capitated fee arrangements could reduce our operating margins.

Under capitated or other risk-sharing arrangements, the healthcare provider typically is paid a pre-determined amount per-patient per-month from the payor in exchange for providing all necessary covered services to patients covered under the arrangement. These contracts pass much of the financial risk of providing outpatient diagnostic imaging services, including the risk of over-use, from the payor to the provider. Our success will depend in part on our ability to negotiate effectively, on behalf of the contracted radiology practices and the diagnostic imaging centers that we own, operate or manage, contracts with HMOs, employer groups and other third-party payors for services to be provided on a risk-sharing or capitated basis by some or all of the radiology practices and/or diagnostic imaging centers. Risk-sharing arrangements result in better revenue predictability, but more unpredictability of expenses and, consequently, profitability. We may not be able to negotiate satisfactory arrangements on a capitated or other risk-sharing basis, on behalf of our diagnostic imaging centers or the contracted radiology practices. In addition, to the extent that patients or enrollees covered by these contracts require more frequent or extensive care than anticipated, we would incur unanticipated costs not offset by additional revenue, which would reduce operating margins.

32

We may be unable to generate revenue when our equipment is not operational.

Timely, effective service is essential to maintaining our reputation and high utilization rates on our imaging equipment. Our warranties and maintenance contracts do not compensate us for loss of revenue when our systems are not fully operational. Equipment manufacturers may not be able to perform repairs or supply needed parts in a timely manner. Thus, if we experience more equipment malfunctions than anticipated or if we are unable to promptly obtain the service necessary to keep our equipment functioning effectively, our revenue could decline and our ability to provide services would be harmed.

Our corporate organizational documents could discourage acquisition proposals and make difficult a change of control.

Certain provisions of Radiologix s Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, Radiologix s Amended and Restated Bylaws and Delaware law could discourage potential acquisition proposals, delay or prevent a change in control of Radiologix and, consequently, limit the price that investors might be willing to pay in the future for shares of our common stock. These provisions include the inability to remove directors except for cause and our ability to issue, without further stockholder approval, shares of preferred stock with rights and privileges senior to the common stock. We are also subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law which, subject to certain exceptions, prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any of a broad range of business combinations with an interested stockholder for three years after the stockholder became an interested stockholder.

We have also entered into written employment agreements with our Chief Executive Officer and President, Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary and Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, which contain provisions that require us to pay certain amounts to the executives upon their termination following a change of control. These agreements may delay or prevent a change of control of Radiologix.

Risks Relating to Government Regulation of Our Business

State and federal anti-kickback and anti-self-referral laws may adversely affect our income.

Various federal and state laws govern financial arrangements among healthcare providers. The federal anti-kickback law prohibits the knowing and willful offer, payment, solicitation or receipt of any form of remuneration in return for, or to induce, the referral of Medicare, Medicaid, or other federal healthcare program patients, or in return for, or to induce, the purchase, lease or order of items or services that are covered by Medicare, Medicaid, or other federal healthcare programs. Similarly, many state laws prohibit the solicitation, payment or receipt of remuneration in return for, or to induce the referral of patients in private as well as government programs. Violation of these anti-kickback laws may result in substantial civil or criminal penalties for individuals or entities and/or exclusion from federal or state healthcare programs. We believe that we are operating in compliance with applicable law and believe that our arrangements with providers would not be found to violate the anti-kickback laws. However, these laws could be interpreted in a manner inconsistent with our operations.

Federal law prohibiting physician self-referrals (the Stark Law) prohibits a physician from referring Medicare or Medicaid patients to an entity for certain designated health services if the physician has a prohibited financial relationship with that entity, unless an exception applies. Certain radiology services are considered designated health services under the Stark Law. Although we believe that our operations do not violate the Stark Law, our activities may be challenged. If a challenge to our activities is successful, it could have an adverse effect on our operations. In addition, legislation may be enacted in the future that further addresses Medicare and Medicaid fraud and abuse or that imposes additional

requirements or burdens on us.

All of the states in which our diagnostic imaging centers are located have adopted a form of anti-kickback law and almost all of those states have also adopted a form of Stark Law. The scope of these laws and the interpretations of them vary from state to state and are enforced by state courts and regulatory authorities, each with broad discretion. A determination of liability under the laws described in this risk factor could result in fines and penalties and restrictions on our ability to operate in these jurisdictions.

Enforcement of federal and state privacy and associated laws may adversely affect our income.

How providers and their business associates use and disclose certain healthcare information has come under increasing public sensitivity and scrutiny. Additional risks for healthcare providers and their business associates are posed by the new HIPAA federal standards, which set forth guidelines concerning how individually-identifiable health information may be used and disclosed. Historically, state law has governed confidentiality issues. But as a result of the enactment of HIPAA, some states are considering revisions to their existing laws and regulations. These changes may or may not be consistent with the federal HIPAA provisions. As a provider of healthcare services, we must conform to all applicable laws, both federal and state. We believe that our operations are compliant with these legal standards. Nevertheless, these laws and regulations are new and few have been interpreted by government regulators or courts. Consequently, our interpretations and activities may be challenged. If a challenge to our activities is successful, it could have an adverse effect on our operations.

33

Federal False Claims Act violations could affect our participation in government programs.

The Federal False Claims Act provides, in part, that the federal government may bring a lawsuit against any person whom it believes has knowingly presented, or caused to be presented, a false or fraudulent request for payment from the federal government, or who has made a false statement or used a false record to get a claim approved. The Federal False Claims Act further provides that a lawsuit there under may be initiated in the name of the United States by an individual who is an original source of the allegations. The government has taken the position that claims presented in violation of the federal anti-kickback law or Stark Law may be considered a violation of the Federal False Claims Act. Penalties include fines ranging from \$5,500 to \$11,000 for each false claim, plus three times the amount of damages that the federal government sustained because of the act of that person. We believe that we are in compliance with the rules and regulations that apply to the Federal False Claims Act. However, we could be found to have violated certain rules and regulations resulting in sanctions under the Federal False Claims Act. If we are found in violation, any sanctions imposed could result in fines and penalties and restrictions on and exclusions from participation in federal and state healthcare programs that are integral to our business.

Our agreements with the contracted radiology practices must be structured to avoid the corporate practice of medicine and fee-splitting.

The laws of many states, including many of the states in which the contracted radiology practices are located, prohibit us from exercising control over the medical judgments or decisions of physicians and from engaging in certain financial arrangements, such as splitting professional fees with physicians. These laws and their interpretations vary from state to state and are enforced by state courts and regulatory authorities, each with broad discretion. A component of our business has been to enter into service agreements with radiology practices. We provide management, administrative, technical and other non-medical services to the radiology practices in exchange for a service fee. We structure our relationships with the radiology practices, including the purchase of diagnostic imaging centers, in a manner that we believe keeps us from engaging in the practice of medicine or exercising control over the medical judgments or decisions of the radiology practices or their physicians or violating the prohibitions against fee-splitting. State regulatory authorities or other parties may assert that we are engaged in the corporate practice of medicine or that the payment of service fees to us by the radiology practices constitutes fee-splitting. If such a claim were successfully asserted, we could be subject to civil and criminal penalties and could be required to restructure or terminate the applicable contractual arrangements. This result, or our inability to successfully restructure our relationships to comply with these statutes, could jeopardize our business strategy.

Licensing and certification laws may limit our ability to expand.

Ownership, construction, operation, expansion and acquisition of diagnostic imaging centers are subject to various federal and state laws, regulations and approvals concerning licensing of centers, personnel, certificates of need and other required certificates for certain types of healthcare centers and major medical equipment. The laws of some of the states in which we operate limit our ability to acquire new diagnostic imaging equipment or expand or replace our existing equipment at diagnostic imaging centers in those states. In addition, free-standing diagnostic imaging centers that provide services that are not performed as part of a physician office must meet Medicare requirements to be certified as an independent diagnostic testing facility to bill the Medicare and Medicaid programs. We may not be able to receive the required regulatory approvals for any future acquisitions, expansions or replacements, and the failure to obtain these approvals could limit the market for our services.

The regulatory framework is uncertain and evolving.

Healthcare laws and regulations may change significantly in the future. We continuously monitor these developments and modify our operations from time to time as the regulatory environment changes. We cannot assure you, however, that we will be able to adapt our operations to address new regulations or that new regulations will not adversely affect our business. In addition, although we believe that we are operating in compliance with applicable federal and state laws, neither our current or anticipated business operations nor the operations of the contracted radiology practices have been the subject of judicial or regulatory interpretation. We cannot assure you that a review of our business by courts or regulatory authorities will not result in a determination that could adversely affect our operations or that the healthcare regulatory environment will not change in a way that restricts our operations.

Certain states have enacted statutes or adopted regulations affecting risk assumption in the healthcare industry, including statutes and regulations that subject any physician or physician network engaged in risk-based managed care contracting to applicable insurance laws and regulations. These laws and regulations may require physicians and physician networks to meet minimum capital requirements and other safety and soundness requirements. Implementing additional regulations or compliance requirements could result in substantial costs to us and the contracted radiology practices and limits our ability to enter into capitated or other risk sharing managed care arrangements.

34

We could be harmed if payors are unable to comply with HIPAA Standard Transaction and Code Set Requirements.

The administrative provisions of HIPAA direct the federal government to adopt national electronic standards for automated transfer of certain healthcare data between healthcare payors, plans and providers. HIPAA is designed to enable the entire healthcare industry to communicate electronic data using a single set of standards, thus eliminating all nonstandard formats currently in use. Our contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers are covered entities under HIPAA, and as such, have to comply with the HIPAA electronic data interchange mandates. A failure in our continued ability to comply with HIPAA Standards or the discontinuance of CMS or payor contingency plans could cause us to experience a delay in claims processing by its payors or lead to a large number of rejected or denied claims. Either of these results may slow our cash collections and increase our accounts receivable days sales outstanding.

Risks Related to Indebtedness

Our substantial level of indebtedness could adversely affect our financial condition and prevent us from fulfilling our obligations on our notes or notes issued to replace them.

At December 31, 2004, we had approximately \$170.5 million of indebtedness. In addition, we have the ability to borrow up to \$29.3 million under our credit facility. Also, subject to restrictions in the indenture and the credit facility, we may incur additional indebtedness.

Our high level of indebtedness could have important consequences, including the following:

our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, capital expenditures, acquisitions or general corporate purposes may be impaired;

we must use a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to pay interest on our notes and our other indebtedness, which will reduce the funds available to us for other purposes;

all of the indebtedness outstanding under the credit facility is secured by substantially all of our assets and will mature prior to any notes;

our high level of indebtedness could place us at a competitive disadvantage to our competitors that have less debt; and

our high level of indebtedness makes us more vulnerable to economic downturns and adverse developments in our business.

We expect to obtain the money to pay our expenses and to pay the amounts due under our notes and other debt from our operations, borrowings under our credit facility and new borrowings. Our ability to meet our expenses depends on our future performance, which will be affected by financial, business, economic and other factors. We will not be able to control many of these factors, such as economic conditions in the markets where we operate and pressure from competitors. Our business may not generate sufficient cash flow from operations in the future, our currently anticipated growth in revenue and cash flow may not be realized on schedule and future borrowings may not be available in an amount sufficient

to enable us to repay indebtedness, including our notes, or to fund other liquidity needs. If we do not have enough money, we may be required to refinance all or part of our then existing debt (including our notes), sell assets or borrow more money. We cannot guarantee that we will be able to do so on terms acceptable to us, or at all. In addition, the terms of existing or future debt agreements, including our credit facility and any indenture, may restrict us from adopting any of these alternatives. The failure to generate sufficient cash flow or to achieve these alternatives could significantly adversely affect the value of our notes and our ability to pay the amounts due under them.

Because our notes are unsecured, the right to enforce remedies is limited by the rights of holders of secured debt.

Our notes are not secured. Our credit facility is secured by substantially all of our assets and a pledge of the capital stock of all of our wholly owned subsidiaries. If we become insolvent or are liquidated, or if any payment under the credit facility is accelerated, our lenders will be entitled to exercise the remedies available to a secured lender under applicable law and will have a claim on those assets before the holders of any notes. The liquidation value of our assets may not be sufficient to repay in full any indebtedness under the credit facility, as well as our other indebtedness, including our notes.

Our ability to repay our notes and our other debt depends on cash flow from our subsidiaries, some of which are not obligated to make funds available to make payments on notes.

We are a holding company. Our only material assets are our ownership interests in our subsidiaries. Consequently, we depend on distributions or other intercompany transfers of funds from our subsidiaries to meet our debt service and other obligations, including with respect to our notes. Our non-guarantor subsidiaries are not obligated to make funds available for payment on our notes. Only our subsidiaries that are not unrestricted subsidiaries will guarantee our notes. The financial statements included in this report are presented on a consolidated basis, including all of our subsidiaries. The aggregate total assets at December 31, 2004 of our subsidiaries that are not guarantors of our notes were \$7.8 million, or 3.1% of our total assets

35

at December 31, 2004. The operating results of our guarantor subsidiaries may not be sufficient to enable us to make payments on our notes. In addition, our rights and the rights of our creditors, including holders of our notes, to participate in the assets of any of our non-guarantor subsidiaries upon their liquidation or recapitalization will generally be subject to the prior claims of those subsidiaries creditors. As a result, our notes are effectively subordinated to the indebtedness of the non-guarantor subsidiaries. As of December 31, 2004, the total liabilities of our non-guarantor subsidiaries, excluding intercompany liabilities, were \$1.1 million, or 0.5% of our total liabilities.

The indenture for our notes and our credit facility impose significant operating and financial restrictions, which may prevent us from pursuing certain business opportunities and taking certain actions.

The indenture for our notes and our credit facility impose significant operating and financial restrictions on us. These restrictions limit our ability to, among other things:

borrow money;
pay dividends on or redeem or repurchase our stock;
make investments;
create liens;
sell certain assets or merge with or into other companies;
enter into certain transaction with affiliates;
sell stock in our subsidiaries; and
restrict dividends, distributions or other payments from our subsidiaries.

If we are unable to access the full \$35 million under our credit facility, our ability to meet our capital expenditure requirements may be restricted.

Our borrowing availability under our \$35 million credit facility is determined through a formula, which allows us to borrow up to 85% of eligible accounts receivable, as defined under the credit facility. If we are unable to generate sufficient eligible accounts receivable, then we may not be able to borrow the full \$35 million. At December 31, 2004 we had \$29.3 million available for borrowing. To the extent that financing under the credit facility, or other financing sources is not available to us or we are not able to generate sufficient cash through operations, we may be restricted in our ability to meet capital expenditure requirements.

A court could cancel the guarantees under certain circumstances.

Each of our subsidiaries that is not an unrestricted subsidiary guarantees our notes. If, however, a guarantor becomes a debtor in a case under the United States Bankruptcy Code or encounters other financial difficulty, under federal or state fraudulent conveyance laws a court might avoid (that is, cancel) its guarantee. The court might do so if it found that, when the guarantor entered into its guarantee or, in some states, when payments became due under its guarantee, it (i) received less than reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for the guarantee and (ii) either (a) was or was rendered insolvent, (b) was left with inadequate capital to conduct its business, or (c) believed or should have believed that it would incur debts beyond its ability to pay. The court might also avoid a guarantee, without regard to the above factors, if it found that the guarantor entered into its guarantee with actual intent to hinder, delay, or defraud its creditors.

A court would likely find that a guarantor did not receive reasonably equivalent value or fair consideration for its guarantee unless it benefited directly or indirectly from the issuance of our notes. If a court avoided a guarantee, a note holder would no longer have a claim against the guarantor. In addition, the court might direct a note holder to repay any amounts already received from the guarantor. If the court were to avoid any guarantor s guarantee, we cannot assure a note holder that funds would be available to pay our notes from another guarantor or from any other source.

The test for determining solvency for purposes of the foregoing will depend on the law of the jurisdiction being applied. In general, a court would consider an entity insolvent either if the sum of its existing debts exceeds the fair value of all its property, or if the present fair saleable value of its assets is less than the amount required to pay the probable liability on its existing debts as they become due. For this analysis, debts includes contingent and unliquidated debts.

The indenture states that the liability of each guaranter on its guarantee is limited to the maximum amount that the subsidiary can incur without risk that the guarantee will be subject to avoidance as a fraudulent conveyance. This limitation may not protect the guarantees from a fraudulent conveyance attack or, if it does, that the guarantees will be in amounts sufficient, if necessary, to pay obligations under our notes when due.

36

We may not be able to satisfy our obligations to holders of our notes upon a change of control.

Upon the occurrence of a change of control, as defined in our indenture, a note holder will have the right to require us to purchase our notes at a price equal to 101% of the principal amount, together with any accrued and unpaid interest and liquidated damages, if any, to the date of purchase. Our failure to purchase, or give notice of purchase of, our notes would be a default under the indenture, which would in turn be a default under our senior credit facility. Moreover, our failure to repay all amounts outstanding under our senior credit facility upon a default would also be a default under the indenture.

In addition, a change of control may constitute an event of default under our credit facility. A default under our credit facility will result in an event of default under the indenture if the lenders accelerate the debt under our senior credit facility.

If a change of control occurs, we may not have enough assets to satisfy all obligations under our credit facility and the indenture related to our notes. Upon the occurrence of a change of control, we could seek to refinance the indebtedness under our credit facility and our notes or obtain a waiver from the lenders or the note holders. We may not be able to obtain a waiver or refinance our indebtedness on commercially reasonable terms, if at all.

No established trading market exists for our notes, and note holders may not be able to sell them quickly or at the price that note holders paid.

We do not intend to list our notes on any securities exchange or to arrange for quotation on any automated dealer quotation system. Jefferies & Company, Inc. and Deutsche Banc Alex Brown make a market in the notes, but they are not obligated to do so. They may discontinue any market making at any time, in their sole discretion. As a result, we cannot assure you as to the liquidity of any trading market for the notes.

Note holders may not be able to sell notes at a particular time or at favorable prices. We also cannot assure note holders as to the level of liquidity of the trading market for the notes. As a result, note holders may be required to bear the financial risk of their investment in the notes indefinitely. Future trading prices of the notes may be volatile and will depend on many factors, including:

our operating performance and financial condition;

the interest of securities dealers in making a market for our notes; and

the market for similar securities.

There are inherent limitations in all control systems, and misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

Company management continues to monitor our controls to assure compliance with the internal controls, disclosure controls and other requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, cannot guarantee that our internal controls and disclosure controls will prevent all possible errors or all fraud. An internal control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. In addition, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints and the benefit of controls must be relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no system of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be challenged and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Further, controls can be circumvented by individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more persons, or by management override of controls. The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions. Over time, a control may be inadequate because of changes in conditions or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

The Company s exposure to market risk for changes in interest rates relates primarily to the Company s cash equivalents, credit facilities, and its senior and convertible notes. At December 31, 2004, Radiologix had \$1.3 million considered outstanding under its revolving credit facility related to two letters of credit in connection with our high retention workers compensation program. Radiologix s notes bear interest at fixed rates.

37

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA.

	PAGE
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SCHEDULE	
Reports of Ernst & Young, LLP Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	39, 40
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2004 and 2003	41
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years Ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002	42
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity for the Years Ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002	43
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002	44
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	45
Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts for the Years Ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002	77

38

The Board of Directors and Stockholders

REPORT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP, INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Radiologix, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Radiologix, Inc. as of December 31, 2004 and 2003 and the related consolidated statements of operations, stockholders equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2004. Our audits also included the financial statement schedule listed in the Index at Item 15(a). These consolidated financial statements and schedule are the responsibility of management of Radiologix, Inc. (the Company). Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Radiologix, Inc. at December 31, 2004 and 2003 and the consolidated results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2004 in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also, in our opinion, the related financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, presents fairly, in all material respects, the information set forth therein.

As discussed in Note 2 to the financial statements, the Company changed its method for accounting for goodwill as of January 1, 2002.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of Radiologix, Inc. s internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated March 8, 2005 expressed an unqualified opinion on management s assessment and an adverse opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting.

Ernst & Young LLP

March 8, 2005

Dallas, Texas

REPORT OF ERNST & YOUNG LLP, INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders

Radiologix, Inc.

We have audited management s assessment, included in the accompanying Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting, that Radiologix, Inc. did not maintain an effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, because of the effect of a material weakness in Radiologix, Inc. s procedures for comparing cash collections to gross charges used to estimate contractual adjustments and the provision for doubtful accounts to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross accounts receivable to their net realizable amounts, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (the COSO criteria). Radiologix, Inc. s management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on management s assessment and an opinion on the effectiveness of the company s internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, evaluating management s assessment, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

A company s internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company s internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company s assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

A material weakness is a control deficiency, or combination of control deficiencies, that results in more than a remote likelihood that a material misstatement of the annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected. The following material weakness has been identified and included in management s assessment: In its assessment, management identified as a material weakness inadequate controls over procedures for comparing cash collections to gross charges. These procedures are used to estimate contractual adjustments and the provision for doubtful accounts. The effect of this was to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross accounts receivable to their net realizable amounts. Consequently, the Company recorded an increase in contractual adjustments of \$9.1 million and a corresponding decrease in service fee revenue and accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004, after year-end, in connection with the financial statement close process for the year ended December 31, 2004. This material weakness was considered in determining the nature, timing, and extent of audit tests applied in our audit of the 2004 financial statements, and this report does not affect our report dated March 8, 2005 on those financial statements.

In our opinion, management s assessment that Radiologix, Inc. did not maintain effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, is fairly stated, in all material respects, based on the COSO control criteria. Also, in our opinion, because of the effect of the material weakness described above on the achievement of the objectives of the control criteria, Radiologix, Inc. has not maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, based on the COSO control criteria.

Ernst & Young LLP

March 8, 2005

Dallas, Texas

40

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(In thousands, except share data)

ASSETS CURRENT ASSETS:
CUIDDENT ASSETS.
CURRENT ASSETS.
Cash and cash equivalents \$ 34,084 \$ 36.
Restricted cash 5,539
Accounts receivable, net of allowances 44,197 58
Due from affiliates 2,029 4.
Federal and state income tax receivables 3,905
Assets held for sale 305
Other current assets 6,996 7.
Total current assets 97,055 107.
Property and equipment, net 58,627 62
Investments in joint ventures 8,137 10.
Goodwill 2,241 20
Intangible assets, net 71,200 67
Deferred financing costs, net 6,591 8
Deferred income taxes 8,892
Other assets 1,328 2
Total assets \$ 254,071 \$ 279.
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY
CURRENT LIABILITIES:
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses \$ 11,342 \$ 12.
Accrued physician retention 8,384 8.
Accrued salaries and benefits 7,339 7.
Deferred income taxes 3,202 1
Accrued interest 708
Current maturities of capital lease obligations 48 1
Current maturities of long-term debt 109
Other current liabilities 536
Total current liabilities 31,668 33.
Deferred income taxes 4.
Long-term debt, net of current portion 158,270 160.
Convertible debt 11,980 11
Capital lease obligations, net of current portion 92
Deferred revenue 6,903 7
Other liabilities 1,000
Total liabilities 209.913 218

Commitments and contingencies		
Minority interest in consolidated subsidiaries	1,242	817
STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY:		
Preferred stock, \$.0001 par value; 10,000,000 shares authorized; no shares issued and outstanding		
Common stock, \$.0001 par value; 50,000,000 shares authorized; 21,817,251 and 21,765,985 shares issued in 2004		
and 2003, respectively and 21,798,567 and 21,747,301 outstanding in 2004 and 2003, respectively	2	2
Treasury stock	(180)	(180)
Additional paid-in capital	14,210	13,942
Retained earnings	28,884	46,920
Total stockholders equity	42,916	60,684
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 254,071	\$ 279,514

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(In thousands, except share data)

YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,

		2004		2003		2002	
Service fee revenue	\$	251,291	\$	242,038	\$	256,344	
Costs of operations:		, ,	•	,		/-	
Cost of services		158,613		149,034		145,049	
Equipment leases		17,660		17,230		15,653	
Provision for doubtful accounts		22,337		20,228		21,540	
Depreciation and amortization		24,750		25,537		24,568	
Gross profit	_	27,931	_	30,009		49,534	
Severance and other related costs		405		1,568		978	
Corporate general and administrative		18,919		15,335		15,172	
Impairment of goodwill, intangible and long-lived assets		14,558		523		794	
Interest expense, net		16,974		17,670		18,388	
Gain on sale of operations		(4,669)					
Income (loss) before equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, minority interests							
in consolidated subsidiaries, income taxes and discontinued operations		(18,256)		(5,087)		14,202	
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates		2,865		4,082		4,568	
Minority interests in income of consolidated subsidiaries		(791)		(748)		(1,185)	
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND DISCONTINUED	_				_		
OPERATIONS		(16,182)		(1,753)		17,585	
Income Tax Expense (Benefit)		(5,848)		(701)		7,034	
INCOME (LOGG) EDOM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	_	(10.224)	_	(1.052)	_	10.551	
INCOME (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS		(10,334)		(1,052)		10,551	
Discontinued Operations:							
Income (loss) from discontinued operations before income taxes		(13,128)		(11,519)		342	
Income tax expense (benefit)		(5,426)		(4,608)		137	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations		(7,702)		(6,911)		205	
niconie (toss) from discontinued operations	_	(7,702)		(0,911)	_	203	
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$	(18,036)	\$	(7,963)	\$	10,756	
	_		_				
INCOME (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE:							
Income (loss) from continuing operations basic	\$	(0.48)	\$	(0.05)	\$	0.50	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations basic	\$	(0.35)	\$	(0.32)	\$	0.01	

Edgar Filing: RADIOLOGIX INC - Form 10-K

Net income (loss) basic	\$	(0.83)	\$	(0.37)	\$	0.51
Income (loss) from continuing operations diluted	\$	(0.48)	\$	(0.05)	\$	0.47
Income (loss) from discontinued operations diluted	\$	(0.35)	\$	(0.32)	\$	0.01
Net income (loss) diluted	\$	(0.83)	\$	(0.37)	\$	0.48
WEIGHTED AVERAGE SHARES OUTSTANDING:						
Basic	21	,789,517	21	,724,165	20,	957,026
Diluted	21	,789,517	21	,724,165	23,	967,427

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

(In thousands, except share data)

	COMMON	STOCK	TREASU	RY STOCK	ADDITIONAL		
					PAID-IN	RETAINED	
	SHARES	AMOUNT	SHARES	AMOUNT	CAPITAL	EARNINGS	TOTAL
BALANCE, January 1, 2002	19,698,154	\$ 2		\$	\$ 347	\$ 44,127	\$ 44,476
Exercise of stock options	399,131				1,090		1,090
Dilutive securities converted to common stock	1,625,600				12,225		12,225
Treasury stock received from contracted radiology							
practice	(18,684)		18,684	(180)			(180)
Shares cancelled	(9,048)						
Net income						10,756	10,756
BALANCE, December 31, 2002	21,695,153	2	18,684	(180)	13,662	54,883	68,367
Exercise of stock options	70,832				253		253
Stock options granted to consultant					27		27
Net loss						(7,963)	(7,963)
BALANCE, December 31, 2003	21,765,985	2.	18.684	(180)	13,942	46,920	60,684
Exercise of stock options	51,266	2	10,004	(100)	190	40,720	190
Stock options granted to consultant	31,200				40		40
Restricted stock grants					38		38
Net loss					20	(18,036)	(18,036)
BALANCE, December 31, 2004	21,817,251	\$ 2	18,684	\$ (180)	\$ 14,210	\$ 28,884	\$ 42,916

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands)

	YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31,		
	2004	2003	2002
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES:			
Net income (loss)	\$ (18,036)	\$ (7,963)	\$ 10,756
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities including			. ,
discontinued operations:			
Minority interests in income of consolidated subsidiaries	791	748	1,185
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	(2,865)	(4,082)	(4,568)
Depreciation and amortization	25,353	27,386	26,472
Impairment of goodwill, intangible and long-lived assets	25,536	9,390	2,700
Gains on sales of operations and imaging centers, net	(4,757)		
Deferred revenue	(409)	(409)	8,130
Deferred income tax expense (benefit)	(11,747)	9,335	(3,278)
Non-cash income from receipt of treasury stock			(180)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:			
Accounts receivable, net	15,464	10,631	(1,376)
Income taxes receivable	(3,527)	(378)	
Other assets	3,424	483	2,418
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	(1,961)	(8,557)	641
Net cash provided by operating activities	27,266	36,584	42,900
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Increase in restricted cash	(5,539)		
Purchases of property and equipment	(23,970)	(16,513)	(33,163)
Acquisition of equipment financing right	(13,948)		
Net cash received on sales of operations and imaging centers	14,093		
Contributions to joint ventures	(150)	(1,290)	(762)
Distributions from joint ventures	2,015	3,566	2,705
Repayments from (advances to) unconsolidated affiliates, net	673	(930)	2,628
Other investments	(104)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(26,930)	(15,167)	(28,592)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
Payments on long-term obligations, primarily capital leases	(1,608)	(4,014)	(6,531)
Retirement of senior debt	(1,730)		
Financing costs		(43)	(475)
Other items	320	253	1,090
Net cash used in financing activities	(3,018)	(3,804)	(5,916)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	(2,682)	17,613	8,392

Edgar Filing: RADIOLOGIX INC - Form 10-K

CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of period	36,766	19,153	10,761
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of period	\$ 34,084	\$ 36,766	\$ 19,153
SUPPLEMENTAL CASH FLOW DISCLOSURE:			
Cash paid for interest	\$ 17,318	\$ 18,074	\$ 18,999
Income taxes paid, net of refunds received	\$ 3,997	\$ (9,290)	\$ 7,868

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

DECEMBER 31, 2004, 2003 AND 2002

NOTE 1. DESCRIPTION OF BUSINESS

Radiologix, Inc. (together with its subsidiaries, Radiologix or the Company), a Delaware corporation, is a leading national provider of diagnostic imaging services through its ownership and operation of free-standing, outpatient diagnostic imaging centers.

Radiologix utilizes sophisticated technology and technical expertise to perform a broad range of imaging procedures, such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), computed tomography (CT), position emission tomography (PET), nuclear medicine, ultrasound, mammography, bone densitometry (DEXA), general radiology (X-ray) and fluoroscopy. As of December 31, 2004, we owned, operated or maintained, through our two operating segments, an ownership interest in imaging equipment at 76 locations with imaging centers located in 10 states, including primary operations in the Mid-Atlantic; the Bay Area, California; Treasure Coast, Florida; Northeast Kansas; and the Finger Lakes (Rochester) and Hudson Valley markets in New York state; and Questar operations with imaging centers located in Arizona, California, Colorado and Minnesota. We offer multi-modality imaging services at 52 of our diagnostic imaging centers, which provide patients and referring physicians access to advanced diagnostic imaging services in one convenient location.

We also provide administrative, management and information services to certain radiology practices that provide professional services in connection with our diagnostic imaging centers and to hospitals and radiology practices with which we operate joint ventures. The services we provide leverage our existing infrastructure and, we believe, improve the profitability, efficiency and effectiveness of the radiology practice or joint venture.

Our results may be impacted by variability due to changes in modality mix and the volume of procedures performed, physician referral and vacation patterns, the impact of hospital and physician-affiliated imaging centers that compete in our primary and Questar operations, the timing and negotiation of managed care and service contracts, the availability of technologists and other personnel resources, and trends in receivable collectibility. We are impacted by seasonality in that referring physicians and technologists often schedule vacations in the summer months which typically results in a decline in our volumes and service fee revenue while increasing cost of services as we contract for the services of temporary technologists at higher rates.

NOTE 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Presentation

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America and include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned and majority owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions have been eliminated. Investments in entities that the Company does not control, but in which it has a substantial ownership interest and can exercise significant influence, are accounted for using the equity method.

We have reclassified certain previously reported amounts, including (1) our results of operations to a gross profit presentation, (2) balances and results of operations related to subsequently discontinued operations to conform to the current period presentation and (3) supply rebates from general and administrative costs to field supplies, which is a component of cost of services in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. These reclassifications have no impact on assets, liabilities, stockholders equity, net income (loss), or cash flows.

Use of Estimates in the Preparation of Financial Statements

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, results of operations and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

We consider all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

45

Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost, net of accumulated depreciation and amortization. Property and equipment are depreciated using the straight-line method. Amortization of assets under capital leases is included in depreciation and amortization.

Goodwill, Intangible and Long-lived Assets

The value of goodwill and intangible assets is stated at the lower of cost or fair value. Goodwill is not subject to amortization; however it is subject to periodic valuation assessments. Under the provisions of Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, the Company is required to perform at least an annual impairment test and to consider other indicators that may arise throughout the year to reevaluate carrying value. To the extent book value exceeds fair value, at the date an impairment is determined, the Company reduces goodwill by recording a charge to operations. We perform our annual impairment test in the first quarter of each fiscal year.

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets (SFAS No. 144), requires impairment losses to be recognized for long-lived assets through operations when indicators of impairment exist and the underlying cash flows are not sufficient to support the assets carrying value. In addition, SFAS No. 144 requires that a long-lived asset (disposal group) to be sold that meets certain recognition criteria be classified as held for sale and measured at the lower of carrying amount or fair value less cost to sell. SFAS No. 144 also requires that a long-lived asset subject to closure (abandonment) before the end of its previously estimated useful life continue to be classified as held and used until disposal, with depreciation estimates revised to reflect the use of the asset over its shortened useful life.

In addition to the annual impairment test we perform with respect to goodwill, we regularly evaluate the carrying value of goodwill, intangible and long-lived assets for events or changes in circumstances that indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable or that the remaining estimated useful life should be changed. Potential indicators of impairment can include, but are not limited to (1) history of operating losses or expected future losses; (2) significant adverse change in legal factors; (3) changes in the extent or manner in which the assets are used; (4) current expectations to dispose of the assets by sale or other means and (5) reductions or expected reductions of cash flow. In the event that we determine there is an indication of impairment, we compare undiscounted net cash flows to the carrying value of the respective asset. If the carrying value exceeds the undiscounted net cash flows we perform an impairment calculation using discounted cash flows, valuation analysis from independent valuation specialists or comparisons to recent sales or purchase transactions to determine estimated fair value.

Deferred Financing Costs

Deferred financing costs are amortized on a straight-line method, which approximates the effective interest method. As of December 31, 2004 and 2003, accumulated amortization of deferred financing costs was approximately \$5.1 million and \$3.5 million, respectively.

Accrued Physician Retention

Accrued physician retention represents amounts payable to contracted radiology practices under the medical services agreements. The service agreements require Radiologix to remit physician retention to the contracted radiology practices by the end of the month after the month in which services were rendered.

Revenue Recognition

Service fee revenue from contracted radiology practice groups (professional revenue component) and diagnostic imaging centers (technical revenue component) is recorded when services are rendered by the contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers based on established gross charges billed and reduced by estimated contractual adjustments and amounts retained by the contracted radiology practice groups under the terms of medical services agreements. Our patient accounting system currently does not record contractual adjustments at the time of billing. Instead, contractual adjustments and the provision for doubtful accounts are estimated based on historical collection experience using a retrospective collection analysis, which we began using in December 2004, payment-versus-charge schedules and aging models. Should circumstances change (shift in payor mix, decline in economic conditions or deterioration in aging of patient receivables), our estimates of the net realizable value of patient receivables could be reduced by a material amount. We plan to implement a system in fiscal 2005 that will allow us to record contractual adjustments at the time of billing. We have estimated that a change in our collection percentage of 1.0% could result in a change in service fee revenue of \$5.0 million per year.

46

Revenue Presentation

The Financial Accounting Standards Board s Emerging Issues Task Force issued its abstract, Issue 97-2, Application of FASB Statement No. 94 and APB Opinion No. 16 to Physicians Practice Management Entities and Certain Other Entities with Contractual Arrangements (EITF 97-2). Since Radiologix has not established a controlling financial interest under EITF 97-2, Radiologix does not consolidate the contracted radiology practices.

Income Taxes

We account for income taxes under the asset and liability method. This approach requires the recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of temporary differences between the carrying amounts and the tax bases of assets and liabilities.

Developing our provision for income taxes, including our effective tax rate, and analysis of potential tax exposure items, if any, requires significant judgment and expertise in federal and state income tax laws, regulations and strategies, including the determination of deferred tax assets and liabilities and, any estimated valuation allowances we deem necessary to value deferred tax assets. Our judgments and tax strategies are subject to audit by various taxing authorities. While we believe we have provided adequately for our income tax liabilities in our consolidated financial statements, adverse determinations by these taxing authorities could have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 107, Disclosure About Fair Value of Financial Instruments, requires disclosure about the fair value of certain financial instruments. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued expenses approximate fair value due to the short maturity of these instruments. The estimates of fair value are based upon the quoted market prices for the same or similar issues of long term-debt with the same maturities, when available, or discounted cash flows.

Concentration of Credit Risk

The Company s accounts receivable consist primarily of service fee revenue generated by radiology practices and imaging centers for services performed, that are immediately purchased by us and ultimately due from Medicare, Medicaid, managed care and private and other payors. The Company estimates that approximately 29%, 28% and 27% of the these revenues in 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively, were funded through the Medicare and Medicaid programs. The Company and its contracted radiology practices perform ongoing credit evaluations of their patients and generally do not require collateral. The Company and its contracted radiology practices maintain estimated allowances for potential credit losses.

Stock-Based Awards

The Company currently accounts for its employee stock-based compensation arrangements using the intrinsic-value method pursuant to the provisions of Accounting Principles Board Opinion No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees (APB 25). Accordingly, because stock options are issued at fair value at the date of grant we do not recognize compensation expense for our stock option grants.

In December 2002, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 148, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation Transition and Disclosure (SFAS No. 148). SFAS No. 148 provides companies alternative methods of transitioning to Statement of Accounting Standards No. 123 Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation (SFAS No. 123) which promulgates a fair value method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation. It also requires certain disclosure in both annual and quarterly financial statements about the method of accounting for stock-based employee compensation and the effect of the method used on reported results. SFAS No. 148 does not mandate fair value accounting for stock-based employee compensation, but does require all companies to meet the disclosure requirements.

On December 16, 2004, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123 (revised 2004), Share-Based Payment, which is a revision of Statement No. 123. Statement 123(R) supersedes APB 25, and amends Statement No. 95, Statement of Cash Flows. Generally, the approach in Statement 123(R) is similar to the approach described in Statement 123. However, Statement 123(R) requires all share-based payments to employees, including grants of employee stock options, to be recognized in the income statement based on their fair values. Pro forma disclosure is no longer an alternative.

47

Statement 123(R) must be adopted no later than July 1, 2005. Early adoption will be permitted in periods in which financial statements have not yet been issued. We expect to adopt Statement 123(R) on July 1, 2005. Statement 123(R) permits public companies to adopt its requirements using one of two methods:

- 1. A modified prospective method in which compensation cost is recognized beginning with the effective date (a) based on the requirements of Statement 123(R) for all share-based payments granted after the effective date and (b) based on the requirements of Statement 123 for all awards granted to employees prior to the effective date of Statement 123(R) that remain unvested on the effective date.
- 2. A modified retrospective method which includes the requirements of the modified prospective method described above, but also permits entities to restate based on the amounts previously recognized under Statement 123 for purposes of pro forma disclosures either (a) all prior periods presented or (b) prior interim periods of the year of adoption.

The Company plans to adopt Statement 123(R) on July 1, 2005 using the (a) modified-prospective method. As of December 31, 2004 we have not determined the effect that the adoption of Statement 123(R) will have on our financial position and results of operations.

NOTE 3. GOODWILL AND INTANGIBLE ASSETS

A summary of goodwill and intangible assets at December 31, 2004 and 2003 is as follows (in thousands):

	Estimated Useful Life	2004	2003
Goodwill	Indefinite	\$ 2,241	\$ 20,110
Medical services agreements Equipment financing right	25 years 18 years	\$ 76,577 13,948	\$ 86,387
-1		90,525	86,387
Accumulated amortization		(19,325)	(18,470)
Intangible assets, net		\$ 71,200	\$ 67,917

Amortization expense for 2004, 2003 and 2002 was \$3.8 million, \$3.8 million and \$3.4 million, respectively. The estimated amortization expense for each of the five succeeding fiscal years is \$3.7 million, or \$18.5 million in the aggregate.

Effective October 31, 2004, we entered into a definitive agreement to purchase, for \$15.5 million in cash, diagnostic imaging equipment and an equipment financing right that was granted prior to the formation of Radiologix, and to assume certain equipment leases. As a result of this acquisition, we recorded a \$13.9 million intangible asset for this equipment financing right which we are amortizing over 18 years, the remaining accounting life of the underlying medical services agreement (initially 25 years).

Under this financing right, the seller had a perpetual right to finance certain types of equipment on behalf of Radiologix and to charge the Company usage-based rent on these pieces of equipment. Service fee revenue is not affected as a result of this purchase. Instead, this acquisition eliminates expenses that previously varied based on volume resulting in incremental reductions in equipment lease expense as volume increases. If this transaction had been effective on January 1, 2004 instead of October 31, 2004, we estimate that cost of services would have increased by \$500,000, equipment lease expense would have decreased by \$4.5 million, depreciation and amortization would have increased by \$1.4 million and pre-tax loss would have decreased by \$2.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 (unaudited).

Intangible assets related to medical services agreements are primarily the result of acquisitions of imaging centers and affiliations with radiology practices in which the Company acquired certain assets and assumed certain liabilities of the radiology practices. Simultaneously with these acquisitions, the Company entered into medical services agreements with radiology practices whereby the Company provides management, administrative, technical and non-medical services. For providing services under these agreements, the Company receives a fee which is structured to align the interests of the Company and the radiology practices. Additionally, the medical services agreements restrict the radiology practices from competing with the Company and any other of the Company s radiology practices within a specified geographic area during the term of the medical service agreements and also require each radiology practice to obtain and enforce similar restrictive covenants with the full-time physicians affiliated with their practices.

NOTE 4. IMPAIRMENT OF GOODWILL, INTANGIBLE AND LONG-LIVED ASSETS

Impairment - Medical Services Agreement

During the third quarter of 2004, management determined that the ability of one of the radiology groups to perform in accordance with a medical services agreement administered by one of our Mid-Atlantic subsidiaries had diminished significantly. With several owned imaging centers covered by the medical services agreement operating at financial losses, deteriorating financial conditions at hospitals involving professional reading arrangements, and the resignation from the practice of two physician leaders, management concluded that the value of our intangible asset had become significantly impaired.

As a result, Radiologix and the radiology group agreed to terminate the medical services agreement. The Company has decided to dispose of three unprofitable imaging centers and to transfer the professional reading responsibility for certain other centers to another radiology group that operates under a medical services agreement with us in the Mid-Atlantic market. As of December 31, 2004, the Company will no longer be a party to most of the other professional reading arrangements at certain hospitals and accordingly, we will receive minimal revenue from these arrangements in 2005.

Based on our assessment and the actions that we have undertaken, the Company recorded impairment charges of: \$6.5 million to write-off the unamortized portion of intangible assets related to this group s medical services agreement, and \$800,000 to write-off long-lived assets related to the centers planned for disposition, one of which was disposed of in December 2004.

Revenues and pre-tax income for the remaining two centers planned for disposition in July and November 2005, respectively, and the professional reading arrangements that we will no longer be a party to, as reflected in continuing operations (including impairment charges), are as follows (in thousands):

	roi	For the Tear Ended			
	<u></u>	December 31,			
	2004	2003	2002		
Service fee revenue	\$ 5,910	\$ 5,890	\$ 4,944		
Pre-tax income (loss)	\$ (5,871)	\$ 2,312	\$ 1,805		

For the Vear Ended

Impairments Questar Subsidiary

In December 2004, we recorded an impairment charge of \$1.1 million to reduce goodwill related to our Questar center in Arizona. This center is one of six Questar sites that remain in continuing operations at December 31, 2004. We did not anticipate this impairment previously as the

center is in a strategic location and was projected to improve in volumes, revenues and cash flows in the fourth quarter of 2004 and throughout 2005. However, it appears that because of disruption caused by the move to this new location, confusion in the community due to a change in the center s name, and increased local competition, we have had difficulty in achieving the volumes, profitability and cash flow levels that we expected in the fourth quarter of 2004 and budgeted for in 2005. Accordingly, although we intend to keep this center open in an attempt to engineer a turnaround in its operations, our revised volume, profitability and cash flow estimates did not support the recoverability of this center s goodwill at December 31, 2004.

In June 2004, after performing an extensive assessment of our Questar imaging center portfolio, management concluded that seven centers were not strategic to our future plans and would be unable to meet and sustain our profitability requirements going forward. That assessment considered the following: location, contracting leverage, expected capital requirements, the single modality nature of most of these centers, current operating trends, and the sale of our most profitable Questar center on June 21, 2004.

The Company s decision to dispose of these seven imaging centers created an event that required us to reassess the carrying value of the assets related to these centers, including goodwill at our Questar segment. This reassessment considered the impact on the value of the ongoing, deteriorating operating trends in these centers, as well as the implications of disposing of individual centers versus operating those centers as part of an ongoing operating enterprise.

To assist us in that reassessment, we engaged an independent valuation firm to estimate the fair value of our combined Questar sites. The valuation performed by this firm was based on a blending of: (1) discounted cash flows and an exit multiple for the business, (2) a market approach using public company information, discounted to reflect the nature of the Questar operations, and (3) individual transactions experienced by Radiologix and similar companies in recent months. At management s recommendation, the valuation firm applied a high (70%) weighting factor to the valuation derived under the individual transaction method described in (3) above.

49

Based on the independent valuation, Radiologix recognized an impairment charge of \$10.4 million in the second quarter of 2004 to reduce the Questar goodwill carrying value to estimated fair value. This charge is in addition to the \$5.5 million charge we recorded in the first quarter of 2004 related to Questar in connection with our annual assessment of goodwill. The first quarter valuation included the operating results of our most profitable Questar center and also gave equal weighting factors to an income and market approach. We also recorded a \$617,000 pretax charge to impair long-lived assets of certain Questar centers in June 2004.

In 2003 and 2002, we recorded impairment charges of \$8.9 million and \$2.7 million, respectively, to write-down goodwill and long-lived assets, respectively, related to Questar imaging centers using expected sales values determined based on individual transactions experienced by Radiologix and our knowledge of the business environment, to estimate fair value.

The components of our impairment charges are as follows (in thousands):

	D	December 31,			
	2004	2003	2002		
Continuing Operations:					
Impairment of goodwill and intangible assets Impairment of long-lived assets	\$ 13,365 1,193	\$ 523	\$ 2,700		
Reclassification of long-lived assets impairment	1,175	323	(1,906)		
	\$ 14,558	\$ 523	\$ 794		
Discontinued Operations:					
Impairment of goodwill and intangible assets Impairment of long-lived assets	\$ 10,206 772	\$ 8,867	\$		
Reclassification of long-lived assets impairment			1,906		
	\$ 10,978	\$ 8,867	\$ 1,906		

In November 2004, we sold our 80% joint venture interest in our Questar Tampa operations, including accounts receivable, to our venture partner for \$275,000 in cash, resulting in a loss of \$591,000, including the write-off of goodwill for \$354,000.

In June 2004 we sold a Questar center for \$3.1 million in cash, resulting in a gain of \$682,000 net of a write-off of goodwill for \$500,000.

The balance of goodwill, which relates entirely to Questar, is approximately \$2.2 million at December 31, 2004.

The Company regularly considers whether events or circumstances may affect either the fair value of recorded intangible assets or their associated useful lives. At December 31, 2004, the combined operations of our remaining six Questar centers are generating positive cash flow; and, the Company does not believe there are any additional indicators that the carrying values or the useful lives of these assets need to be adjusted. However, in the event we decide to dispose of any remaining Questar centers, additional charges may result depending on cash flow and market conditions at the time of disposal.

Other Charges

A summary of other charges in continuing operations is as follows (in thousands):

For the Year Ended

	1	December 31,			
	2004	2003	2002		
Other impairment (1)	\$ 538	\$ 523	\$		
Contract termination costs (2)	\$ 515	\$	\$		
Severance and related costs (3)	\$ 405	\$ 1,568	\$ 978		
Litigation and regulatory matters (4)	\$ 295	\$ 1,621	\$		
Amendment of credit facility (5)	\$	\$ 363	\$		

- (1) We incurred impairment charges and other costs aggregating \$263,000 in the third quarter of 2004 associated with damages from hurricanes impacting our Southeastern operations. We are currently working with our insurance broker to determine what, if any, insurance recoveries we may receive for property damage and may record insurance recoveries, if any, in fiscal 2005. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we recorded additional impairment charges of \$275,000 for software related to our RIS system in our Northeast operations which software has been replaced in connection with our REWARD Program. In fiscal 2003, we incurred impairment charges of \$523,000 to write-off a patient scheduling software system that we replaced. The above amounts are included in the components of impairment charges in the above table and in impairment of goodwill, intangible and other long-lived assets in the accompanying 2004 and 2003 statements of operations.
- (2) In the third quarter of 2004, we recorded \$315,000 for lease termination costs related to diagnostic equipment no longer in use which is included in cost of services in the accompanying 2004 statement of operations; and \$200,000 to write-off software costs associated with canceling a software contract, which is included in corporate general and administrative costs in the accompanying 2004 statement of operations.

50

- (3) During the year ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002, Radiologix recognized \$405,000, \$1.6 million and \$978,000 in charges, respectively, in connection with severance and other related costs for changes in the Company's senior management team, which amounts are included in severance and other related costs in the accompanying 2004, 2003 and 2002 statements of operations.
- (4) In the third quarter of 2004, we recorded \$295,000 for a litigation settlement. For the year ended December 31, 2003, we recorded a \$775,000 charge for regulatory matters and related legal and consulting costs in connection with self-reporting a matter to the OIG which is included in cost of services in the accompanying 2003 statement of operations; \$546,000 in costs to meet HIPAA compliance requirements and a \$300,000 litigation settlement, which amounts are included in corporate general and administrative costs in the accompanying 2003 statement of operations.
- (5) In 2003, we incurred costs of \$363,000 in connection with amending a credit facility, which amount is included in corporate general and administrative costs in the accompanying 2003 statement of operations.

NOTE 5. DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS

A summary of discontinued operations, related to our Questar operations, is as follows (in thousands):

For the Year Ended

	December 31,			
	2004	2003	2002	
Centers in continuing operations at year end	6	17	26	
Centers in discontinued operations at year end	2	5		
Service fee revenues continuing operations	\$ 9,227	\$ 8,575	\$ 11,159	
Service fee revenues discontinued operations	\$ 10,553	\$ 18,196	\$ 20,952	
Impairment of goodwill continuing operations	\$ 6,809	\$	\$	
Impairment of goodwill discontinued operations	\$ 10,206	\$ 8,400	\$	
Impairment of long-lived assets discontinued operations	\$ 617	\$	\$ 2,700	
Gain (loss) on dispositions of centers, net	\$ (1,483)	\$ 11	\$ 231	
Pre-tax income (loss) continuing	\$ (5,636)	\$ 363	\$ 1,159	
Pre-tax loss - discontinued	\$ (11,431)	\$ (10,437)	\$ (652)	

Assets and liabilities of discontinued operations as of December 31, 2004 and 2003 were as follows (in thousands):

	2004	2003
Assets	\$ 1,688	\$ 19,795
Liabilities	455	11,165
Net assets	\$ 1,233	\$ 8,630

The assets and liabilities of discontinued operations are not segregated in the consolidated balance sheets.

NOTE 6. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment consists of the following at December 31, 2004 and 2003 (in thousands):

	Estimated Useful Life	2004	2003
Equipment (primarily medical diagnostic equipment)	5-7 years	\$ 131,787	\$ 138,201
Leasehold improvements	Lesser of lease life, or 10 years	33,590	32,844
Buildings	15 years	770	3,490
Work in process (primarily leasehold improvements)		5,114	2,436
		\$ 171,261	\$ 176,971
Accumulated depreciation and amortization		(112,634)	(114,316)
Property and equipment, net		\$ 58,627	\$ 62,655

Depreciation expense for 2004, 2003 and 2002, including amounts recorded in discontinued operations, was \$21.6 million, \$23.6 million, respectively.

51

NOTE 7. SERVICE FEE REVENUE

Radiologix has two models by which it contracts with radiology practices: a comprehensive services model and a technical services model. Under the comprehensive services model, the Company enters into a long-term agreement with a radiology practice group (typically 40 years). Under this arrangement, in addition to earning technical service fee revenue for the use of Radiologix s diagnostic imaging equipment and the provision of technical services, the Company provides management services and receives a service fee revenue based on the practice group s professional revenue, including revenue outside of our diagnostic imaging centers. Under the technical services model, the Company enters into a shorter-term agreement with a radiology practice group (typically 10 to 15 years) and earns service fee revenue and pays them a fee based on cash collections from reimbursements for imaging procedures.

Service fee revenue of the contracted radiology practice groups (professional revenue component) and diagnostic imaging centers (technical revenue component) is recorded when services are rendered by the contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers based on established gross charges billed and reduced by estimated contractual allowances and amounts retained by the contracted radiology practice groups under the terms of medical services agreements. Our patient accounting system currently does not record contractual allowances at the time of billing. Instead, allowances for contractual adjustments and doubtful accounts are estimated based on historical collection experience using a retrospective collection analysis, which we began using in the fourth quarter of 2004, payment-versus-charge schedules and aging models. Should circumstances change (shift in payor mix, decline in economic conditions or deterioration in aging of patient receivables), our estimates of the net realizable value of patient receivables could be reduced by a material amount. Because Radiologix has no financial controlling interest in the radiology practice groups, as defined in Emerging Issues Task Force Issue 97-2 (EITF 97-2), the Company does not consolidate the financial statements of those practices in its consolidated financial statements.

The following table sets forth the amounts of revenue for the contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers that would have been presented in the consolidated statements of operations had Radiologix met the provisions of EITF 97-2 (in thousands):

	2004	2003	2002
Revenue for contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers, net of			
contractual adjustments	\$ 352,308	\$ 339,385	\$ 357,920
Amounts retained by contracted radiology practices	(101,017)	(97,347)	(101,576)
Service fee revenue	\$ 251,291	\$ 242,038	\$ 256,344

The Company s service fee revenue is dependent upon the operating results of the contracted radiology practices and diagnostic imaging centers. Where state law allows, service fees due under the service agreements for the contracted radiology practices are derived from two distinct revenue streams: (1) a negotiated percentage of the professional revenues, reduced by certain expenses, as defined in the medical services agreements; and (2) 100% of the adjusted technical revenues as defined in the service agreements. In states where the law requires a flat fee structure, Radiologix has negotiated a base service fee, which approximates the estimated fair market value of the services provided under the service agreements and which is renegotiated each year. Service fee revenue is comprised of the following (in thousands):

	2004	2003	2002
Professional component	\$ 41,969	\$ 46,576	\$ 51,010
Technical component	209,322	195,462	205,334

Service fee revenue	\$ 251,291	\$ 242,038	\$ 256,344

The following table reflects our approximate payor mix, based on revenue generated at our diagnostic imaging centers, for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002:

Payor	2004	2003	2002
Managed Care	62%	63%	64%
Medicare and Medicaid	29%	28%	27%
Private and Other	9%	9%	9%

For the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, approximately 6%, 6% and 4%, respectively, of our diagnostic imaging center service fee revenue was generated from capitated arrangements. Of this 6%, two-thirds relates to contracts with two physician groups and the remainder relates to two contracts with one managed care payor.

We also contract with several Blue Cross and Blue Shield payors, which are major payors for us in several markets.

For the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, four of the Company s contracted radiology practices each contributed 10% or more of the Company s service fee revenue in at least one of the last three years as follows (in thousands):

Practice	2004	2003	2002
Advanced Radiology, P.A.	\$ 71,866	\$ 68,711	\$ 75,487
Hudson Valley Radiology Associates, PLLC	\$ 24,310	\$ 20,770	\$ 28,476
The Ide Group, P.C	\$ 31,196	\$ 25,712	\$ 28,420
Community Radiology Associates, Inc	\$ 36,152	\$ 33,390	\$ 30,907

As disclosed in our 2004 Form 10-Q for the nine months ended September 30, 2004, we expected to finalize a retrospective collection analysis of our accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004. Accordingly, in connection with our December 2004 year-end closing process, we did finalize this retrospective collection analysis. This retrospective process represents an enhancement to our methodology for estimating the amount of contractual adjustments and provision for doubtful accounts necessary to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross receivables to net amounts realizable from managed care, Medicare, Medicaid, private and other payors. This enhanced methodology is based on the matching of cash collections to billed charges by month of service. In connection with our provision for doubtful accounts, we continue to record this expense based on historical write-offs, which experience has not significantly changed. As a result of the above process, we increased contractual adjustments by \$9.1 million, resulting in a corresponding decrease in service fee revenue and accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004 to reflect the change in estimate in net realizable value.

NOTE 8. MEDICAL SERVICES AGREEMENTS

In addition to the medical services agreement we terminated effective January 31, 2005 (see Note 4), we amended (1) a medical services agreement which resulted in a 15% reduction in our management fee effective January 1, 2004 and (2) a separate medical services agreement which resulted in the establishment of a technical bonus to the contracted radiology group and a 3% reduction in our management fee effective October 1, 2004.

Our management fees for certain other medical services agreements declined by 1% in 2004 and will decline by an additional 1% in 2005. The estimated annual impact to our service fee revenue for these 1% decreases is approximately \$650,000.

In connection with the amendment of a medical services agreement with a contracted radiology group in July 2002, the Company recorded deferred revenue of \$3.3 million in consideration for the amended agreement, which amount is amortized over 20 years. In December 2002, the Company amended the medical services agreement of another contracted radiology practice and recorded deferred revenue of \$4.8 million in consideration for the amended agreement, which is amortized over 19 years.

NOTE 9. LONG-TERM DEBT AND CAPITAL LEASE OBLIGATIONS

Long-term debt and capital lease obligations consists of the following at December 31, 2004 and 2003 (in thousands):

	2004	2003
10.5% Senior Notes, due December 15, 2008	\$ 158,270	\$ 160,000
8% Convertible Junior Subordinated Note due July 2009	11,980	11,980
Note payable to bank and capital lease obligations, various interest rates	249	2,075
	170,499	174,055
Current portion of long-term debt and capital lease obligations	(157)	(1,699)
Long-term debt and capital lease obligations, net of current portion	\$ 170,342	\$ 172,356
- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		

The maturities of long-term debt, including capital lease obligations are approximately \$157,000 in fiscal 2005, \$32,000 in fiscal 2006, \$34,000 in fiscal 2007, \$158.3 million due in fiscal 2008 and \$12.0 million due in fiscal 2009.

At December 31, 2004, we had not met certain incurrence tests under our debt agreements. As a result, we are limited to borrowing an additional \$20.0 million until such time as we meet these tests.

Senior Notes

The Company s \$158.3 million in senior notes due December 15, 2008, bear interest at 10.5% payable semiannually in arrears on June 15 and December 15. The senior notes are redeemable on or after December 15, 2005 at various redemption prices, plus accrued interest to the date of redemption. These notes are unsecured obligations, which rank senior in right of payment to all subordinated indebtedness and equal in right of payment with all other senior indebtedness. The senior notes are unconditionally guaranteed on a senior unsecured basis by certain restricted existing and future subsidiaries. In the 2004 second quarter, the Company retired \$1.73 million of these senior notes at a price equal to 103.25% of face value. At December 31, 2004 and 2003, our senior notes were trading at 110.5% and 99.5% of face value, respectively.

Convertible Junior Subordinated Note

The Company has a \$12.0 million convertible junior subordinated note, which matures July 31, 2009, and bears interest, payable quarterly in cash or in-kind securities, at an annual rate of 8.0%. The note holder may convert borrowings under the note to common stock at \$7.52 per share. This note is considered in the calculation of diluted earnings per share as applicable (see Note 16). The market value of these notes is not readily determinable.

53

Revolving Credit Agreement

At December 31, 2004, amounts considered outstanding under the revolving credit facility totaled \$1.3 million related to two letters of credit in connection with our high retention workers—compensation program with \$29.3 million available for borrowings. Borrowings under this line are limited to 85% of eligible accounts receivable, as defined under the credit facility. Borrowings are secured by substantially all of our assets and a pledge of the capital stock of our wholly owned subsidiaries.

NOTE 10. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Master Lease Agreement

Radiologix maintains operating leases for certain imaging equipment under an Amended and Restated Master Lease Agreement with GE Healthcare Financial Services (GE). Through this arrangement, GE has agreed to fund up to \$60.0 million of equipment leases through December 31, 2006, and requires that at least two-thirds of the outstanding balance represent GE healthcare equipment.

In connection with the Master Lease Agreement, the Company is required to provide additional cash collateral in a restricted account equal to 20% of the aggregate amounts outstanding under the Master Lease Agreement. The accompanying December 31, 2004 balance sheet includes \$5.5 million of restricted cash under this provision.

The Master Lease Agreement also contains certain covenants related to financial leverage, fixed charge coverage, and total indebtedness to GE. Failure to comply with these covenants would restrict our ability to lease additional equipment under the Master Lease Agreement until the covenants are met. GE provided us with a written waiver stating that GE agreed to waive compliance with the financial leverage ratio for the year ending December 31, 2004 and to modify this calculation for 2005 to exclude the \$9.1 million adjustment described in Note 7.

At December 31, 2004, applicable amounts outstanding under the Master Lease Agreement totaled \$27.7 million; and \$26.9 million remained available for future leases. Commitments for leases signed but not placed in service under the Master Lease Agreement were \$5.4 million at December 31, 2004.

Leases

The Company leases office and facility space as well as certain diagnostic equipment under operating leases. Future minimum lease payments under these operating leases for fiscal 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009 and 2010 and thereafter are \$22.2 million, \$19.4 million, \$17.7 million, \$15.2 million, \$10.5 million, and \$18.4 million, respectively. Combined equipment and facility lease expense was approximately \$31.3 million, \$30.0 million and \$27.1 million in 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively.

Our facility lease terms generally vary in length from 1 year to 15 years with renewal options upon prior written notice, from 1 year to 10 years depending on the agreed upon terms with the local landlord. Facility lease amounts generally increase from 1% to 4% on an annual basis. We do not have options to purchase the facilities we currently lease. These leases usually contain exclusivity clauses prohibiting the landlord from leasing space to potentially competitive businesses within a defined distance of our existing locations.

Our equipment lease agreements are generally negotiated through either GE or Siemens Medical Solutions USA, Inc. These leases typically contain payment terms from 60 to 62 months and may include early buy-out options equal to the estimated fair market value of the equipment, plus applicable taxes, at the time of the option.

Litigation

Our current litigation is (i) expected to be covered by liability insurance or (ii) is not expected to adversely affect our business. Some risk exists, however, that we could subsequently be named as a defendant in additional lawsuits or that pending litigation could escalate and adversely affect us.

Self-insurance

We are self-insured with respect to health benefits provided to our employees. Additionally, in connection with malpractice and workers compensation coverage, we generally are self-insured for initial retention levels of \$100,000 and \$500,000, respectively. At December 31, 2004, we believe we are adequately reserved for estimated potential obligations under these arrangements.

54

Other Matters

As part of a routine, ongoing compliance and legal review, we determined that lease terms negotiated in connection with subletting space from physician landlords at several Radiologix locations may have exceeded fair market value. In fiscal 2003, Radiologix sent a letter to the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services Office of the Inspector General (OIG), informing them of the preliminary findings. Radiologix has qualified for the Provider Self-disclosure Protocol of the OIG. The Provider Self-disclosure Protocol is a self-reporting program that provides for minimizing the cost and disruption associated with on-going investigations of the OIG. We have submitted our findings to the OIG and are waiting for their response. As a result, we cannot predict the outcome of this matter.

NOTE 11. VARIABLE INTEREST ENTITIES

In January 2003, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards Board Interpretation No. 46, Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, an Interpretation of ARB No. 41 (FIN 46). In December 2003, the FASB modified FIN 46 to make certain technical corrections and address certain implementation issues that had arisen. FIN 46 provides a new framework for identifying variable interest entities (VIEs) and determining when a company should include the assets, liabilities, non-controlling interests and results of activities of a VIE in its consolidated financial statements.

In general, a VIE is a corporation, partnership, limited liability corporation, trust or any other legal structure used to conduct activities or hold assets that either (1) has an insufficient amount of equity to carry out its principal activities without additional subordinated financial support, (2) has a group of equity owners that are unable to make significant decisions about its activities, or (3) has a group of equity owners that do not have the obligation to absorb losses or the right to receive returns generated by its operations. However, FIN 46 specifically excludes a VIE that is a business if the variable interest holder did not participate significantly in the design or redesign of the entity.

We adopted the provisions of FIN 46 as of March 31, 2004. We have reviewed the Company s unconsolidated joint ventures and contracted radiology practice arrangements under the provision and have determined that none of these arrangements or joint ventures meets the definition of a variable interest entity.

NOTE 12. 401(K) PLAN

The Company established a defined contribution plan (the 401(k) plan) in January 1999. Employees are eligible immediately upon date of hire. The 401(k) plan allows for a discretionary employer match of contributions made by participants after such participants have completed 1,000 hours of service. With respect to the Company match, a participant vests 20% after two years of service, 40% after three years of service, 60% after four years of service, 80% after five years of service and 100% after six years of service.

The Company may make matching contributions under this plan of up to 3% of the participant s compensation if the participant contributes 6% or more of their compensation. For participants who contribute less than 6% of their compensation, matching contributions may be made up to 50% of the amount contributed. Company contributions to the plan were approximately \$1.2 million in 2004, \$1.1 million in 2003 and \$1.0 million in 2002.

NOTE 13. STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

Under the 1996 Stock Option Plan (the 1996 Plan), an initial 4,000,000 options to purchase shares of the Company s common stock were available for grant to key directors, employees and other healthcare professionals associated with Radiologix, as defined by the 1996 Plan. On July 15, 2004, the Company s stockholders approved the adoption of the 2004 Long-Term Incentive Plan. As a result, all future stock award grants will be made under the 2004 Plan. The total number of shares reserved and available for grant under the 2004 Plan are 3,000,000 plus any shares remaining available for grant under the prior 1996 Plan. Options granted under the 2004 Plan may be either incentive stock options (ISO) or nonqualified stock options (NQSO). The option price per share under the 2004 Plan may not be less than 100% of the fair market value at the grant date for ISO and may not be less than 85% of the fair market value at the grant date for NQSO. All of the options granted under the 2004 and 1996 Plans through December 31, 2004 were at fair market value on the date of grant. Generally, options vest over a five-year period and are exercisable over a ten-year life. In 2004, 200,000 options were granted which vest in portions based on the Company s common stock exceeding various stock closing sales prices for 20 consecutive days. These performance based options were cancelled on December 31, 2004 upon termination of the employee option holder. As of December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002, 3,091,503, 2,694,710 and 2,732,710 options, respectively, were outstanding under the 2004 and 1996 Plans. Included in the December 31, 2004 balance are 467,088 options related to a 300,000 Restricted Stock Award to our Chief Executive Officer and Restricted Stock Unit of 11,392 to a director, which awards count as 1.5 options for every 1 award granted, pursuant to Section 4(a) of the 2004 Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan. Since the 1996 Plan s inception, the Board of Directors granted options to

55

purchase 285,000 shares of common stock outside the 1996 Plan. Compensation expense related to the non-employee portion of these shares is not material. The following table summarizes the combined activity under the Plan and the options granted outside the Plan at December 31, 2004 (shares in thousands):

	2	2004		2003		2002							
		Wtd. Avg.		Wtd. Avg.		Wtd. Avg.			Wt	d. Avg.		Wt	d. Avg.
	Exercise		Exercise Exercise		Exercise			E	kercise				
	Shares	1	Price	Shares	1	Price	Shares]	Price				
Outstanding, beginning of year	2,802	\$	4.34	2,705	\$	7.49	2,859	\$	6.50				
Granted	1,592	\$	3.76	1,675	\$	2.57	340	\$	10.55				
Exercised	(51)	\$	3.51	(71)	\$	3.68	(399)	\$	2.91				
Cancelled	(1,051)	\$	3.56	(1,507)	\$	8.05	(95)	\$	8.04				
Outstanding, end of year	3,292	\$	4.41	2,802	\$	4.34	2,705	\$	7.49				
Exercisable, end of year	1,735	\$	4.74	1,251	\$	5.31	1,639	\$	7.72				

The following table reflects the weighted average exercise price and weighted average contractual life for various exercise price ranges of the 2,824,415 options (excluding 450,000 and 17,088 options related to restricted stock grants which were granted at a fair values of \$3.79 and \$3.95 per share, respectively, the closing price of our stock on the dates of grant) outstanding as of December 31, 2004:

		Wt	d. Avg.	Wtd. Avg.
Exercise Price Range	Shares	Exer	cise Price	Contractual Life (Yrs)
\$2.51	300,000	\$	2.51	8.10
\$2.60	490,833	\$	2.60	8.35
\$ 2.61- 3.64	410,000	\$	3.35	8.78
\$ 3.65- 3.75	125,708	\$	3.74	5.93
\$3.79	500,000	\$	3.79	5.70
\$ 3.87- 4.88	469,650	\$	4.44	7.13
\$ 5.30- 13.05	528,224	\$	8.73	5.79
	2,824,415			

The following table reflects the weighted average exercise price for various exercise price ranges of the 1,735,494 options exercisable at December 31, 2004:

Exercise Price Range	Shares	Wtd. Avg.

Edgar Filing: RADIOLOGIX INC - Form 10-K

		Exercise Price		
\$2.51	300,000	\$	2.51	
\$2.60	178,580	\$	2.60	
\$ 2.61- 3.64	236,583	\$	3.30	
\$ 3.65- 3.75	101,381	\$	3.74	
\$3.79	157,281	\$	3.79	
\$ 3.87- 4.88	326,279	\$	4.51	
\$ 5.30- 13.05	435,390	\$	8.68	
	1,735,494			

During the year ended December 31, 2004, the Company granted 1,125,000 options to purchase the Company s common stock, primarily as employment inducements for key executives. Of these options, 275,000 vest at the date of grant; 40,000 vest after one year; 350,000 vest over a four-year period; 260,000 vest over a five-year period; and 200,000 vest in specified increments, based on the performance (at stock prices ranging from \$5.00 to \$17.50 per share) of the Company s common stock for consecutive 20-day periods applicable to the increment. The 200,000 performance based options were cancelled on December 31, 2004 upon termination of the employee option holder. During 2003, the Company issued 100,000 options to a consultant, of which 30,000 vested immediately and the remaining 70,000 options vest in portions based on the Company s common stock exceeding various stock closing sales prices for 20 consecutive days. The Company recognized \$40,000 and \$27,000 of compensation expense in 2004 and 2003, respectively, related to these options. The Company granted a Restricted Stock Award of 300,000 shares and a Restricted Stock Unit of 11,392 shares in the fourth quarter of 2004. The Company recognized compensation expense in the amount of \$38,000 related to these Restricted Stock grants.

56

The summary below presents the pro-forma financial results that would have been reported if the Company had applied the provisions of SFAS No. 123, as amended by Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 148 (dollars are presented in thousands, except per share amounts):

	2004	2003	2002
Net income (loss), as reported	\$ (18,036)	\$ (7,963)	\$ 10,756
Total stock-based compensation expensed in net income (loss), net of related tax effects	47	40	
Total stock-based compensation expense determined under fair value based method for			
all awards, net of related tax effects	(1,009)	(1,482)	(1,726)
Pro forma net income (loss)	\$ (18,998)	\$ (9,405)	\$ 9,030
Income (loss) per common share:			
Basic as reported	\$ (0.83)	\$ (0.37)	\$ 0.51
Basic pro forma	\$ (0.87)	\$ (0.43)	\$ 0.43
Income (loss) per share:			
Diluted as reported	\$ (0.83)	\$ (0.37)	\$ 0.48
Diluted pro forma	\$ (0.87)	\$ (0.43)	\$ 0.41

The fair value of each option grant is estimated at the date of grant using a Black-Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions for grants in 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively: risk-free interest rate of 4.23, 4.27, and 4.61 percent; expected life of 5.45, 5.27 and 5.44 years; expected volatility of 38.8, 61.6, and 119.4 percent; and dividend yield of zero in 2004, 2003 and 2002, respectively. The weighted-average grant-date fair value of new grants in 2004, 2003 and 2002 was \$1.90 per share, \$2.56 per share, and \$11.56 per share, respectively. The stock-based compensation expense determined under the fair value based method presented on a pro forma basis includes an adjustment during the year ended December 31, 2004 to reverse expenses related to certain variable options that were cancelled. As permitted by APB 25, the Company originally reported an expense for the total estimated amount for these options on a pro forma basis in the period the options were granted.

The Black-Scholes option valuation model was developed for use in estimating the fair value of traded options, which have no vesting restrictions and are fully transferable. In addition, option valuation models require the input of highly subjective assumptions including the expected stock price volatility. Because the Company s employee stock options have characteristics significantly different from those of traded options, and because changes in the subjective input assumptions can materially affect the fair value estimate, in management s opinion, the existing models do not necessarily provide a reliable single measure of the fair value of its employee stock options.

NOTE 14. INCOME TAXES

Income tax expense (benefit) from continuing operations in 2004, 2003 and 2002 is comprised of the following amounts (in thousands):

	2004	2003	2002
Current income tax expense (benefit):			
Federal	\$ 360	\$ (7,446)	\$ 7,270
State and local		(2,162)	2,110

Edgar Filing: RADIOLOGIX INC - Form 10-K

	360	(9,608)	9,380
Deferred income tax expense (benefit):			
Federal	(5,227)	6,903	(1,818)
State	(981)	2,004	(528)
	·		
	(6,208)	8,907	(2,346)
Income tax expense (benefit)	\$ (5,848)	\$ (701)	\$ 7,034

A reconciliation between reported income tax expense from continuing operations and the amount computed by applying the statutory federal income tax rate of 34% for 2004, 2003 and 2002 is as follows (in thousands):

	2004	2003	2002
Computed at statutory rate	\$ (5,502)	\$ (596)	\$ 5,979
State income tax expense (benefit), net of Federal tax benefit (expense)	(648)	(84)	902
Reduction in estimated tax reserve	(1,060)		
Valuation allowance for state net operating loss carryforwards	1,362		
Other		(21)	153
Income tax expense (benefit)	\$ (5,848)	\$ (701)	\$ 7,034

The income tax expense (benefit) on the gain (loss) from discontinued operations in 2004, 2003 and 2002 was \$(5.4 million), \$(4.6 million) and \$137,000, respectively.

The tax effects of temporary differences that give rise to the deferred income taxes at December 31, 2004 and 2003, are presented below (in thousands):

	2004	2003
Deferred tax assets:		
Fixed assets and intangibles	\$ 275	\$
Joint ventures	3,409	670
Deferred revenue	2,620	3,088
Other reserves		1,370
Federal and state tax net operating loss carryforwards	3,950	ŕ
Valuation allowance	(1,362)	
Other		69
Total deferred tax assets	8,892	5,197
Deferred tax liabilities:		
Accounts receivable	(3,015)	(3,166)
Prepaid expenses and other	(187)	
Fixed assets and intangibles		(8,088)
Total deferred tax liabilities	(3,202)	(11,254)
Total net deferred tax assets (liabilities)	\$ 5,690	\$ (6,057)

In 2003, the \$6,057,000 of net deferred tax liabilities included \$1,797,000 classified as current and \$4,260,000 classified as noncurrent in the accompanying 2003 balance sheet.

The federal and state tax net operating loss carryforwards principally expire in 2024.

We have significant noncurrent deferred tax assets at December 31, 2004. Realization of these deferred tax assets is dependent on generating sufficient taxable income prior to expiration of the twenty-year loss carryforward period. Although realization is not assured, management believes it is more likely than not that all of the deferred tax assets will be realized. The amount of the deferred tax assets considered realizable, however, could be reduced in the near term if estimates of future taxable income during the carryforward period are reduced.

NOTE 15. GAIN ON SALE OF OPERATIONS

Effective April 30, 2004, we completed the sale of our operations in San Antonio, Texas. The purchase price was \$10.5 million, resulting in a gain on sale of approximately \$4.7 million or \$3.1 million net of taxes (\$0.14 per share). Net cash received was \$9.7 million after purchase price adjustments. The sale included (1) assets we owned and leased in our operation of M&S Imaging Partners, Inc., (2) a diagnostic imaging center, and (3) certain partnership interests, but did not include accounts receivable aggregating approximately \$4.7 million, which we retained.

Results of operations for the San Antonio operations were as follows (in thousands):

For the Year Ended

		December 31,		
	2004	2003	2002	
Service fee revenue	\$ 5,988	\$ 15,223	\$ 15,561	
Cost of services	3,309	6,775	7,068	
Equipment lease	5	14	31	
Provision for doubtful accounts	1,175	2,250	2,254	
Depreciation and amortization	510	1,471	1,263	
Gross profit	989	4,713	4,945	
Gain on sale of operations	4,669			
Other, net	(129)	(313)	104	
Pre-tax income from operations	5,529	4,400	5,049	
Income tax expense	1,880	1,496	1,717	
Net income from operations	\$ 3,649	\$ 2,904	\$ 3,332	

NOTE 16. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings (loss) per share (EPS) is calculated by dividing income available to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. The weighted average number of common shares outstanding increased during the year ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 primarily due to the exercise of stock options.

Diluted EPS includes options, warrants, and other potentially dilutive securities, using the treasury stock method for options and warrants to the extent that these securities are not anti-dilutive. Diluted EPS also includes the effect of the convertible junior subordinated note using the if converted method to the extent these securities are not anti-dilutive.

For the Year Ended

		December 31,		
	2004	2003	2002	
Weighted average shares for basic earnings per share	21,789,517	21,724,165	20,957,026	
Effect of dilutive stock options			974,294	
Effect of dilutive convertible junior subordinated note			2,036,107	
Weighted average shares for diluted earnings per share	21,789,517	21,724,165	23,967,427	
Tax-effected interest savings related to convertible junior				
subordinated note	\$	\$	\$ 750,000	

For the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, approximately \$575,000 of interest, net of tax, and 1,593,040 shares related to the convertible junior subordinated note were not included in the computation of diluted EPS because to do so would be anti-dilutive.

For the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, 449,409 and 224,144 shares, respectively, of stock options were not included in the computation of diluted EPS because to do so would be anti-dilutive.

NOTE 17. UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES (JOINT VENTURES)

The Company has seven unconsolidated joint ventures with ownership interests ranging from 22% to 50%. These joint ventures represent partnerships with hospitals, health systems or radiology practices and were formed for the purpose of owning and operating diagnostic imaging centers. Professional services at the joint venture diagnostic imaging centers are performed by contracted radiology practices or a radiology practice that participates in the joint venture. The Company s investments in these joint ventures are accounted for under the equity method. In the fourth quarter of 2004, we reduced our equity in earnings by \$286,000 to reflect an increase in contractual adjustments and a corresponding reduction in account receivable for certain of these joint ventures. Other assets for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 include notes receivable from certain unconsolidated joint ventures aggregating \$2.1 million and \$2.9 million, respectively. Interest income related to these notes receivable was approximately \$245,000, \$241,000, and \$361,000 in fiscal 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively. The Company also received management service fees of \$2.4 million, \$2.2 million and \$2.0 million for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003, and 2002, respectively, in connection with operating the centers underlying these joint ventures.

The following table is a summary of key financial data for these joint ventures as of and for the years ended December 31 (in thousands):

Edgar Filing: RADIOLOGIX INC - Form 10-K

	2004	2003	2002
Current assets	\$ 23,909	\$ 20,920	\$ 18,873
Noncurrent assets	9,310	13,906	14,184
Current liabilities	5,073	5,117	6,263
Noncurrent liabilities	481	352	653
Minority interest	2,865	4,082	4,568
Net revenue	47,960	53,140	50,160
Net income	7,294	12,538	12,934

NOTE 18. SEGMENT REPORTING

The Company s primary operations consist of owning and operating diagnostic imaging centers and providing administrative, management and information services to the contracted radiology practice groups that provide professional interpretation and supervision services in connection with the Company s diagnostic imaging centers and to hospitals and radiology practices with which the Company operates joint ventures.

The Company previously reported its primary operations through four reportable segments comprised of four designated regions of the United States of America. As a result of an assessment of these operations, including how resources are allocated by members of our senior management team (the chief operating decision maker function), and because the four designated regions have: (1) substantially all resources allocated to them, (2) similar economic characteristics, (3) similar operations and (4) similar regulatory environments, we have aggregated them into a single reportable operating segment.

Because of different characteristics from our primary operations, including location, market concentration, contracting leverage, capital requirements, the single modality nature of most of the centers and the structure of the management service agreements with physicians related to the Company s Questar operations, senior management makes resource allocation decisions separately for Questar and its primary operations.

The following table summarizes the operating results, including continuing and discontinued operations, and assets of our primary and Questar operations (in thousands):

For the Year Ended

December 21 2004

	December 31, 2004		
	Primary Operations	Questar	Total
Service fee revenue	\$ 242,064	\$ 9,227	\$ 251,291
Total costs and expenses	218,173	14,863	233,036
Income (loss) before equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, minority interests			
in consolidated subsidiaries, income taxes and discontinued operations	23,891	(5,636)	18,255
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	2,865		2,865
Minority interests in income of consolidated subsidiaries	(791)		(791)
Income (loss) before income taxes from continuing operations	25,965	(5,636)	20,329
Loss before income taxes from discontinued operations	(1,697)	(11,431)	(13,128)
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 24,268	\$ (17,067)	\$ 7,201
Assets	\$ 125,976	\$ 8,253	\$ 134,229
Purchases of property and equipment	\$ 20,513	\$ 1,032	\$ 21,545

For the Year Ended

T .	•	2		
Decem	hor	- 4 1	. 71	M 1 4

	Primary Operations	Questar	Total
Service fee revenue	\$ 233,463	\$ 8,575	\$ 242,038
Total costs and expenses	201,420	8,327	209,747
Income before equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, minority interests in			
consolidated subsidiaries, income taxes and discontinued operations	32,043	248	32,291
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	4,082		4,082
Minority interests in income of consolidated subsidiaries	(863)	115	(748)
Income before income taxes from continuing operations	35,262	363	35,625
Loss before income taxes from discontinued operations	(3,236)	(10,437)	(13,673)
	-		
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 32,026	\$ (10,074)	\$ 21,952
Assets	\$ 140,647	\$ 33,569	\$ 174,216
Purchases of property and equipment	\$ 13,341	\$ 2,467	\$ 15,808

For the Year Ended

	December 31, 2002		
	Primary Operations	Questar	Total
Service fee revenue	\$ 245,185	\$ 11,159	\$ 256,344
Total costs and expenses	196,847	10,024	206,871
Income before equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates, minority interests in			
consolidated subsidiaries, income taxes and discontinued operations	48,338	1,135	49,473
Equity in earnings of unconsolidated affiliates	4,568		4,568
Minority interests in income of consolidated subsidiaries	(1,209)	24	(1,185)
Income before income taxes from continuing operations	51,697	1,159	52,856
Income (loss) before income taxes from discontinued operations	994	(652)	342
Income before income taxes	\$ 52,691	\$ 507	\$ 53,198
Assets	\$ 168,525	\$ 15,739	\$ 184,264
Purchases of property and equipment	\$ 29,281	\$ 981	\$ 30,262

The following table is a reconciliation of the segment income before income taxes to Radiologix s consolidated reported income (loss) before income taxes (benefit) for the year ended December 31 (in thousands):

	2004	2003	2002
Segment income before income taxes	\$ 7,201	\$ 21,952	\$ 53,198
Unallocated amounts:			
Corporate general and administrative	(18,919)	(15,335)	(15,172)
Supply cost rebate	1,056	591	498
Corporate severance and other related costs	(405)	(1,315)	(978)
Corporate depreciation and amortization	(5,821)	(6,116)	(5,794)
Corporate interest expense	(12,422)	(13,049)	(13,825)
Consolidated income (loss) before income taxes (benefit)	\$ (29,310)	\$ (13,272)	\$ 17,927

The following table is a reconciliation of purchases of property and equipment for the segments to Radiologix s consolidated assets and purchases of property and equipment as of and for the year ended December 31 (in thousands):

	2004	2003
Purchases of Property and Equipment:		
Segment amounts	\$ 21,545	\$ 15,808
Corporate	2,425	705

Total purchases of property and equipment	\$ 23,970	\$ 16,513

The following table is a reconciliation of total assets and total liabilities for the segments to Radiologix s consolidated total assets and liabilities, as of December 31 (in thousands):

	2004	2003
Total Assets		
Segment amounts	\$ 134,229	\$ 174,216
Intangible assets, net	71,200	67,917
Deferred financing costs, net	6,591	8,151
Other corporate assets	42,051	29,230
Total assets	\$ 254,071	\$ 279,514
	2004	2003
Total Liabilities		
Segment amounts	\$ 30,376	\$ 34,835
Corporate, primarily long-term debts	176,336	183,178
Corporate, primarily rong term tects		103,170
Total liabilities	\$ 206,712	\$ 218,013

61

NOTE 19. SUPPLEMENTAL GUARANTOR INFORMATION

In connection with the senior notes, certain of the Company s subsidiaries (Subsidiary Guarantors) guaranteed, jointly and severally, the Company s obligation to pay principal and interest on the senior notes on a full and unconditional basis.

The non-guarantor subsidiaries include: Advanced PET Imaging of Maryland, L.P., Montgomery Community Magnetic Imaging Center Limited Partnership, Tower OpenScan MRI, and MRI at St. Joseph Medical Center LLC. The Subsidiary Guarantors include all wholly owned subsidiaries of Radiologix, Inc.

Condensed consolidating financial statements for the Company and its subsidiaries including Radiologix only, the combined Guarantor Subsidiaries and the combined Non-Guarantor Subsidiaries are as follows:

62

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEET

December 31, 2004

(In thousands)

		Subsidiary	Non-Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 30,198	\$ 249	\$ 3,637	\$	\$ 34,084
Accounts receivable, net		42,992	1,205		44,197
Other current assets	13,281	5,363	130		18,774
Total current assets	43,479	48,604	4,972		97,055
Property and equipment, net	3,860	52,849	1,918		58,627
Investment in subsidiaries	154,918			(154,918)	
Goodwill and intangible assets, net		72,383	1,058		73,441
Other assets	16,640	8,459	(151)		24,948
	\$ 218,897	\$ 182,295	\$ 7,797	\$ (154,918)	\$ 254,071
Liabilities and stockholders equity:					
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 6,577	\$ 20,714	\$ 482	\$	\$ 27,773
Current portion of long-term debt	(141)	48	250		157
Other current liabilities	3,202	536			3,738
Total current liabilities	9.638	21,298	732		31,668
Long-term debt, net of current portion	169,901	92	349		170,342
Other noncurrent liabilities	(3,558)	18,520	(7,059)		7,903
Minority interests in consolidated subsidiaries			1,242		1,242
Stockholders equity	42,916	142,385	12,533	(154,918)	42,916
	\$ 218,897	\$ 182,295	\$ 7,797	\$ (154,918)	\$ 254,071

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING BALANCE SHEET

December 31, 2003

(In thousands)

Non-

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 31,625	\$ 3,856	\$ 1,285	\$	\$ 36,766
Accounts receivable, net		55,246	3,500		58,746
Other current assets	1,412	19,587	(8,695)		12,304
Total current assets	33,037	78,689	(3,910)		107,816
Property and equipment, net	2,587	57,465	2,603		62,655
Investment in subsidiaries	152,103			(152,103)	
Goodwill and intangible assets, net		80,139	7,888		88,027
Other assets	12,227	8,962	(173)		21,016
	\$ 199,954	\$ 225,255	\$ 6,408	\$ (152,103)	\$ 279,514
Liabilities and stockholders equity:					
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 5,193	\$ 23,502	\$ 1,093	\$	\$ 29,788
Current portion of long-term debt	45	1,145	509		1,699
Other current liabilities	1,797	482			2,279
Total current liabilities	7,035	25,129	1,602		33,766
Long-term debt, net of current portion	171,506	168	682		172,356
Other noncurrent liabilities	(39,271)	58,163	(7,001)		11,891
Minority interests in consolidated subsidiaries			817		817
Stockholders equity	60,684	141,795	10,308	(152,103)	60,684
	\$ 199,954	\$ 225,255	\$ 6,408	\$ (152,103)	\$ 279,514

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2004

(In thousands)

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
SERVICE FEE REVENUE	\$	\$ 238,352	\$ 12,939	\$	\$ 251,291
COSTS AND EXPENSES:					
Cost of service	\$	\$ 151,315	\$ 7,298	\$	158,613
Equipment lease		17,213	447		17,660
Provision for doubtful accounts		21,902	435		22,337
Depreciation and amortization	2,576	21,563	611		24,750
Gross profit	(2,576)	26,359	4,148		27,931
SEVERANCE AND OTHER RELATED COSTS	405				405
CORPORATE GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE	18,919				18,919
IMPAIRMENT OF GOODWILL, INTANGIBLE AND	10,919				10,919
LONG-LIVED ASSETS		14,558			14,558
INTEREST EXPENSE, NET	12,422	4,474	78		16,974
GAIN ON SALE OF OPERATIONS	12, 122	(4,669)	70		(4,669)
Of the Office of		(1,00)			(1,00)
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES, MINORITY INTERESTS IN CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES, INCOME TAXES AND	(0.4.000)	44.004	40-0		40.270
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	(34,322)	11,996	4,070		(18,256)
Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates		2,865			2,865
Minority Interests In Income of Consolidated Subsidiaries			(791)		(791)
INCOME (LOCG) REPORT INCOME MAYER AND					
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	(34,322)	14,861	3,279		(16,182)
Income Tax Expense (Benefit)	(12,238)	5,221	1,169		(5,848)
INCOME (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	(22,084)	9,640	2,110		(10,334)
Discontinued Operations:					
Loss from discontinued operations before income tax		(12,498)	(630)		(13,128)
Income tax benefit		(5,166)	(260)		(5,426)
Loss from discontinued operations		(7,332)	(370)		(7,702)

NET INCOME (LOSS) \$ (22,084) \$ 2,308 \$ 1,740 \$ (18,036)

65

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2003

(In thousands)

Non-

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
SERVICE FEE REVENUE	\$	\$ 228,256	\$ 13,782	\$	\$ 242,038
COSTS AND EXPENSES:					
Cost of service		141,592	7,442		149,557
Equipment lease		16,510	720		17,230
Provision for doubtful accounts		19,680	548		20,228
Depreciation and amortization	2,762	22,083	692		25,537
Gross profit	(2,762)	28,391	4,380		29,486
GEVERANCE AND OTHER RELATED COOTS	1 215	252			1.5(0
SEVERANCE AND OTHER RELATED COSTS	1,315	253			1,568
CORPORATE GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE	15,335				15,335
IMPAIRMENT OF GOODWILL, INTANGIBLE AND LONG-LIVED ASSETS		523			
GAIN ON SALE OF OPERATIONS		323			
INTEREST EXPENSE, NET	13,048	4,527	95		17,670
INTEREST EATENSE, NET	13,046	4,327			17,070
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES, MINORITY INTERESTS IN CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES, INCOME TAXES AND DISCONSTRUCTOR OF TAXES AND DISCONSTRUCTOR OF TAXES AND DISCONSTRUCTOR OF TAXES AND	(22.4(0))	22,000	4 205		(5.00 7)
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	(32,460)	23,088	4,285		(5,087)
Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates		4,082			4,082
Minority Interests In Income of Consolidated Subsidiaries			(748)		(748)
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND					
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	(32,460)	27,170	3,537		(1,753)
Income Tax Expense (Benefit)	(12,984)	10,868	1,415		(701)
INCOME (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	(19,476)	16,302	2,122		(1,052)
Discontinued Operations:					
Loss from discontinued operations before income tax	(467)	(10,484)	(568)		(11,519)
Income tax benefit	(187)	(4,194)	(227)		(4,608)
Loss from discontinued operations	(280)	(6,290)	(341)		(6,911)

NET INCOME (LOSS) \$ (19,756) \$ 10,012 \$ 1,781 \$ (7,963)

66

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF OPERATIONS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2002

(In thousands)

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
SERVICE FEE REVENUE	\$	\$ 240,567	\$ 15,777	\$	\$ 256,344
COSTS AND EXPENSES:					
Cost of service	(180)	137,569	7,660		145,049
Equipment lease		15,096	557		15,653
Provision for doubtful accounts		20,898	642		21,540
Depreciation and amortization	2,827	21,007	734		24,568
Gross profit	(2,647)	45,997	6,184		49,534
SEVERANCE AND OTHER RELATED COSTS	978				978
CORPORATE GENERAL AND ADMINISTRATIVE	15,172				15,172
IMPAIRMENT OF GOODWILL, INTANGIBLE AND	-, -				- ,
LONG-LIVED ASSETS		794			794
GAIN ON SALE OF OPERATIONS					
INTEREST EXPENSE, NET	13,826	4,437	125		18,388
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE EQUITY IN EARNINGS OF UNCONSOLIDATED AFFILIATES, MINORITY INTERESTS IN CONSOLIDATED SUBSIDIARIES, INCOME TAXES AND					
DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	(32,623)	40,766	6,059		14,202
Equity in Earnings of Unconsolidated Affiliates		4,568			4,568
Minority Interests In Income of Consolidated Subsidiaries			(1,185)		(1,185)
INCOME (LOSS) BEFORE INCOME TAXES AND DISCONTINUED OPERATIONS	(32,623)	45,334	4,874		17,585
Income Tax Expense (Benefit)	(13,049)	18,133	1,950		7,034
INCOME (LOSS) FROM CONTINUING OPERATIONS	(19,574)	27,201	2,924		10,551
Discontinued Operations:					
Income (loss) from discontinued operations before income tax		851	(509)		342
Income tax expense (benefit)		341	(204)		137
Income (loss) from discontinued operations		510	(305)		205

NET INCOME (LOSS) \$ (19,574) \$ 27,711 \$ 2,619 \$ 10,756

67

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2004

(In thousands)

Non-

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
NET CASH PROVIDED BY (USED IN) OPERATING					
ACTIVITIES	\$ (35,915)	\$ 60,570	\$ 2,611	\$	\$ 27,266
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			,		
Increase in restricted cash	(5,539)				(5,539)
Purchases of property and equipment	(520)	(22,873)	(577)		(23,970)
Acquisition of equipment financing right		(13,948)			(13,948)
Net cash received on sales of operations and imaging centers		14,093			14,093
Joint ventures		1,865			1,865
Repayments from (advances to) unconsolidated affiliates, net	673				673
Other investments		(104)			(104)
Net cash used in investing activities	(5,386)	(20,967)	(577)		(26,930)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:					
Payments on long-term obligations, primarily, capital leases	(61)	(955)	(592)		(1,608)
Retirement of senior debt	(1,730)				(1,730)
Due to/from parent/subsidiary	41,474	(42,384)	910		
Other items	191	129			320
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	39,874	(43,210)	318		(3,018)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH					
EQUIVALENTS	(1,427)	(3,607)	2,352		(2,682)
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of period	31,625	3,856	1,285		36,766
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of period	\$ 30,198	\$ 249	\$ 3,637	\$	\$ 34,084

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2003

(In thousands)

N	an	

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
NET CASH PROVIDED BY (USED IN) OPERATING ACTIVITIES CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:	\$ (16,663)	\$ 42,976	\$ 10,271	\$	\$ 36,584
Purchases of property and equipment Joint ventures	1,032	(9,397) 2,276	(8,148)		(16,513) 2,276
Repayments from (advances to) unconsolidated affiliates, net Other investments	(930)				(930)
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	102	(7,121)	(8,148)		(15,167)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:					
Payments on long-term obligations, primarily capital leases	(29)	(3,298)	(687)		(4,014)
Due to/from parent/subsidiaries	32,203	(28,273)	(3,930)		
Other items	237	(47)	20		237
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	32,411	(31,618)	(4,597)		(3,804)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	15,850	4.237	(2,474)		17.613
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of period	15,775	(381)	3,759		19,153
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of period	\$ 31,625	\$ 3,856	\$ 1,285	\$	\$ 36,766

RADIOLOGIX, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the Year Ended December 31, 2002

(In thousands)

Non-

		Subsidiary	Guarantor		Total
	Parent	Guarantors	Subsidiaries	Eliminations	Consolidated
NET CASH PROVIDED BY (USED IN) OPERATING ACTIVITIES	\$ (13,609)	\$ 54,387	\$ 2,122	\$	\$ 42,900
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES:					
Purchases of property and equipment	(7,175)	(24,831)	(1,157)		(33,163)
Joint ventures		1,943			1,943
Repayments from unconsolidated affiliates, net	2,628				2,628
Net cash used in investing activities	(4,547)	(22,888)	(1,157)		(28,592)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES:					
Payments on long-term obligations, primarily capital leases	(4,069)	(2,948)	486		(6,531)
Due to/from parent/subsidiaries	27,007	(25,249)	(1,758)		
Other items	3,323	(2,730)	22		615
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	26,261	(30,927)	(1,250)		(5,916)
NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH	0 105	572	(205)		9 202
EQUIVALENTS	8,105		(285)		8,392
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of period	7,670	(953)	4,044		10,761
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of period	\$ 15,775	\$ (381)	\$ 3,759	\$	\$ 19,153

NOTE 20. UNAUDITED QUARTERLY FINANCIAL DATA

The following table presents unaudited quarterly operating results for each of Radiologix s last eight fiscal quarters, restated for discontinued operations. Radiologix believes that all necessary adjustments have been included in the amounts stated below to present fairly the quarterly results when read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements. Results of operations for any particular quarter are not necessarily indicative of results of operations for a full year or predictive of future periods (in thousands, except per share data).

	2004 QUARTER ENDED				2003 QUARTER ENDED				
			SEPT.				SEPT.		
	MAR. 31	JUNE 30	30	DEC. 31	MAR. 31	JUNE 30	30	DEC. 31	
		(IN	THOUSA	NDS, EXCE	PT PER SE	IARE DAT	A)		
Statement of Operations Data:									
Service fee revenue	\$ 66,042	\$ 66,211	\$ 63,613	\$ 55,425	\$ 59,444	\$ 60,018	\$ 60,078	\$ 62,498	
Income (loss) from continuing operations before income									
taxes	1,362	1,495	(8,523)	(9,964)	(522)	638	260	(2,131)	
Income (loss) from continuing operations	817	846	(5,175)	(6,822)	(313)	383	156	(1,278)	
Income (loss) on discontinued operations	(3,524)	(2,955)	(211)	(1,012)	(4,297)	(107)	(802)	(1,705)	
Net income (loss)	\$ (2,707)	\$ (2,109)	\$ (5,386)	\$ (7,834)	\$ (4,610)	\$ 276	\$ (646)	\$ (2,983)	
			. (, ,	. (, ,	. ()				
Earnings (loss) Per Common Share:									
Income (loss) from continuing operations basic	\$ 0.04	\$ 0.04	\$ (0.24)	\$ (0.31)	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.02	\$ 0.01	\$ (0.06)	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations basic	(0.16)	(0.14)	(0.01)	(0.05)	(0.20)	(0.01)	(0.04)	(0.08)	
Net income (loss) basic	(0.12)	(0.10)	(0.25)	(0.36)	(0.21)	0.01	(0.03)	(0.14)	
Income (loss) from continuing operations diluted	0.04	0.04	(0.24)	(0.31)	(0.01)	0.02	0.01	(0.06)	
Income (loss) from discontinued operations diluted	(0.16)	(0.13)	(0.01)	(0.05)	(0.20)	(0.01)	(0.04)	(0.08)	
Net income (loss) diluted	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.09)	\$ (0.25)	\$ (0.36)	\$ (0.21)	\$ 0.01	\$ (0.03)	\$ (0.14)	
Weighted Average Shares Outstanding:									
Basic	21,766	21,770	21,806	21,816	21,695	21,695	21,741	21,764	
Diluted	22,288	22,220	21,806	21,816	21,695	21,823	22,224	21,764	

Income (loss) for the quarters ended March 31, 2004, June 30, 2004, September 30, 2004 and December 31, 2004 and the corresponding periods in 2003 include the following for continuing operations:

	2004 QUARTER ENDED				2003 QUARTER ENDED			
	MAR.	31 JUNE 30	SEPT. 30	DEC. 31	MAR. 31	JUNE 30	SEPT. 30	DEC. 31
Service fee revenue reduction	\$	\$	\$	\$ 9,128	\$	\$	\$	\$
Equity in earnings reduction				286				
Impairment of goodwill, intangible and long-lived assets		5,752	7,474	1,332				523
Contract termination costs			515					

Severance and related costs		405	969	311		288
Litigation and regulatory matters		295			775	1,121
Gain on sale of operations	(4,669)					
Amendment of credit facility						363

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH THE ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE.

Not Applicable.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES.

Disclosure Controls and Procedures. The Company maintains disclosure controls and procedures defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the Exchange Act), as controls and other procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the issuer in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in the reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and Chief Financial Officer (CFO) as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

In connection with our year end close process and the preparation of this Annual Report on Form 10-K as of December 31, 2004, an evaluation was performed under the supervision and with the participation of the Company s management, including the CEO and CFO, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company s disclosure controls and procedures. Based on that evaluation, the CEO and CFO have concluded that the Company s disclosure controls and procedures are effective at December 31, 2004, except for the material weakness in internal control over financial reporting noted below.

Management s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting. Management of the Company is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Exchange Act as a process designed by, or under the supervision of, our CEO and CFO and effected by our Board of Directors, management and other personnel, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to financial statement preparation and presentation. Therefore, even those systems determined to be effective may not prevent or detect all misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Management assessed the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, using the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in *Internal Control Integrated Framework*. As part of this assessment, management evaluated the controls over the process for estimating the net realizable value of accounts receivable and net revenue and concluded that a material weakness existed in these controls. Management concluded that the procedures for comparing cash collections to gross charges were inadequate. We use these procedures to estimate contractual adjustments and the provision for doubtful accounts. The effect of this was to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross accounts receivable to their net realizable amounts. Consequently, we recorded an increase in contractual adjustments of \$9.1 million and a corresponding decrease in service fee revenue and accounts receivable in the fourth quarter of 2004, after year-end, in connection with our financial close process for the year ended December 31, 2004. Because of this material weakness, management has concluded that the Company's internal control over financial reporting was not effective as of December 31, 2004.

Management s assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2004, has been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, the independent registered public accounting firm who also audited the Company s consolidated financial statements. Ernst & Young s attestation report on management s assessment of the Company s internal control over financial reporting appears on page 40 hereof.

Changes to Internal Control over Financial Reporting

During the fourth quarter of 2004, management recognized the need to improve its methodology to match cash collections to billed charges which is used to reasonably estimate contractual adjustments and the provision for doubtful accounts in order to reduce gross revenue (billed charges) and gross accounts receivable to their net realizable amounts. We were unable to complete remediation of this weakness before the end of the fourth quarter, and we made no changes to internal control over financial reporting that materially affected, or that is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting during the fourth quarter. Instead, we conducted additional procedures to enable us to assure the accuracy of the financial statements for the fourth quarter and fiscal year ended December 31, 2004 contained in this Form 10-K.

After year end, management finalized and placed into operation new controls to address the material weakness described above. The Company s new controls include a retrospective collection analysis, that matches cash collections to billed charges by month of service, and is an enhancement to our methodology for estimating the amount of contractual adjustments and provision for doubtful accounts. Management believes that these new controls have remediated the material weakness in the Company s internal control over financial reporting that existed as of December 31, 2004, and that these internal controls are effective at the reasonable assurance level. However, since these changes were implemented after year end, these changes did not alter the conclusion of management that our internal controls were not effective at year end.

72

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION.

In December 2004, we recorded an impairment charge of \$1.1 million to reduce goodwill related to our Questar center in Arizona. This center is one of six Questar sites that remain in continuing operations at December 31, 2004. We did not anticipate this impairment previously as the center is in a strategic location and was projected to improve in volumes, revenues and cash flows in the fourth quarter of 2004 and throughout 2005. However, it appears that because of disruption caused by the move to this new location, confusion in the community due to a change in the center s name, and increased local competition, we have had difficulty in achieving the volumes, profitability and cash flow levels that we expected in the fourth quarter of 2004 and budgeted for in 2005. Accordingly, although we intend to keep this center open in an attempt to engineer a turnaround in its operations, our revised volume, profitability and cash flow estimates did not support the recoverability of this center s goodwill at December 31, 2004.

73

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF THE REGISTRANT.

The information required by Items 401 and 405 of Regulation S-K is contained under the caption Directors and Executive Officers in the registrant s proxy statement for the 2005 annual meeting of stockholders and is incorporated here by reference.

We have adopted the Radiologix, Inc. Code of Ethics for the CEO and Senior Financial Officers (the finance code of ethics), a code of ethics that applies to our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, controller and other finance organization employees. The finance code of ethics is publicly available on our website at www.radiologix.com. If we make any substantive amendments to the finance code of ethics or grant any waiver, including any implicit waiver, from a provision of the code to our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer or controller, we will disclose the nature of such amendment or waiver on that website.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION.

The information required by Item 402 of Regulation S-K is contained under the caption Executive Compensation in the registrant s proxy statement for the 2005 annual meeting of stockholders and is incorporated here by reference.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS.

The information required by Item 201(d) and Item 403 of Regulation S-K is contained under the caption Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management in Radiologix s proxy statement for the 2005 annual meeting of its stockholders and is incorporated here by reference.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS.

The information required by Item 404 of Regulation S-K is contained under the caption Certain Transactions in the registrant s proxy statement for the 2005 annual meeting of stockholders and is incorporated here by reference.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

The information concerning principal accountant fees and services appears under the caption Proposal III. Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm in the registrant s proxy statement for the 2005 annual meeting of stockholders and is incorporated here by reference.

74

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

(a) <u>Documents filed as part of this report:</u>

- 1. The list of financial statements and financial statement schedules filed as part of this report is incorporated here by reference to Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data, Index to Consolidated Financial Statements.
- 2. Schedule II, Valuation and Qualifying Accounts for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002 is included herewith.

All other schedules for which provision is made in the applicable accounting regulation of the Securities and Exchange Commission are not required under the related instructions or are inapplicable and therefore have been omitted.

3. The list of exhibits filed as part of this report is incorporated by reference to the Index to Exhibits at the end of this report.

75

SIGNATURE PAGE

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Act of 1934, Radiologix has duly caused this Form 10-K to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, on March 15, 2005.

RADIOLOGIX, INC.

By: /s/ SAMI S. ABBASI

Sami S. Abbasi President and Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

Each individual whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints Sami S. Abbasi and Michael N. Murdock each of them, such person s true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for such person and in such person s name, place, and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Form 10-K, and to file the same with all exhibits thereto, and all documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto such attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as such person might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that such attorneys-in-fact and agents, or any of them, or their substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Act of 1934, this Form 10-K has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

SIGNATURE	TITLE	DATE
/s/ SAMI S. ABBASI	President, and Chief Executive Officer	March 15, 2005
Sami S. Abbasi	Director (Principal Executive Officer)	
/s/ MICHAEL N. MURDOCK	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial	March 15, 2005
Michael N. Murdock	Officer and (Principal Financial and	
	Accounting Officer)	
/s/ MARVIN S. CADWELL	Chairman of the Board and	March 15, 2005
Marvin S. Cadwell	Director	
/s/ PAUL D. FARRELL	Director	March 15, 2005

Paul D. Farrell

/s/ JOHN R. GUNN	Director	March 15, 2005
John R. Gunn		
/s/ JOSEPH C. MELLO	Director	March 15, 2005
Joseph C. Mello		
/s/ MICHAEL L. SHERMAN, M.D.	Director	March 15, 2005
Michael L. Sherman, M.D.	-	

76

SCHEDULE II

RADIOLOGIX, INC.

VALUATION AND QUALIFYING ACCOUNTS

FOR THE YEARS ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2004, 2003 AND 2002

(DOLLARS IN THOUSANDS)

		ANCE AT GINNING						BAL	ANCE AT
DESCRIPTION	OF	PERIOD	PR	OVISION	OTHER	WF	RITEOFFS	END (OF PERIOD
ALL OWN DEED BOUNESS A GOOD ITS									
ALLOWANCE FOR DOUBTFUL ACCOUNTS									
For the Year Ended December 31, 2004	\$	10,738	\$	22,337		\$	(25,047)	\$	8,028
For the Year Ended December 31, 2003	\$	16,123	\$	20,228		\$	(25,613)	\$	10,738
For the Year Ended December 31, 2002	\$	20,047	\$	21,540		\$	(25,464)	\$	16,123

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

EXHIBIT

NUMBER	DESCRIPTION
3.1	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of American Physician Partners, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to the registrant s Registration Statement No. 333-30205 on Form S-1).
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Radiologix, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2004).
3.3	Amendment to Restated Certificate of Incorporation of American Physician Partners, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 1999).
3.5	Certificate of Amendment of the Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Radiologix, Inc. dated July 14, 2003 (incorporated by reference to the same numbered exhibit to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2003).
4.1	Form of certificate evidencing ownership of Common Stock of American Physician Partners, Inc. **
4.2	Securities Purchase Agreement dated as of August 3, 1999 by and between American Physician Partners, Inc. and BT Capital Partners SBIC, L.P. @ (see Exhibit 4.1 thereof).
4.3	Convertible Junior Subordinated Promissory Note dated August 1, 1999 issued to BT Capital Partners SBIC, L.P. @ (see Exhibit 4.2 thereof).
4.4	Indenture dated as of December 12, 2001, among Radiologix, Inc., as Issuer, its subsidiaries identified in the Indenture, as Guarantors, and U.S. Bank, N.A., as Trustee, with respect to \$160 Million 10 \(^1/2\%\) Senior Notes due December 15, 2008. (Incorporated by reference to the registrant s report on Form 10-K for 2001).
4.5	Registration Rights Agreement dated December 12, 2001, among Radiologix, Inc., as Issuer, its subsidiaries identified in the Registration Rights Agreement, as Guarantors, and Jefferies & Company, Inc. and Deutsche Banc Alex. Brown Inc., as Initial Purchasers, with respect to \$160 Million 10 ½% Senior Notes due December 15, 2008. (Incorporated by reference to the registrant s report on Form 10-K for 2001).
10.1^{M}	American Physician Partners, Inc. 1996 Stock Option Plan. **
10.2	Amended and Restated Credit Agreement dated as of December 31, 2004, among Radiologix, Inc., as Borrower, General Electric Capital Corporation, as Agent and a Lender, and Additional Lenders From Time to Time Party thereto. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 8, 2004).
10.3	Amended and Restated Master Lease Agreement dated as of March 10, 2004, among Radiologix, Inc., as Lessee, and General Electric Capital Corporation, as Lessor. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 12, 2004).
10.4 ^M	Form of Indemnification Agreement for certain Directors and Officers (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the registrant s Registration Statement No. 333-30205 on Form S-1).
10.5	Amended and Restated Service Agreement among Radiologix, Inc., Advanced Imaging Partners, Inc., and Advanced Radiology, P.A., dated as of July 1, 2002. (Incorporated by reference to the same numbered exhibit to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2002).
10.6	Amended and Restated Service Agreement among Radiologix, Inc., Ide Imaging Partners, Inc., and The Ide Group, P.C., dated as of July 1, 2002 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2002).
10.7	Asset Purchase Agreement dated as of October 31, 2004, among Ide Imaging Partners, Inc., MICA Imaging, Inc., and two of its affiliated companies (without schedules, which will be furnished to the SEC on request).*
10.8	Amended and Restated Service Agreement among Radiologix, Inc., Mid Rockland Imaging Partners, Inc., and Hudson Valley Radiology Associates, P.L.L.C., dated as of July 1, 2002 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2002).

- Amended and Restated Service Agreement among Radiologix, Inc., Radiology and Nuclear Medicine Partners, Inc., and Radiology and Nuclear Medicine, L.L.C., dated as of July 1, 2002 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2002).
- 10.10 Service Agreement dated November 26, 1997, by and among American Physician Partners, Inc., APPI-Valley Radiology, Inc. and Valley Radiology Medical Associates, Inc. **
- Service Agreement dated January 1, 1998, by and among American Physician Partners, Inc., Community Imaging Partners, Inc., Community Radiology Associates, Inc. and Drs. Korsower and Pion Radiology, P.A. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.37 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 1998).
- Amendment No. 1 to Service Agreement dated as of January 1, 2004, by and among Radiologix, Inc., Community Imaging Partners, Inc., Community Radiology Associates, Inc., and Drs. Korsower and Pion Radiology, P.A. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.18 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2004).
- Amended and Restated Service Agreement dated as of January 1, 2004, by and among Radiologix, Inc., Treasure Coast Imaging Partners, Inc., and Radiology Imaging Associates Basilico, Gallagher & Raffa, M.D., P.A. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the period ended June 30, 2004).
- 10.14 Service Agreement dated September 1, 1998, by and among American Physician Partners, Inc., WB&A Imaging Partners, Inc. and WB&A Imaging, P.C. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.41 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 1998).

78

EXHIBIT

NUMBER	DESCRIPTION
10.15	Office Building Lease Agreement between The Equitable-Nissei Dallas Company and Fibreboard Corporation. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.42 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 1998).
10.16	Assignment and Assumption Agreement dated March 2001, by and between Fibreboard Corporation and Radiologix, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.57 to the Registrant s report on Form 10-K for 2000).
10.17	Asset Purchase Agreement among M&S Imaging Partners, L.P., VHS San Antonio Imaging Partners, L.P., Radiologix, Inc., and Vanguard Health Systems, Inc., effective as of May 1, 2004. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.41 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 7, 2004).
10.18	Purchase and Contribution Agreement among M&S Imaging Partners, L.P., VHS San Antonio Imaging Partners, L.P., VHS San Antonio Partners, L.P., Radiologix, Inc., and Vanguard Health Systems, Inc., effective as of May 1, 2004. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.42 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on May 7, 2004).
10.19 ^M	Amendment No. 1 to American Physician Partners, Inc. 1996 Stock Option Plan. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.48 to the registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 1999).
10.20 ^M	Employment Agreement dated as of November 24, 2004, between Radiologix, Inc. and Sami S. Abbasi (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on November 30, 2004).
10.21 ^M	Employment Agreement dated as of January 3, 2005, between Radiologix, Inc. and Michael L. Silhol (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 5, 2005).
10.22 ^M	Employment Agreement dated as of January 3, 2005, between Radiologix, Inc. and Michael N. Murdock (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on January 5, 2005).
10.23 ^M	The Radiologix, Inc. 2004 Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan (Incorporated by reference to Appendix C to the registrant s definitive proxy statement for its 2004 Annual Meeting of Stockholders).
10.24^{M}	Form of Restricted Stock Units Agreement under the Radiologix, Inc. 2004 Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan.*
10.25^{M}	Form of Restricted Stock Award Agreement under the Radiologix, Inc. 2004 Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan.*
10.26^{M}	Form of Stock Option Agreement under the Radiologix, Inc. 2004 Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan.*
10.27	Professional Service Agreement dated December 31, 2001, by and among Radiologix, Inc., Pacific Imaging Partners, Inc., Pacific Imaging Consultants, A Medical Group, Inc., and Affiliates in Imaging, A Medical Group, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.35 to the registrant s report on Form 10-K for 2003).
10.28 ^M	Employment Agreement dated February 6, 2003, between Radiologix, Inc and Stephen D. Linehan. (Incorporated by reference to the Exhibit 10.40 to the registrant s report on Form 10-K for 2002.)
10.29 ^M	Resignation Agreement and Release between Radiologix, Inc. and Stephen D. Linehan dated September 20, 2004 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the registrant s report on Form 8-K filed September 24, 2004).
21.1	Subsidiaries.*
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP. *
24.1	Power of Attorney (contained on the signature page of this Form 10-K).*
31.1	Certification of Sami S. Abbasi pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.*
31.2	Certification of Michael N. Murdock pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.*
32.1	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 of Sami S. Abbasi.*
32.2	Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 of Michael N. Murdock.*

^{*} Filed herewith.

Management contract or compensatory plan.

- ** Incorporated by reference to Exhibits 4.1, 10.1, and 10.18, respectively, to the registrant s Registration Statement No. 333-31611 on Form S-4.
- @ Incorporated by reference to Exhibits 4.1 and 4.2, respectively, to the Registrant s report on Form 8-K filed on August 3, 1999.

79